CNA SURETY CORP Form 10-K February 17, 2009

#### **Table of Contents**

# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

#### **FORM 10-K**

b ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

#### For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008

o TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

**Commission File Number: 1-13277** 

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation organization)
333 South Wabash Avenue, Chicago, Illinois (Address of principal executive offices)

36-4144905 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

> 60604 (Zip Code)

(312) 822-5000

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: None

# Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: Common Stock, \$0.01 Par Value (Title of Class)

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes o No b

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes o No b

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes b No o

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of the Registrant s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer o Accelerated filer b Non-accelerated filer o Smaller reporting company o.

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined by Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act) Yes o No b

The aggregate market value of voting stock held by non-affiliates was \$211.3 million based upon the closing price of \$12.64 per share on June 30, 2008, using beneficial ownership of stock rules adopted pursuant to Section 13 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 to exclude voting stock owned by Directors, Officers and Major Stockholders, some of whom may not be held to be affiliates upon judicial determination.

At February 6, 2009, 44,176,212 shares of the Registrant s Common Stock were outstanding.

### **DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE:**

Portions of the CNA Surety Corporation Proxy Statement prepared for the 2009 annual meeting of shareholders, pursuant to Regulation 14A, are incorporated by reference into Part III of this report.

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I		
Item 1.	Business	2
Item 1.	General General	2
	Formation of CNA Surety and Merger	2
	Description of Business	2
	Financial Strength Ratings	2
	Product Information	3
	Marketing	5
	<u>Underwriting</u> Underwriting	6
	Competition	6
	Reinsurance	7
	Reserves for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses	7
	Claims	9
	Environmental Claims	9
	Regulation	10
	Investments	11
	Employees	11
	Availability of Securities and Exchange Commission Reports	11
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	12
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	14
Item 2.	Properties	14
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	15
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	15
PART II		
<u>Item 5.</u>	Market for the Registrant s Common Stock, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer	
	Purchases of Equity Securities	15
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	17
<u>Item 7.</u>	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of	
	<u>Operations</u>	18
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Discussions About Market Risk	41
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	44
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial	
	<u>Disclosure</u>	80
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	80
Item 9B.	Other Information	80
PART III		
<u>Item 10.</u>	Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant	80
<u>Item 11.</u>	Executive Compensation	80
<u>Item 12.</u>		80

	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related	
	Stockholder Matters	
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	80
<u>Item 14.</u>	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	80
PART IV		
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	81
EX-21		
<u>EX-23</u>		
EX-31.1		
EX-31.2		
EX-32.1		
EX-32.2		
	1	

#### **Table of Contents**

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# PART I.

#### ITEM 1. BUSINESS

#### General

CNA Surety Corporation ( CNA Surety or Company ) is an insurance holding company in the United States formed through the September 30, 1997 combination of the surety business of CNA Financial Corporation ( CNAF ) with Capsure Holdings Corp. s ( Capsure ) insurance subsidiaries. CNA Surety is currently one of the largest surety providers in the United States with approximately an 8.0% market share (based upon 2007 Surety Association of America ( SAA ) written premium data). CNA Surety s wide selection of surety products ranges from very small commercial bonds to large contract bonds.

# **Formation of CNA Surety and Merger**

In December 1996, CNAF and Capsure agreed to merge (the Merger ) the surety business of CNAF with Capsure s insurance subsidiaries, Western Surety Company (Western Surety), Surety Bonding Company of America (Surety Bonding) and Universal Surety of America (Universal Surety), into CNA Surety. CNAF, through its operating subsidiaries, writes multiple lines of property and casualty insurance, including surety business that is reinsured by Western Surety. CNAF owns approximately 62% of the outstanding common stock of CNA Surety. Loews Corporation (Loews) owns approximately 90% of the outstanding common stock of CNAF. The principal operating subsidiaries of CNAF that wrote the surety line of business for their own account prior to the Merger were Continental Casualty Company and its property and casualty affiliates (collectively, CCC) and The Continental Insurance Company and its property and casualty affiliates (collectively, CIC). CIC was acquired by CNAF on May 10, 1995. The combined surety operations of CCC and CIC are referred to herein as CCC Surety Operations.

# **Description of Business**

The Company s corporate objective is to be the leading provider of surety and surety-related products in North America and to be the surety of choice for its customers and independent agents and brokers. CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries write surety and fidelity bonds in all 50 states through a combined network of approximately 37,000 independent agencies. CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries are Western Surety, Surety Bonding and Universal Surety. The insurance subsidiaries write, on a direct basis or as business assumed from CCC and CIC, small fidelity and non-contract surety bonds, referred to as commercial bonds; small, medium and large contract bonds; and errors and omissions (E&O) liability insurance. Western Surety is a licensed insurer in all 50 states, the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Surety Bonding is licensed in 28 states and the District of Columbia. Universal Surety is licensed in 44 states and the District of Columbia.

# **Financial Strength Ratings**

### A.M. Best Company, Inc.

Western Surety, Surety Bonding and Universal Surety are currently rated A (Excellent) with a stable rating outlook by A.M. Best Company, Inc. (A.M. Best). An A (Excellent) rating is assigned to those companies which A.M. Best believes have an excellent ability to meet their ongoing obligations to policyholders. A (Excellent) rated insurers have been shown to be among the strongest in ability to meet policyholder and other contractual obligations. A.M. Best s letter ratings range from A++ (Superior) to F (In Liquidation) with A++ being highest. The rating outlook indicates

the potential direction of a company s rating for an intermediate period, generally defined as the next 12 to 36 months.

Through intercompany reinsurance and related agreements, CNA Surety s customers have access to CCC s broader underwriting capacity. CCC is currently rated A (Excellent) by A.M. Best. On February 13, 2009 A.M. Best affirmed CCC s A rating, however, CCC s rating outlook was changed from stable to negative. CNA Surety s rating and outlook were not impacted.

2

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Standard and Poor s

CCC, Western Surety, Surety Bonding and Universal Surety are currently rated A- (Stable) by Standard and Poor s (S&P). S&P s letter ratings range from AAA (Extremely Strong) to CC (Extremely Weak) with AAA being highest. Ratings from AA to CCC may be modified by the addition of a plus or minus sign to show relative standing within the major rating categories. An insurer rated A has strong financial security characteristics, but is somewhat more likely to be affected by adverse business conditions than are insurers with higher ratings.

#### **Product Information**

The United States surety market is represented by bonds required by federal statutes, state laws and local ordinances. These bonding requirements range from federal construction projects, where the contractor is required to post performance and payment bonds which guarantee performance of contracts to the government as well as payment of bills to subcontractors and suppliers, to license and permit bonds which guarantee compliance with legal requirements for business operations.

#### **Products and Policies**

Unlike a standard, two-party insurance policy, surety bonds are three-party agreements in which the issuer of the bond (the surety) joins with a second party (the principal) in guaranteeing to a third party (the owner/obligee) the fulfillment of some obligation on the part of the principal. The surety is the party who guarantees fulfillment of the principal s obligation to the obligee. In addition, sureties are generally entitled to recover from the principal any losses and expenses paid to third parties. The surety s responsibility is to evaluate the risk and determine if the principal meets the underwriting requirements for the bond. Accordingly, surety bond premiums primarily reflect the type and class of risk and related costs associated with both processing the bond transaction and investigating the applicant including, if necessary, an analysis of the applicant s credit-worthiness and ability to perform.

There are two broad types of surety products—contract surety and commercial surety bonds. Contract surety bonds secure a contractor—s performance and/or payment obligation generally with respect to a construction project. Contract surety bonds are generally required by federal, state and local governments for public works projects. Commercial surety bonds include all surety bonds other than contract and cover obligations typically required by law or regulation.

Contract bond guarantee obligations include the following:

*Bid bonds:* used by contractors submitting proposals on potential contracts. These bonds guarantee that a contractor will enter into a contract at the amount bid and post the appropriate performance bonds.

*Performance bonds:* guarantee to the owner the performance of the contractor s obligations according to the terms and conditions of the contract.

*Payment bonds:* guarantee payment of the contractor s obligations under the contract for labor, subcontractors and materials supplied to the project. Payment bonds are utilized in public projects where liens are not permitted.

Other examples of contract bonds are completion, maintenance and supply bonds.

Commercial surety business is comprised of bonds covering obligations typically required by law or regulation, such as the following:

*License and Permit bonds:* required by statutes or ordinances for a number of purposes including guaranteeing the payment of certain taxes and fees and providing consumer protection as a condition to granting licenses related to selling real estate or motor vehicles and contracting services.

*Judicial and Fiduciary bonds:* required by statutes, courts or legal documents for the protection of those on whose behalf a fiduciary acts. Examples of such fiduciaries include executors and administrators of estates, and guardians of minors and incompetents.

3

#### **Table of Contents**

*Public Official bonds:* required by statutes and ordinances to guarantee the lawful and faithful performance of the duties of office by public officials.

CNA Surety also assumes contract and commercial surety bonds for international risks. Such bonds are written to satisfy the international bond requirements of domestic customers and for select foreign clients.

In addition, the Company markets surety-related products such as fidelity bonds and E&O insurance. Fidelity bonds cover losses arising from employee dishonesty. Examples of purchasers of fidelity bonds are law firms, insurance agencies and janitorial service companies. CNA Surety writes E&O policies for two classes of insureds: notaries public and tax preparers. The notary public E&O policy is marketed as a companion product to the notary public bond and the tax preparer E&O policy is marketed to small tax return preparation firms.

Although all of its products are sold through the same independent insurance agent and broker distribution network, the Company s underwriting is organized by the two broad types of surety products contract surety and commercial surety, which also includes fidelity bonds and other insurance products for these purposes. These two operating segments have been aggregated into one reportable business segment for financial reporting purposes because of their similar economic and operating characteristics.

The following tables set forth, for each principal class of bonds, gross written premiums, net written premiums and number of domestic bonds and policies in force and the respective percentages of the total for the past three years (amounts in thousands, except average bond amounts):

	Gross Written Premiums					67 - <b>P</b>		
	2008	% of Total	2007	% of Total	2006	% of Total		
Contract Commercial:	\$ 300,236	64.3%	\$ 305,624	64.8%	\$ 285,157	63.2%		
License and permit	80,291	17.2	78,875	16.7	79,144	17.5		
Judicial and fiduciary	23,227	5.0	23,348	5.0	23,949	5.3		
Public official	23,466	5.0	23,584	5.0	23,491	5.2		
Other	9,015	1.9	9,021	1.9	8,287	1.9		
Total commercial	135,999	29.1	134,828	28.6	134,871	29.9		
Fidelity and other	30,892	6.6	31,208	6.6	31,328	6.9		
	\$ 467,127	100.0%	\$ 471,660	100.0%	\$ 451,356	100.0%		
Domestic	\$ 461,998	98.9%	\$ 467,285	99.1%	\$ 448,387	99.3%		
International	5,129	1.1	4,375	0.9	2,969	0.7		
	\$ 467,127	100.0%	\$ 471,660	100.0%	\$ 451,356	100.0%		
			Net Written F	Premiums				

Table of Contents 10

2007

% of

Total

% of

Total

2008

% of

Total

2006

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Contract	\$ 268,085	62.1%	\$ 266,749	62.3%	\$ 247,987	60.5%
Commercial	132,702	30.7	130,332	30.4	130,314	31.8
Fidelity and other	30,892	7.2	31,208	7.3	31,328	7.7
	\$ 431,679	100.0%	\$ 428,289	100.0%	\$ 409,629	100.0%
Domestic	\$ 426,570	98.8%	\$ 423,914	99.0%	\$ 406,684	99.3%
International	5,109	1.2	4,375	1.0	2,945	0.7
	\$ 431,679	100.0%	\$ 428,289	100.0%	\$ 409,629	100.0%

4

#### **Table of Contents**

Domestic	Ronds/P	olicies in	Force	as of Decei	mber 31.
Domesuc	DUHUS/1	oncies in	TULCE	as of Decei	111111 21.

		% of		% of		% of
	2008	Total	2007	Total	2006	Total
Contract	31	1.3%	30	1.2%	30	1.2%
Commercial	1,836	76.4	1,906	76.5	1,926	76.0
Fidelity and other	537	22.3	557	22.3	579	22.8
	2,404	100.0%	2,493	100.0%	2,535	100.0%

Average Bond Penalty/Policy Limit as of
December 21

	December 31,			
	2008	2007	2006	
Contract	\$ 1,236,663	\$ 1,191,817	\$ 1,180,538	
Commercial	14,460	14,115	14,236	
Fidelity and other	19,914	19,437	19,486	

In 2008 no individual agency generated more than 1.0% of aggregate gross written premiums. Approximately \$85.3 million, or 18.3%, of gross written premiums were generated from national insurance brokers in 2008 with the single largest national broker production comprising \$14.3 million, or 3.1%, of gross written premiums.

# Marketing

The Company principally markets its products in all 50 states, as well as the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Its products are marketed primarily through independent producers, including multi-line agents and brokers such as surety specialists, many of whom are members of the National Association of Surety Bond Producers. CNA Surety enjoys broad national distribution of its products, which are marketed through approximately 37,000 of the approximately 44,000 independent property and casualty insurance agencies in the United States. In addition, the Company employs 40 full-time salaried marketing representatives and five telemarketing representatives to continually service its vast producer network. Relationships with these independent producers are maintained through the Company s 38 local branch offices.

The following table sets forth the distribution of CNA Surety s business, by state based upon gross written premiums in each of the last three years:

	Years Ended December 31,			
	2008	2007	2006	
Gross Written Premiums by State:				
Texas	9.4%	9.4%	9.5%	
California	9.2	9.1	8.9	
Florida	6.0	7.6	7.8	
New York	5.0	4.5	3.9	
Illinois	4.5	4.5	4.6	

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Georgia	3.4	3.3	3.0
Massachusetts	3.1	3.1	3.1
Pennsylvania	2.8	2.9	3.2
Colorado	2.7	2.3	2.3
Maryland	2.7	2.8	2.4
All other <sup>(a)</sup>	51.2	50.5	51.3
Total	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

5

<sup>(</sup>a) Includes the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. No other state represented more than 2.3% for the year ended December 31, 2008.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Contract Surety

With respect to standard contract surety, the core target customers for the Company are contractors with less than \$50 million in contracted work in progress. This segment is comprised of small contractors (less than \$5 million in work in progress), medium contractors (\$5-\$30 million) and the lower end of the large contractors (greater than \$30 million). These small and medium contractors, as a group, represent a significant portion of the United States construction market. The Company s marketing emphasis continues to be on small and medium contractors; however, the Company does have exposure to larger contractors. These exposures are measured in terms of bonded backlog, which is an indication of the Company s exposure in event of default before indemnification recoveries. The Company actively monitors both the number of these large accounts and the exposure on each account through a variety of underwriting methods. Some of these accounts are maintained on a co-surety or joint insurer basis with other sureties in order to manage aggregate exposure.

### Commercial Surety

A large portion of the commercial surety market is comprised of small obligations that are routine in nature and require minimal underwriting. Customers are focused principally on prompt and efficient service. These small transactional bonds and related fidelity bonds and E&O products represent approximately 80% of the Company s non-contract gross written premiums and 29% of the Company s total gross written premiums.

The Company continues to focus its marketing efforts on this small commercial bond market through its Sioux Falls, South Dakota service center. In this market segment, CNA Surety emphasizes one-day response service, easy-to-use forms and an extensive array of commercial bond products. In addition, independent agents are provided pre-executed bond forms, powers of attorney and facsimile authorizations that allow them to issue many standard bonds in their offices. CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries may also direct their marketing to particular industries or classes of bonds on a broad basis. For instance, the Company maintains programs directed at notary bonds, mortgage broker compliance bonds and grain warehouse dealer bonds (protecting funds associated with grain storage).

CNA Surety also maintains a specific underwriting staff in Chicago, Illinois dedicated to middle market and Fortune accounts. The Company s large commercial account business is estimated to represent approximately 20% of the Company s commercial gross written premiums and approximately 7% of the Company s total gross written premiums.

### **Underwriting**

CNA Surety is focused on consistent underwriting profitability. The extent and sophistication of underwriting activity varies by type of risk. Contractor accounts and large commercial surety customers undergo credit, financial and managerial review and analysis on a regular basis. Certain classifications of bonds, such as fiduciary and court appeal bonds, also require more extensive underwriting.

CNA Surety also targets various products in the surety and fidelity bond market that are characterized by relatively low-risk exposure and small bond amounts. The underwriting criteria, including the extent of bonding authority granted to independent agents, vary depending on the class of business and the type of bond. For example, relatively little underwriting information is typically required of certain low-exposure risks such as notary bonds.

#### **Competition**

The surety and fidelity market is highly competitive. According to 2007 data from the SAA, the U.S. market aggregates approximately \$6.8 billion in direct written premiums, comprised of approximately \$5.5 billion in surety

premiums and approximately \$1.3 billion in fidelity premiums. The 20 largest surety companies account for approximately 80% of the domestic surety market and 96% of the domestic fidelity market. The large diversified insurance companies hold the largest market shares. In 2007, CNA Surety was the third largest surety provider with an 8.0% market share.

Primary competitors of CNA Surety are approximately 20 national, multi-line companies participating in the surety market throughout the country. Management believes that its principal strengths are diverse product

6

#### **Table of Contents**

offerings, service and accessibility and long-term relationships with agents and accounts. Competition increased as a result of ten years of profitable underwriting experience through 1999. This competition has typically manifested itself through reduced premium rates and greater tolerance for relaxation of underwriting standards. Beginning in 2000 and through the end of 2005, the surety industry s underwriting performance was negatively impacted by the significant increases in corporate defaults. Firming of rates, more stringent underwriting and an improved economy resulted in the surety and fidelity industry returning to profitability in 2006. The surety market has been profitable for most carriers since 2006 and competition remains strong. However, there has been little, if any, deterioration in underwriting and pricing.

#### Reinsurance

The Company s insurance subsidiaries, in the ordinary course of business, cede reinsurance to other insurance companies and affiliates. Reinsurance arrangements are used to limit losses, provide greater diversification of risk and minimize exposure on larger risks. Reinsurance contracts do not ordinarily relieve the Company of its primary obligations to claimants. Therefore, a contingent liability exists with respect to reinsurance ceded to the extent that any reinsurer is unable to meet the obligations assumed under reinsurance contracts. The Company evaluates the financial condition of its reinsurers, monitors concentrations of credit risk and establishes allowances for uncollectible amounts when indicated. At December 31, 2008, the Company held approximately \$5.0 million of letters of credit as collateral for reinsurance receivables.

The Company s reinsurance program is predominantly comprised of excess of loss reinsurance contracts that limit the Company s retention on a per principal basis. The Company s reinsurance coverage is provided by third party reinsurers and related parties. Refer to Item 7., Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and Item 8., Note 6 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Reinsurance, for further discussion.

CNA Surety s largest reinsurance recoverable from an affiliate, CCC, an A rated company by A.M. Best, was approximately \$46.1 million and \$50.5 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. CNA Surety s largest reinsurance recoverable from a third party, an A+ rated company by A.M. Best, was approximately \$7.9 million at December 31, 2008. The largest reinsurance recoverable from a third party, an A rated company by A.M. Best, was approximately \$16.8 million at December 31, 2007.

In addition, due to the nature of the reinsurance products available to the Company and other sureties, reinsurers may cover principals for whom the Company writes surety bonds in one year, but then exclude or provide only limited reinsurance for these same principals in subsequent years. As a result, the Company may continue to have exposure to these principals with limited or no reinsurance for bonds written during years that the Company had reinsurance covering these principals.

#### **Reserves for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses**

Periodic actuarial analysis of the Company s loss reserves is performed. This analysis is based on a variety of techniques that involve detailed statistical analysis of past reporting, settlement activity, and indemnification activity, as well as claim frequency and severity data when sufficient information exists to lend statistical credibility to the analysis. The analysis may be based upon internal loss experience or industry experience. Techniques may vary depending on the type of claim being estimated. While techniques may vary, each employs significant judgments and assumptions. Annually, the reasonableness of actuarial assumptions used and the sufficiency of year-end reserves for each of the Company s insurance subsidiaries are actuarially certified.

The estimated liability for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses includes, on an undiscounted basis, estimates of (a) the ultimate settlement value of reported claims, (b) incurred-but-not-reported ( IBNR ) claims, (c) future expenses to be incurred in the settlement of claims and (d) indemnity recoveries, exclusive of reinsurance recoveries, which are reported as an asset. These estimates are determined based on the Company s and surety industry loss experience as well as consideration of current trends and conditions. The estimated liability for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses is an estimate and there is the potential that actual future loss payments will differ significantly from initial estimates. The methods of determining such estimates and the resulting estimated liability are regularly reviewed and updated. Changes in the estimated liability are reflected in income in the period

7

#### **Table of Contents**

in which such changes are determined to be needed. The determination of the Company s reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses is inherently a subjective exercise, which requires management to analyze, weigh and balance numerous macroeconomic, customer specific and claims specific factors and trends, most of which, in themselves, are inherently uncertain and difficult to predict. A discussion of this process is included in Item 7., Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

A table is included in Item 8., Note 7 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Reserves for Loss and Loss Adjustment Expenses, that presents the activity in the reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses for the Company and is incorporated herein by reference. This table highlights the impact of revisions to the estimated liability established in prior years.

The following table sets forth a reconciliation of the consolidated loss reserves reported in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), and the reserves reported to state insurance regulatory authorities in accordance with statutory accounting practices (SAP) as of December 31, 2008 (dollars in thousands):

Net reserves at end of year, GAAP basis Ceded reinsurance, net of indemnification	\$ 345,033 83,691
Gross reserves at end of year, GAAP basis Estimated reinsurance recoverable netted against gross reserves for SAP Net reserves on retroactive reinsurance assumed	428,724 (83,691) (11,064)
Net reserves at end of year, SAP basis	\$ 333,969

The following loss reserve development table illustrates the change over time of reserves established for the Company's estimated losses and loss adjustment expenses at the end of various calendar years. The first section shows the reserves as originally reported at the end of the stated year. The second section shows the cumulative amounts paid as of the end of successive years with respect to that reserve liability. The third section shows re-estimates of the original recorded reserve as of the end of each successive year which is the result of management s expanded awareness of additional facts and circumstances that pertain to the unsettled claims. The last section compares the latest re-estimated reserve to the reserve originally established and indicates whether the original reserve was adequate or inadequate to cover the estimated costs of unsettled claims. The loss reserve development table is cumulative as of each December 31, and, therefore, ending balances should not be added since the amount at the end of each calendar year includes activity for both the current and prior years.

8

1998	1999	2000	2001	As 6 2002	of December 3 2003	31, 2004	2005	2006	2007
150,020	\$ 157,933	\$ 204,457	\$ 315,811	\$ 303,433	\$ 413,539	\$ 363,387	\$ 424,449	\$ 434,224	\$ 472,84
7,986	20,464	70,159	166,318	137,301	158,357	116,831	147,435	144,858	150,4
142,034	137,469	134,298	149,493	166,132	255,182	246,556	277,014	289,366	322,34
32,428	35,825	44,763	64,832	59,567	88,857	65,353	76,623	55,879	46,20
52,524	47,795	75,825	98,885	100,595	128,607	92,582	120,462	81,802	
58,421	73,341	87,011	117,396	115,034	145,895	114,984	133,942		
67,451	81,788	93,154	132,891	125,740	158,257	124,742			
71,352	86,539	99,117	139,051	133,696	161,978				
74,462	91,520	100,628	139,125	136,669					J
77,916	92,727	98,737	145,058						
77,576	90,448	102,953							J
78,296	94,550								J
78,908									
142,034 Tab	137,469 ole of Conten	134,298 ts	149,493	166,132	255,182	246,556	277,014		322,34

254,570

223,223

271,704

284,312

276,8

205,422

- )-	3 3,2	-,	32,012	,	- 1,- 1	,	,	3 1,0	_, _,,
114,605	128,134	140,094	182,812	199,865	231,619	224,919	264,794	230,205	
110,462	130,280	132,504	169,340	195,191	246,244	218,301	232,115		
113,748	122,469	120,051	174,346	203,488	237,544	202,416			
105,797	110,055	5 119,471	174,847	196,258	225,537				
93,768	109,874	118,485	167,741	191,609					
93,447	109,237	7 118,834	164,813						
93,556	109,672	2 116,344							
93,632	107,397	7							
91,502									
50,532	\$ 30,072	2 \$ 17,954	\$ (15,320)	\$ (25,477)	\$ 29,645	\$ 44,140	\$ 44,899	\$ 59,161	\$ 45,50
35.6%	21.9%	6 13.4%	(10.2)%	(15.3)%	11.6%	17.9%	16.2%	20.4%	14.1
91,502	\$ 107,397	7 \$ 116,344	\$ 164,813	\$ 191,609	\$ 225,537	\$ 202,416	\$ 232,115	\$ 230,205	\$ 276,84
14,120	76,480	114,602	126,596	148,234	97,078	98,184	144,883	149,882	156,8:

# Claims

\$ 183,877

\$ 230,946

\$ 291,409

105,622

128,949

130,376

139,110

155,673

Proactive claims management is an important factor for the profitable underwriting of surety and fidelity products. The Company maintains an experienced and dedicated staff of in-house claim specialists. Claim handling for the Company s contract and large commercial account business is performed in Chicago. Claims for the Company s small commercial bonds and the related fidelity bonds and E&O insurance are handled in Sioux Falls. The disposition of claims and other claim-related activity is performed in accordance with established policies, procedures and expense

\$ 339,843 \$ 322,615

\$ 300,600

\$ 376,998

\$ 380,087

\$ 433,7

controls designed to minimize loss costs and maximize indemnification recoveries. Indemnity and subrogation rights exist on a significant portion of the business written, enabling the Company to pursue loss recovery from the principal.

# **Environmental Claims**

The Company does not typically bond contractors that specialize in hazardous environmental remediation work. The Company does, however, provide bonding programs for several accounts that have incidental

9

#### **Table of Contents**

environmental exposure. In the commercial surety market, the Company provides bonds to large corporations that are in the business of mining various minerals and are obligated to post reclamation bonds that guarantee that property which was disturbed during mining is returned to an acceptable condition when the mining is completed. The Company also provides court and other surety bonds for large corporations wherein the underlying action involves environmental-related issues. While no environmental responsibility is overtly provided by commercial or contract bonds, some risk of environmental exposure may exist if the surety were to assume certain rights in the completion of a defaulted project or through salvage recovery. At December 31, 2008, the Company estimates its net incurred losses on open claims of this nature to be \$2.2 million.

# Regulation

The Company s insurance subsidiaries are subject to varying degrees of regulation and supervision in the jurisdictions in which they transact business under statutes that delegate regulatory, supervisory and administrative powers to state insurance regulators. In general, an insurer s state of domicile has principal responsibility for such regulation which is designed generally to protect policyholders rather than investors and relates to matters such as the standards of solvency which must be maintained; the licensing of insurers and their agents; the examination of the affairs of insurance companies, including periodic financial and market conduct examinations; the filing of annual and other reports, prepared on a statutory basis, on the financial condition of insurers or for other purposes; establishment and maintenance of reserves for unearned premiums and losses; and requirements regarding numerous other matters. Licensed or admitted insurers generally must file with the insurance regulators of such states, or have filed on its behalf, the premium rates and bond and policy forms used within each state. In some states, approval of such rates and forms must be received from the insurance regulators in advance of their use.

Western Surety is domiciled in South Dakota and licensed in all 50 states and the District of Columbia and Puerto Rico. Surety Bonding is domiciled in South Dakota and licensed in 28 states and the District of Columbia. Universal Surety is licensed in 44 states and the District of Columbia. As of January 1, 2008, Universal Surety state of domicile was changed from Texas to South Dakota.

Insurance regulations generally also require registration and periodic disclosure of certain information concerning ownership, financial condition, capital structure, general business operations and any material transactions or agreements by or among affiliates. Such regulation also typically restricts the ability of any one person to acquire 10% or more, either directly or indirectly, of a company s stock without prior approval of the applicable insurance regulatory authority. In addition, dividends and other distributions to stockholders generally may be paid only out of unreserved and unrestricted statutory earned surplus. Such distributions may be subject to prior regulatory approval, including a review of the implications on Risk-Based Capital requirements. A discussion of Risk-Based Capital requirements for property and casualty insurance companies is included in both Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and Item 8., Note 13 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Statutory Financial Data. Without prior regulatory approval in 2009, Western Surety may pay stockholder dividends of \$112.4 million to CNA Surety. For the year ended December 31, 2008, CNA Surety received \$3.0 million in dividends from its insurance subsidiaries.

CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries are subject to periodic financial and market conduct examinations. These examinations are generally performed by the domiciliary state insurance regulatory authorities, however, they may be performed by any jurisdiction in which the insurer transacts business. During 2008, the South Dakota Division of Insurance began preliminary work on its financial examination of Western Surety, Surety Bonding and Universal Surety as of and for the period January 1, 2004 through December 31, 2008. To date, no issues have been brought to the attention of management.

During 2006, the California Department of Insurance announced it would conduct a market conduct examination of Western Surety, Surety Bonding and Universal Surety, commencing in 2007. These examinations were completed in 2007 and the final and adopted examination report was issued on December 5, 2007. The examination report reflected findings of a small percentage of errors in the bond files reviewed by the California Department of Insurance pursuant to the examination and such errors have been addressed by management. The matters noted did not have a material impact on the insurance subsidiaries statutory surplus, nor did they result in any fines or penalties to CNA Surety or any of its subsidiaries.

10

#### **Table of Contents**

Certain states in which CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries conduct their business require insurers to join a guaranty association. Guaranty associations provide protection to policyholders of insurers licensed in such states against the insolvency of those insurers. In order to provide the associations with funds to pay certain claims under policies issued by insolvent insurers, the guaranty associations charge members assessments based on the amount of direct premiums written in that state. Such assessments were not material to CNA Surety s results of operations in 2008.

Western Surety and Surety Bonding each qualifies as an acceptable surety for federal and other public works project bonds pursuant to U.S. Department of Treasury regulations. U.S. Treasury underwriting limitations are based on an insurer s statutory surplus. The underwriting limitations of Western Surety and Surety Bonding, based on each insurer s statutory surplus, were \$34.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively, for the twelve-month period ended June 30, 2008. Effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, the underwriting limitations of Western Surety and Surety Bonding are \$43.5 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. Through a surety quota share treaty (the Quota Share Treaty ) between CCC and Western Surety, discussed in both Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, and Item 8., Note 6 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Reinsurance, CNA Surety has access to CCC and its affiliates U.S. Department of Treasury underwriting limitations. Effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, the underwriting limitations of CCC and its affiliates utilized under the Quota Share Treaty total \$783.7 million. CNA Surety management believes that the foregoing U.S. Treasury underwriting limitations are sufficient for the conduct of its business.

#### **Investments**

CNA Surety insurance subsidiaries investment practices must comply with insurance laws and regulations. Generally, insurance laws and regulations prescribe the nature and quality of, and set limits on, the various types of investments that may be made by CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries.

The Company s investment portfolio generally is managed to maximize after-tax investment return, while minimizing credit risk with investments concentrated in high quality, income securities. CNA Surety s portfolio is managed to provide diversification by limiting exposures to any one industry, issue or issuer, and to provide liquidity by investing in the public securities markets. The portfolio is structured to support CNA Surety s insurance underwriting operations and to consider the expected duration of liabilities and short-term cash needs.

An investment committee of CNA Surety s Board of Directors (Investment Committee) establishes investment policy and oversees the management of each portfolio. A professional independent investment adviser has been engaged to assist in the management of each insurance subsidiary investment portfolio pursuant to established Investment Committee guidelines. The insurance subsidiaries pay an advisory fee based on the market value of the assets under management.

### **Employees**

As of December 31, 2008, the Company employed 749 persons. CNA Surety has not experienced any work stoppages. Management of CNA Surety believes its relations with its employees are good.

### **Availability of SEC Reports**

A copy of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, as well as CNA Surety s subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K and any amendments to such reports are available, free of charge, on the Internet at CNA Surety s website (www.cnasurety.com) as soon as reasonably practicable after being filed with or submitted to the Securities and Exchange Commission (the SEC). CNA Surety also provides links to the SEC s website (www.sec.gov) that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding issuers,

including CNA Surety, that file electronically with the SEC. Any materials the Company files with the SEC may be read and obtained at the SEC s Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, NE, Washington, DC 20549. Information regarding the operation of the Public Reference Room may be obtained by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. This reference to CNA Surety s website or the SEC s address does not constitute incorporation by reference of the information contained on the website and should not be considered part of this document.

11

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Our business faces many risks. Some of the more significant risks that we face are described below. There may be additional risks that we do not currently perceive to be significant or that we are not currently aware of that may also impact our business. Each of the risks and uncertainties described below could lead to events or circumstances that have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition or equity. Current economic conditions heighten the risks described below and may intensify potential adverse effects on our business, results of operations, financial condition or equity.

In addition, ownership of our common stock may be subject to risks associated with the liquidity of the investment. Approximately 62% of our common stock is owned by affiliates of CNAF. This concentration of ownership may reduce the number of market participants willing to purchase our stock and limit the ability of a minority owner to liquidate their position.

# We may determine that our loss reserves are insufficient to cover our estimated ultimate unpaid liability for claims and we may need to increase them.

We maintain loss reserves to cover our estimated ultimate unpaid liability for claims and claim adjustment expenses for reported and unreported claims. Reserves represent our best estimate at a given accounting date. Loss reserves are not an exact calculation of liability but instead are complex estimates derived by us, generally utilizing a variety of reserve estimation techniques from numerous assumptions and expectations about future events, many of which are highly uncertain, such as estimates of claims severity, frequency of claims, inflation, claims handling, case reserving policies and procedures, underwriting and pricing policies, changes in the legal and regulatory environment and the lag time between the occurrence of an insured event and the time of its ultimate settlement. Many of these uncertainties are not precisely quantifiable and require significant judgment on our part.

In light of the many uncertainties associated with establishing the estimates and making the assumptions necessary to establish reserve levels, we review and change our reserve estimates in a regular and ongoing process as experience develops and further claims are reported and settled. If estimated reserves are insufficient for any reason, the required increase in reserves would be recorded as a charge against our earnings for the period in which reserves are determined to be insufficient.

### Surety losses and our results can be volatile.

In the past, our results have been adversely impacted by a relatively small number of large claims. In addition, our results have been significantly impacted by increases in corporate default rates. These past occurrences illustrate that our loss experience and results can be volatile.

#### We have a significant concentration of exposure to construction firms.

A significant portion of our business is guaranteeing the performance of construction firms. Therefore, we are exposed to the challenges that the construction industry faces. Over the last two years, home builders have experienced a severe reduction in demand for new homes and have generally reported poor financial results as they address the changes in their markets. Although other sectors of the construction industry, particularly the public construction sector, have not experienced the same severity of challenges as the residential construction sector, we may experience a higher frequency of claims and higher losses as a result of a challenging construction economy.

Our premium writings and profitability are impacted by the availability and cost of reinsurance and our reinsurance purchasing decisions.

Reinsurance coverage is an important component of our capital structure. Reinsurance allows us to meet certain regulatory restrictions that would otherwise limit the size of bonds that we write and limit the market segments in which we could compete. In addition, reinsurance reduces the potential volatility of earnings and protects our capital by limiting the amount of loss associated with any one bond principal. We have experienced periods where it was difficult for us to buy as much reinsurance as we desired and when reinsurance costs have risen substantially. The availability and cost of reinsurance protection depends on a number of factors such as our loss

12

#### **Table of Contents**

experience, the surety industry s loss experience, the number of reinsurers willing to provide coverage and broader economic conditions. If sufficient reinsurance is not available or is too costly or if we purchase insufficient reinsurance, we may need to reduce our premium writings and may be susceptible to higher losses.

In addition, due to the nature of the reinsurance products we purchase, reinsurers may cover principals for whom the Company writes surety bonds in one year, but then exclude or provide only limited reinsurance for these same principals in subsequent years. As a result, we may continue to have exposure to these principals with limited or no reinsurance for bonds written during years that we had reinsurance covering these principals.

# We may not be able to collect amounts owed to us by reinsurers.

Amounts recoverable from reinsurers are reported as receivables in our balance sheets and are estimated in a manner consistent with loss and loss adjustment expense reserves. The ceding of insurance does not, however, discharge our primary liability for claims. As a result, we are subject to credit risk relating to our ability to recover amounts due from reinsurers. It is possible that future financial deterioration of our reinsurers could result in certain balances becoming uncollectible.

# We rely upon affiliated companies that we do not control to conduct certain aspects of our business.

Due to regulatory restrictions that limit the size of the bonds that our insurance subsidiaries can write, we utilize the capacity of affiliated companies to service some parts of our business. If this capacity is no longer available to us, no longer satisfies the regulatory requirements or no longer meets customer requirements, we may need to stop servicing parts of our business.

# Rating agencies may downgrade their ratings for us or for affiliated companies that we rely on to write business. This would adversely affect our ability to write business.

Our customers often refer to the financial strength ratings assigned by A.M. Best, S&P and other similar companies when they are choosing a surety company. Because we use the underwriting capacity of CCC, an affiliate, to serve larger accounts, our financial strength ratings, as well as those of CCC, factor into customers decisions. On February 13, 2009, CCC s A rating was affirmed; however, the rating outlook was changed from stable to negative by A.M. Best. CNA Surety s rating and outlook were not impacted. If our ratings or CCC s ratings are downgraded, we may experience a significant reduction in premium writings.

### We face intense competition.

All aspects of the insurance industry are highly competitive and we must continuously allocate resources to refine and improve our products and services. Insurers compete on the basis of factors including products, price, services, ratings and financial strength. Although we seek pricing that will result in what we believe are adequate returns on the capital allocated to our business, we may lose business to competitors offering competitive products at lower prices. We compete with a large number of stock and mutual insurance companies and other entities for both distributors and customers. We also compete against providers of substitute products such as letters of credit in certain markets.

#### Demand for our products is created by laws that could be changed.

We believe that the vast majority of the demand for our products results from federal, state and local laws that mandate the use of surety bonds. If these laws are loosened or eliminated, our business would be severely impacted.

We are subject to capital adequacy requirements and, if we do not meet these requirements, regulatory agencies may restrict or prohibit us from operating our business.

Insurance companies are subject to Risk-Based Capital standards set by state regulators to help identify companies that merit further regulatory attention. These standards apply specified risk factors to various asset, premium and reserve components of our statutory capital and surplus reported in our statutory financial statements. Current rules require companies to maintain statutory capital and surplus at a specified minimum level determined

13

#### **Table of Contents**

using the Risk-Based Capital formula. If we do not meet these minimum requirements, state regulators may restrict or prohibit us from operating our business.

Our insurance subsidiaries, upon whom we depend for dividends and advances in order to fund our working capital needs, are limited by state regulators in their ability to pay dividends.

We are a holding company and are dependent upon dividends, advances, loans and other sources of cash from our subsidiaries in order to meet our obligations. Without specific approval by the subsidiaries domiciliary state department of insurance, dividend payments are generally limited to amounts determined by formula. If we are restricted, by regulatory rule or otherwise, from paying or receiving intercompany dividends, we may not be able to fund our working capital needs and debt service requirements from available cash. As a result, we would need to look to other sources of capital which may be more expensive or may not be available at all.

Some of the credit that may be extended to us requires ongoing compliance with conditions and limitations regarding our profitability and financial condition.

From time to time, the Company may borrow money from banks. Typically, this borrowing would include requirements that we meet certain tests of profitability and financial condition. If we did not meet these tests, we could be required to repay outstanding borrowings. If we are capable of repaying the borrowings, we may experience a reduction in capital strength that may hamper our ability to conduct business. If we cannot access this credit or are not capable of repaying the borrowings, we would need to look to other sources of capital which may be more expensive or may not be available at all.

#### Our investment portfolio may suffer reduced returns or losses.

Investment returns are an important part of our overall profitability. General economic conditions, fluctuations in interest rates and many other factors beyond our control can adversely affect the returns and the overall value of our investment portfolio. In addition, any defaults in the payments due to us for our investments, especially with respect to liquid corporate and municipal bonds, could reduce our investment income and realized investment gains or could cause us to incur investment losses. As a result of these factors, we may not realize an adequate return on our investments, may incur losses on sales of our investments and may be required to write down the value of our investments.

# We rely on our information technology and telecommunications systems to conduct our business.

Our business is highly dependent upon the successful and uninterrupted functioning of our information technology and telecommunications systems. We rely on these systems to process new and renewal business, provide customer service, make claims payments and facilitate collections and cancellations, as well as to perform actuarial and other analytical functions necessary for pricing and product development.

#### ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

#### **ITEM 2. PROPERTIES**

CNA Surety leases its executive offices and its shared branch locations with CCC under the Administrative Services Agreement with CCC discussed in detail in Item 8., Note 14 of the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Related Party Transactions. CNA Surety currently uses approximately 95,000 square feet and related personal

property at 35 branch locations and its home and executive offices (30,360 square feet) in Chicago, Illinois. CNA Surety s annual rent for this space is approximately \$3.1 million. CNA Surety may terminate its use of these locations as set forth in the Administrative Services Agreement, without material penalty, by providing CCC with 30 days written notice.

CNA Surety leases approximately 83,550 square feet of office space for its primary processing and service center at 101 South Phillips Avenue, Sioux Falls, South Dakota, under a lease expiring in 2012. The annual rent,

14

#### **Table of Contents**

which is subject to annual adjustments, was \$1.7 million as of December 31, 2008. CNA Surety also leased space for contract and commercial branch offices in Hoover, Alabama; San Juan, Puerto Rico; and Rocklin, California. Annual rent for these offices was \$0.1 million with leases terminating in 2010, 2011 and 2012, respectively.

#### ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The Company and its subsidiaries are parties to various lawsuits arising in the normal course of business. The Company believes the resolution of these lawsuits will not have a material adverse effect on its financial condition or its results of operations.

#### ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

The Company will file a definitive proxy statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Proxy Statement) relating to the Company's Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held not later than 120 days after the end of the fiscal year covered by this Form 10-K. Information required by Item 4 will appear in the Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### PART II.

# ITEM 5. MARKET FOR THE REGISTRANT S COMMON STOCK AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The Company s common stock (Common Stock) trades on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol SUR. On February 6, 2009, the last reported sale price for the Common Stock was \$18.85 per share. The following table shows the range of high and low sales prices for shares of the Common Stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange during 2008 and 2007.

	High	Low
2008		
4th Quarter	\$ 20.28	\$ 9.00
3rd Quarter	\$ 22.90	\$ 10.61
2nd Quarter	\$ 15.98	\$ 12.59
1st Quarter	\$ 19.79	\$ 13.12
2007		
4th Quarter	\$ 22.00	\$ 16.49
3rd Quarter	\$ 21.17	\$ 15.79
2nd Quarter	\$ 23.24	\$ 18.86
1st Quarter	\$ 22.44	\$ 19.43
15		

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table and graph present the Company s common stock market performance over the last five years compared to appropriate industry indices:

	Indexed Returns								
		1,							
Company/Index	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008			
CNA Surety Corporation	100	140.38	153.21	226.08	208.10	201.89			
Standard & Poor s 500 Stock Index	100	108.99	112.26	127.55	132.06	81.23			
Standard & Poor s Property & Casualty									
Index	100	108.36	122.43	135.55	114.24	78.34			

The number of stockholders of record of common stock on February 5, 2009 was approximately 4,800.

A summary of outstanding options and shares authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans as of December 31, 2008 follows:

	Number of Securities to be Issued Upon the Exercise	Weigl	hted-Average	Number of Securities Remaining			
	of Outstanding Options	Oı	rcise Price of itstanding Options	Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans			
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	1,221,118	\$	14.93	2,451,995			

#### **Dividends**

Effective November 21, 2002, the Company announced that its Board of Directors suspended its quarterly cash dividend. The Board reassessed the level of dividends which would be appropriate based upon a number of factors, including CNA Surety s financial condition, operating characteristics, projected earnings and growth, capital requirements of its insurance subsidiaries and debt service obligations. The reintroduction of a quarterly or annual dividend and the amount of any such dividend will be reassessed at future Board meetings.

16

# **Table of Contents**

# ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following financial information has been derived from the Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes thereto.

The following information presented for CNA Surety is as of and for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007, 2006, 2005 and 2004.

		2008(b)(c)		2007 <sup>(b)(c)</sup> (Dollars in thou		2006 <sup>(b)(c)</sup> usands, except pe		2005 er share data)		2004	
Total revenues	\$	477,624	\$	465,697	\$	431,693	\$	384,082	\$	350,789	
Gross written premiums	\$	467,127	\$	471,660	\$	451,356	\$	417,530	\$	389,417	
Net written premiums	\$	431,679	\$	428,289	\$	409,629	\$	365,948	\$	318,284	
Net earned premium Net losses and loss	\$	431,696	\$	421,506	\$	393,642	\$	348,361	\$	317,857	
adjustment expenses <sup>(a)</sup> Net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting		80,844		103,124		95,830		127,841		87,356	
expenses		235,420		227,412		216,560		202,521		207,166	
Net investment income Net realized investment		47,302		44,636		39,324		33,747		30,181	
(losses) gains		(1,374)		(445)		(1,273)		1,974		2,751	
Interest expense		2,148		2,918		3,669		3,545		2,260	
Income before income taxes		159,212		132,243		115,634		50,175		54,007	
Income tax expense		48,809		39,747		32,816		11,744		14,297	
Net income	\$	110,403	\$	92,496	\$	82,818	\$	38,431	\$	39,710	
Basic earnings per common share	\$	2.50	\$	2.10	\$	1.90	\$	0.89	\$	0.92	
Share	Ψ	2.30	Ψ	2.10	Ψ	1.50	Ψ	0.07	Ψ	0.72	
Diluted earnings per	Φ.	2.40	ф	2.00	ф	1.00	ф	0.00	Φ.	0.02	
common share	\$	2.49	\$	2.09	\$	1.89	\$	0.89	\$	0.92	
Loss ratio <sup>(a)</sup>		18.7%		24.5%		24.3%		36.7%		27.5%	
Expense ratio		54.5		54.0		55.0		58.1		65.2	
Combined ratio <sup>(a)</sup>		73.2%		78.5%		79.3%		94.8%		92.7%	
Invested assets and cash Intangible assets, net of	\$	1,126,079	\$	1,024,826	\$	897,285	\$	797,914	\$	766,387	
amortization		138,785		138,785		138,785		138,785		138,785	
Total assets		1,565,519		1,507,654		1,368,333		1,262,614		1,174,494	
Insurance reserves		687,548		731,772		688,027		665,496		589,406	

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Debt	30,892	30,791	30,690	50,589	65,488
Total liabilities	798,224	839,949	802,431	786,039	728,123
Stockholders equity	767,295	667,705	565,902	476,575	446,371
Book value per share	\$ 17.37	\$ 15.13	\$ 12.90	\$ 11.00	\$ 10.38

- (a) Includes the effect of recording revisions of prior year reserves, known as reserve development. The dollar amount and the percentage point effect on the loss and combined ratios of these reserve revisions were a reduction of \$45.5 million, or 10.6%, for the year ended December 31, 2008, a reduction of \$5.1 million, or 1.2%, for the year ended December 31, 2007, a reduction of \$5.3 million, or 1.4%, for the year ended December 31, 2006, a reduction of \$23.3 million, or 6.7%, for the year ended December 31, 2005 and a reduction of \$0.6 million, or 0.2%, for the year ended December 31, 2004.
- (b) Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-based Payment (SFAS 123R) was effective for the Company on January 1, 2006. Prior to 2006, the Company applied the

17

#### **Table of Contents**

intrinsic value method under Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 25 (APB 25), and related interpretations, in accounting for its stock-based compensation plan as allowed under the provisions of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-based Compensation (SFAS 123). Under the recognition and measurement principles of APB 25, no stock-based compensation cost was recognized, as the exercise price of the granted options equaled the market price of the underlying stock at the grant date. Under SFAS 123R, entities generally are required to measure and record compensation expense using a fair-value based method. Adoption of SFAS 123R increased compensation expense by \$1.7 million, \$1.9 million and \$1.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. Net of deferred tax benefit, adoption of SFAS 123R decreased net income by \$1.1 million, \$1.2 million and \$0.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

(c) As of December 31, 2006, the Company adopted SFAS No. 158, Employers Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans (an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106 and 132(R)), (SFAS 158). SFAS 158 requires a company who sponsors one or more single-employer defined benefit plans to recognize the overfunded or underfunded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan as an asset or liability in its statement of financial position and to recognize changes in that funded status in the year in which the changes occur through other comprehensive income. The Company s postretirement benefit plans are unfunded. Recognition of the accumulated postretirement benefit obligation, measured as of December 31, 2008, decreased the liability for postretirement benefits by \$1.2 million, gross of deferred tax benefit, and increased accumulated other comprehensive income by \$0.5 million. Recognition of the accumulated postretirement benefit obligation, measured as of December 31, 2007, decreased the liability for postretirement benefits by \$3.4 million, gross of deferred tax benefit, and increased accumulated other comprehensive income by \$1.0 million. Recognition of the accumulated postretirement benefit obligation, measured as of December 31, 2006, increased the liability for postretirement benefits by \$4.7 million, gross of deferred tax benefit, and decreased accumulated other comprehensive income by \$2.7 million.

# ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following is a discussion and analysis of CNA Surety Corporation ( CNA Surety or Company ) and its subsidiaries operating results, liquidity and capital resources, and financial condition. The most significant risk and uncertainties impacting the operating performance and financial condition of the Company are discussed in Item 1A, Risk Factors of this Form 10-K. This discussion should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements of CNA Surety and Notes thereto.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

Management believes the most significant accounting policies and related disclosures for purposes of understanding the Company s results of operations and financial condition pertain to reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses and reinsurance, investments, goodwill and other intangible assets, recognition of premium revenue and the related unearned premium liability and deferred policy acquisition costs. The Company s accounting policies related to reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses and related estimates of reinsurance recoverables are particularly critical to an assessment of the Company s financial results. Given the nature of the surety business, the determination of these balances is inherently a highly subjective exercise, which requires management to analyze, weigh, and balance numerous macroeconomic, customer specific, and claim specific factors and trends, most of which, in themselves, are inherently uncertain and difficult to predict.

Reserves for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses and Reinsurance

CNA Surety accrues liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses ( LAE ) under its surety and property and casualty insurance contracts based upon estimates of the ultimate amounts payable under the contracts related to losses occurring on or before the balance sheet date.

Reported claims are in various stages of the settlement process. Due to the nature of surety, which is the relationship among three parties whereby the surety guarantees the performance of the principal to a third party (the obligee), the investigation of claims and the establishment of case estimates on claim files can be a complex process

18

#### **Table of Contents**

that can occur over a period of time depending on the type of bond(s) and the facts and circumstances involving the particular bond(s), the claim(s) and the principal. Case reserves are typically established after a claim is filed and an investigation and analysis has been conducted as to the validity of the claim, the principal s response to the claim and the principal s financial viability. To the extent it is determined that there are no bona fide defenses to the claim and the principal is unwilling or financially unable to resolve the claim, a case estimate is established on the claim file for the amount the Company estimates it will have to pay to honor its obligations under the provisions of the bond(s).

While the Company intends to establish initial case reserve estimates that are sufficient to cover the ultimate anticipated loss on a claim file, some estimates need to be adjusted during the life cycle of the claim file as matters continue to develop. Factors that can necessitate case estimate increases or decreases are the complexity of the bond(s) and/or underlying contract(s), if additional and/or unexpected claims are filed, if the financial condition of the principal or obligee changes or as claims develop and more information is discovered that was unknown and/or unexpected at the time the initial case reserve estimate was established. Ultimately, claims are resolved through payment and/or a determination that, based on the information available, a case reserve is no longer required.

As of any balance sheet date, not all claims have been reported and some claims may not be reported for many years. As a result, the liability for unpaid losses includes significant estimates for incurred-but-not-reported ( IBNR ) claims. The IBNR reserves also include provisions for losses in excess of the current case reserve for previously reported claims and for claims that may be reopened. The IBNR reserves also include offsets for anticipated indemnity recoveries.

The following table shows the estimated liability as of December 31, 2008 for unpaid claims applicable to reported claims and to IBNR (dollars in thousands) for each sub-line of business:

	G	ross Case Loss and LAE Reserves	a	s IBNR Loss nd LAE Reserves	Гotal Gross Reserves	
Contract Commercial Fidelity and other	\$	96,372 53,585 4,813	\$	211,166 52,043 10,745	\$ 307,538 105,628 15,558	
Total	\$	154,770	\$	273,954	\$ 428,724	

Periodic actuarial analyses of the Company s loss reserves are performed. These analyses typically include a comprehensive review performed in the third quarter based on data as of June 30 and an update of the comprehensive review performed in January based on data as of December 31. In between these analyses, management monitors claim activity against benchmarks of expected claim activity prepared in connection with the comprehensive review. Beginning in 2009, the Company intends to change the timing of the comprehensive review to occur in the fourth quarter using data as of September 30.

The actuarial analyses are based upon multiple projection methodologies that involve detailed statistical analysis of past claim reporting, settlement activity, and indemnification activity, as well as claim frequency and severity data when sufficient information exists to lend statistical credibility to the analysis. The analysis may be based upon internal loss experience or industry experience. Methodologies may vary depending on the type of claim being estimated. While methodologies may vary, each employs significant judgments and assumptions.

In estimating the unpaid claim liabilities, the following projection methodologies are employed:

Historical development method, sometimes referred to as a link ratio method;

Bornhuetter-Ferguson method on both a paid and incurred basis;

Average hindsight outstanding projection method;

Frequency-severity method; and

Loss ratio method.

19

#### **Table of Contents**

The following provides a summary of these projection methodologies:

#### Historical Development Method

As a group of claims mature, their collective value changes. This change in value over time is referred to as loss development. The loss development method is a traditional actuarial approach which relies on the historical changes in losses from one evaluation point to another to project the current valuation of losses to ultimate settlement values. Development patterns which have been exhibited by more mature (older) years are used to estimate the expected development of the less mature (more recent) years. The strength of this method is that it is very responsive to emerging loss experience for each accident year. The weakness is that this method can become highly leveraged and volatile for less mature accident years.

## Bornhuetter-Ferguson Method

The incurred Bornhuetter-Ferguson (B-F) method is commonly used to provide a more stable estimate of ultimate losses in situations where loss development is volatile, substantial and/or immature. The method calculates IBNR (or unpaid loss when conducting a paid B-F projection) directly as the product of:

# Expected Ultimate Losses multiplied by IBNR (or Unpaid) Percentage

The IBNR (or unpaid) percentage is derived from the incurred (or paid) loss development patterns. Various approaches can be used to determine the expected ultimate losses (e.g., prior year estimates, pricing assumptions, etc.). An expected loss ratio (ultimate losses divided by earned premium) based on review of prior accident years loss ratio experience was utilized to obtain an estimate of expected ultimate losses. This estimate was then applied to the more recent accident years earned premium. The strength of the B-F method is that it is less leveraged than the historical development method and thus does not result in an overreaction to an unusual claim occurrence (or an unusual lack of claims). The weakness of the method is that it is reliant on an initial expectation of ultimate losses.

## Average Hindsight Outstanding Method

This method relies on the older, more mature accident years—ultimate loss estimates to restate what the outstanding losses should have been, with hindsight, by accident year by stage of development. These restated hindsight outstanding losses are then trended to the appropriate cost levels for the accident years being projected and added to the paid to date losses in order to generate indicated ultimate losses for the more recent accident years. The strength of this method is that it is relatively unaffected by changes in a company—s case reserving practices. The weaknesses of this method are that it is sensitive to payment pattern shifts and that the average hindsight severities can become highly variable for certain datasets.

## Frequency-Severity Method

This method first projects the expected number of claims for each accident year and then multiplies this estimate by the expected average cost of claims for the applicable accident year. The number of claims can be projected using the historical development technique or other methodology. The average cost of claims for the more recent accident years is estimated by observing the estimated average cost of claims for the older more mature accident years and trending those values to appropriate cost levels for the more recent accident years. The strength of this method is that it is not reliant on loss development factors for less mature accident years which can become highly leveraged and volatile. The weakness is that this method is slow to react to an abrupt change in claim severities.

## Loss Ratio Method

This method relies on historical projected ultimate loss ratios for the more mature accident years to estimate the more recent, less mature accident years—ultimate losses. Applying a selected loss ratio (by reviewing more mature years) to the more recent years—earned premium results in an indication of the more recent years—ultimate losses. The strength of this method is that it can be used in connection with a company—s pricing targets and can be

20

#### **Table of Contents**

used when the historical data has limited credibility. The weakness of this method is that it is slow to react to the emerging loss experience for a particular accident year.

Each of the projection methodologies employed rely to varying degrees on the basic assumption that the Company s historical claim experience is indicative of the Company s future claim development. The amount of weight given to any individual projection method is based on an assessment of the volatility of the historical data and development patterns, an understanding of the changes in the overall surety industry over time and the resultant potential impact of these changes on the Company s prospective claims development, an understanding of the changes to the Company s processes and procedures within its underwriting, claims handling and data systems functions, among other things. The decision as to how much weight to give to any particular projection methodology is ultimately a matter of experience and professional judgment.

Surety results, especially for contract and certain commercial products like insurance program bonds, workers compensation insurance bonds and reclamation bonds, tend to be impacted by fewer, but more severe, losses. With this type of loss experience, it is more difficult to estimate the required reserves, particularly for the most current accident years which may have few reported claims. Therefore, assumptions related to the frequency and magnitude of severe loss are key in estimating surety loss reserves.

The indicated reserve, or actuarial point estimate, was developed by reviewing the Company s claims experience by accident year for several individual sub-lines of business. Within each sub-line, the selection of the point estimate was made after consideration of the appropriateness of the various projection methodologies in light of the sub-line s loss characteristics and historical data. In general, for the older, more mature, accident years the historical development method (i.e., link ratio method) was relied upon more heavily. For the more recent years, the indicated reserves were more heavily based on the Bornhuetter-Ferguson and loss ratio methods since these are not as reliant on the Company s large (i.e., leveraged) development factors and thus are believed to represent a more stable set of methods from which to select indicated reserves for the more recent years.

The actuarial analysis is the primary tool that management utilizes in determining its best estimate of loss reserves. However, the carried reserve may differ from the actuarial point estimate as a result of management s consideration of the impact of factors such as the following, especially as they relate to the current accident year:

Current claim activity, including the frequency and severity of current claims;

Changes in underwriting standards and business mix such as the Company s efforts to reduce exposures to large commercial bonds;

Changes in the claims handling process;

Potential changes in the Company s reinsurance program; and

Current economic conditions, especially corporate default rates and the condition of the construction economy.

Management believes that the impact of the factors listed above, and others, may not be fully quantifiable through actuarial analysis. Accordingly, management may apply its judgment of the impact of these factors, and others, to its selection of the recorded loss reserves.

21

#### **Table of Contents**

The following table shows the point estimate as determined by the actuarial analysis as compared to the actual loss reserve established by management, both gross and net of reinsurance (dollars in thousands):

	Decemb	,	
	2008		2007
Gross basis:			
Recorded loss reserves	\$ 428,724	\$	472,842
Actuarial point estimate	411,957		469,589
Difference	\$ 16,767	\$	3,253
Difference as a % of actuarial point estimate Net basis:	4.1%		0.7%
Recorded loss reserves	\$ 345,033	\$	322,346
Actuarial point estimate	327,194	·	317,325
Difference	\$ 17,839	\$	5,021
Difference as a % of actuarial point estimate	5.5%		1.6%

At December 31, 2008, management s recorded gross and net reserves were higher than the actuarial point estimate. In response to further deterioration in economic conditions, management recorded reserves that were higher than the actuarial indication for accident years 2006 through 2008. Management continues to believe the current economic environment creates additional uncertainty for loss activity associated with these recent accident years.

Recorded reserves at December 31, 2007 were slightly higher than the actuarial point estimate. These higher reserves reflected higher provisions in the more recent accident years primarily in consideration of more difficult economic conditions evidenced by events in the sub-prime mortgage industry and residential construction economy. Management believed it was premature to reduce these loss reserves due to the inherent uncertainty associated with the more recent accident years.

Receivables recorded with respect to insurance losses ceded to reinsurers under reinsurance contracts are estimated in a manner similar to liabilities for insurance losses and, therefore, are also subject to uncertainty. In addition to the factors cited above, assumptions are made regarding the impact of reinsurance programs to be in place in future periods. Estimates of reinsurance recoveries may prove uncollectible if the reinsurer is unable to perform under the contract. Reinsurance contracts do not relieve the ceding company of its obligations to indemnify its own policyholders.

Casualty insurance loss reserves are subject to a significant amount of uncertainty. Given the nature of surety losses with its low frequency, high severity characteristics, this is particularly true for surety loss reserves. As a result, the range of reasonable loss reserve estimates may be broader than that associated with traditional property/casualty insurance products. While the loss reserve estimates represent the best professional judgments, arrived at after careful actuarial analysis of the available data, it is important to note that variation from the estimates is not only possible but, in fact, probable. The degree of such variation could be significant and in either direction from the estimates and could result in actual losses outside of the estimated reserve range. The sources of this inherent variability are numerous future economic conditions, court decisions, legislative actions, and individual large claim impacts, for example.

The range of reasonable reserve estimates is not intended to reflect the maximum and/or minimum possible outcomes; but rather reflects a range of reasonable estimates given the uncertainty in estimating unpaid claim liabilities for surety business. Further, there is no generally accepted method of estimating reserve ranges, but rather many concepts are currently being vetted within actuarial literature.

In developing the indicated range of reserve estimates, a bootstrapping based methodology was utilized in order to estimate the distribution of reserves. The bootstrap method is premised on the idea that the volatility in a company s historical paid and incurred loss development is representative of the variability in a company s future payments and thus can be used to estimate the variability within a company s reserve estimate. Given the dispersion of the reserve indications, the 50th and 75th percentile were selected as representing a reasonable range of reserve estimates.

22

#### **Table of Contents**

At December 31, 2008, the range of reasonable loss reserve estimates, net of reinsurance receivables, was from \$306 million to \$371 million. Ranges of reasonable loss reserve estimates are not calculated for the sub-lines of business. Management believes that the range calculated over total reserves provides the most meaningful information due to the importance of correlation of losses between the sub-lines of business related to the impact of general economic conditions.

The primary factors that would result in the Company s actual losses being closer to either end of the reserve range is the emergence of (or lack thereof) a small number of large claims, as well as the recovery of (or lack thereof) a small number of large indemnification amounts. In other words, the primary factors that, if they were to occur, would result in the Company s actual payments being at the high end of the indicated range are if the Company experiences an unusually high number of large claims and/or an unusually low number of large indemnification recoveries. Conversely, if the Company were to experience an unusually low number of large claims and/or an unusually high number of large indemnification recoveries, the Company s actual payments would tend to be at the low end of the range. These variations in outcomes could be driven by broader issues such as the state of the construction economy or the level of corporate defaults, or by the specific facts and circumstances surrounding individual claims. Again, it is important to note that it is possible that the actual payments could fall outside of the estimated range.

Due to the inherent uncertainties in the process of establishing the liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, the actual ultimate claims amounts will differ from the currently recorded amounts. This difference could have a material effect on reported earnings and financial condition. Future effects from changes in these estimates will be recorded in the period such changes are determined to be needed.

#### **Investments**

Management believes the Company has the ability to hold all fixed income securities to maturity. However, the Company may dispose of securities prior to their scheduled maturity due to changes in interest rates, prepayments, tax and credit considerations, liquidity or regulatory capital requirements, or other similar factors. As a result, the Company considers all of its fixed income securities (bonds) and equity securities as available-for-sale. These securities are reported at fair value, with unrealized gains and losses, net of deferred income taxes, reported in stockholders equity as a separate component of accumulated other comprehensive income. Cash flows from purchases, sales and maturities of fixed income and equity securities are reported gross in the investing activities section of the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows.

The amortized cost of fixed income securities is determined based on cost and the cumulative effect of amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts. Such amortization and accretion are included in investment income. For mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities, the Company recognizes income using the effective-yield method based on estimated cash flows. All securities transactions are recorded on the trade date. Investment gains or losses realized on the sale of securities are determined using the specific identification method. Investments with an other-than-temporary decline in value are written down to fair value, resulting in losses that are included in realized investment gains and losses.

Short-term investments that generally include U.S. Treasury bills, corporate notes, money market funds and investment grade commercial paper equivalents, are carried at amortized cost which approximates fair value.

Invested assets are exposed to various risks, such as interest rate risk, market risk and credit risk. Due to the level of risk associated with invested assets and the level of uncertainty related to changes in the value of these assets, it is possible that changes in risks in the near term may materially affect the amounts reported in the Consolidated Balance Sheets and Consolidated Statements of Income.

# Intangible Assets

CNA Surety s Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2008 includes intangible assets of \$138.8 million. This amount represents goodwill and identified intangibles with indefinite useful lives arising primarily from the acquisition of Capsure Holdings Corp. ( Capsure ).

23

#### **Table of Contents**

A significant amount of judgment is required in performing intangible assets impairment tests. Such tests include periodically determining or reviewing the estimated fair value of CNA Surety's reporting units. Under the relevant standard, fair value refers to the amount for which the entire reporting unit may be bought or sold. There are several methods of estimating fair value, including market quotations, asset and liability fair values and other valuation techniques, such as discounted cash flows and multiples of earnings or revenues. The Company uses a valuation technique based on discounted cash flows. Significant inputs to the Company's discounted cash flow model include estimated capital requirements to support the business, expected cash flows from underwriting activity, required capital reinvestment to support growth and the selected discount rates. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit, including goodwill, exceeds the estimated fair value, then individual assets, including identifiable intangible assets, and liabilities of the reporting unit are estimated at fair value. The excess of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit over the estimated fair value of net assets would establish the implied value of intangible assets. The excess of the recorded amount of intangible assets over the implied value of intangible assets is recorded as an impairment loss.

#### Insurance Premiums

Insurance premiums are recognized as revenue ratably over the term of the related policies in proportion to the insurance protection provided. Contract bonds provide coverage for the length of the bonded project and not a fixed time period. As such, the Company uses estimates of the contract length as the basis for recognizing premium revenue on these bonds. Premium revenues are net of amounts ceded to reinsurers. Unearned premiums represent the portion of premiums written, before ceded reinsurance which is shown as an asset, applicable to the unexpired terms of policies in force determined on a pro rata basis.

# Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs

Policy acquisition costs, consisting of commissions, premium taxes and other underwriting expenses which vary with, and are primarily related to, the production of business, net of reinsurance commissions, are deferred and amortized as a charge to income as the related premiums are earned. The Company periodically tests that deferred acquisition costs are recoverable based on the expected profitability embedded in the reserve for unearned premium. If the expected profitability is less than the balance of deferred acquisition costs, a charge to net income is taken and the deferred acquisition cost balance is reduced to the amount determined to be recoverable. Anticipated investment income is considered in the determination of the recoverability of deferred acquisition costs.

## **Results of Operations**

#### Financial Measures

The Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations (MD&A) discusses certain accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (GAAP) and non-GAAP financial measures in order to provide information used by management to monitor the Company's operating performance. Management utilizes various financial measures to monitor the Company's insurance operations and investment portfolio. Underwriting results, which are derived from certain income statement amounts, are considered a non-GAAP financial measure and are used by management to monitor performance of the Company's insurance operations.

Underwriting results are computed as net earned premiums less net loss and loss adjustment expenses and net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses. Management uses underwriting results to monitor its insurance operations—results without the impact of certain factors, including net investment income, net realized investment gains (losses) and interest expense. Management excludes these factors in order to analyze the direct relationship between net earned premiums and the related net loss and loss adjustment expenses along with net

commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses.

Operating ratios are calculated using insurance results and are widely used by the insurance industry and regulators such as state departments of insurance and the National Association of Insurance Commissioners for financial regulation and as a basis of comparison among companies. The ratios discussed in the Company s MD&A are calculated using GAAP financial results and include the net loss and loss adjustment expense ratio (loss ratiol)

24

#### **Table of Contents**

as well as the net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expense ratio (expense ratio ) and combined ratio. The loss ratio is the percentage of net incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses to net earned premiums. The expense ratio is the percentage of net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses, including the amortization of deferred acquisition costs, to net earned premiums. The combined ratio is the sum of the loss and expense ratios.

While management uses various GAAP and non-GAAP financial measures to monitor various aspects of the Company's performance, net income is the most directly comparable GAAP measure and represents a more comprehensive measure of operating performance. Management believes that its process of evaluating performance through the use of these non-GAAP financial measures provides a basis for enhanced understanding of the operating performance and the impact to net income as a whole. Management also believes that investors may find these widely used financial measures described above useful in interpreting the underlying trends and performance, as well as to provide visibility into the significant components of net income.

## Comparison of CNA Surety Actual Results for the Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

### Analysis of Net Income

The Company had net income of \$110.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2008 as compared to \$92.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. The increase in net income in 2008 over 2007 reflects higher earned premium, higher favorable loss development and higher net investment income. The increase in net income in 2007 over 2006 reflects higher earned premium, higher net investment income and the impact of a lower expense ratio.

The components of net income are discussed in the following sections.

#### Results of Insurance Operations

Underwriting components for the Company for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are summarized in the following table (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31, 2008 2007 200					2006
Gross written premium	\$	467,127	\$	471,660	\$	451,356
Net written premium	\$	431,679	\$	428,289	\$	409,629
Net earned premium	\$	431,696	\$	421,506	\$	393,642
Net losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$	80,844	\$	103,124	\$	95,830
Net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses	\$	235,420	\$	227,412	\$	216,560
Loss ratio Expense ratio		18.7% 54.5		24.5% 54.0		24.3% 55.0
Combined ratio		73.2%		78.5%		79.3%

#### Premiums Written/Earned

CNA Surety primarily markets contract and commercial surety bonds. Contract surety bonds generally secure a contractor's performance and/or payment obligation with respect to a construction project. Contract surety bonds are generally required by federal, state and local governments for public works projects. The most common types include bid, performance and payment bonds. Commercial surety bonds include all surety bonds other than contract and cover obligations typically required by law or regulation. The commercial surety market includes numerous types of bonds categorized as court judicial, court fiduciary, public official, license and permit and many miscellaneous bonds that include guarantees of financial performance. The Company also writes fidelity bonds that cover losses arising from employee dishonesty and other insurance products that are generally companion

25

#### **Table of Contents**

products to certain surety bonds. For example, the Company writes surety bonds for notaries and also offers related errors and omissions ( E&O ) insurance coverage.

Through one of its insurance subsidiaries, Western Surety Company (Western Surety), the Company assumes significant amounts of premiums primarily from affiliates. This includes all surety business written or renewed, net of reinsurance, by Continental Casualty Company (CCC) and The Continental Insurance Company (CIC), and their affiliates, after September 30, 1997 that is reinsured by Western Surety pursuant to reinsurance and related agreements. Because of certain regulatory restrictions that limit the Company s ability to write business on a direct basis, the Company continues to utilize the underwriting capacity available through these agreements. The Company is in full control of all aspects of the underwriting and claim management of this assumed business.

Gross written premium, which is the aggregate of direct written premiums and assumed written premiums, for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are shown in the table below (dollars in thousands) for each sub-line of business:

	Years Ended December 31,					
	2008	2007	2006			
Contract	\$ 300,236	\$ 305,624	\$ 285,157			
Commercial	135,999	134,828	134,871			
Fidelity and other	30,892	31,208	31,328			
	\$ 467,127	\$ 471,660	\$ 451,356			

For 2008, gross written premiums decreased 1.0 percent to \$467.1 million as compared to 2007. Gross written premiums for contract surety decreased 1.8 percent to \$300.2 million primarily due to lower demand resulting from fewer new construction projects. For 2008, commercial surety gross written premiums increased 0.9 percent to \$136.0 million and fidelity and other premiums decreased 1.0 percent to \$30.9 million.

For 2007, gross written premiums increased 4.5 percent to \$471.7 million as compared to 2006. Gross written premiums for contract surety increased 7.2 percent to \$305.6 million primarily due to the strength of the non-residential construction economy and the success of our small contractor product. For 2007, commercial surety gross written premiums were flat, and fidelity and other premiums decreased slightly due to the lingering effects of the loss of a large notary program in 2006 and continued selective underwriting of large commercial risks.

The Company s insurance subsidiaries purchase reinsurance from other insurance companies and affiliates. Reinsurance arrangements are used to limit maximum loss, provide greater diversification of risk and minimize exposure on larger risks. The cost of this reinsurance is recorded as ceded written premium. For 2008, ceded written premium decreased \$7.9 million compared to 2007 due to the cost savings on the Company s core reinsurance program.

Ceded written premiums for 2007 increased \$1.6 million to \$43.4 million compared to 2006 due to additional premiums of \$4.3 million recorded in the fourth quarter of 2007 on the core reinsurance contract due to loss activity which more than offset cost savings.

Net written premiums, which is gross written premiums less ceded written premiums, for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are shown in the table below (dollars in thousands) for each sub-line of business:

	Years Ended December 31,						
	2008	2007	2006				
Contract	\$ 268,085	\$ 266,749	\$ 247,987				
Commercial	132,702	130,332	130,314				
Fidelity and other	30,892	31,208	31,328				
	\$ 431,679	\$ 428,289	\$ 409,629				

26

#### **Table of Contents**

Net written premiums are recognized as revenue over time as net earned premiums. Net earned premiums for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are shown in the table below (dollars in thousands) for each sub-line of business:

	Years	End	ed Deceml	ber 3	31,
	2008		2007		2006
Contract	\$ 266,551	\$	259,362	\$	230,856
Commercial	133,699		130,541		129,208
Fidelity and other	31,446		31,603		33,578
	\$ 431,696	\$	421,506	\$	393,642

For 2008, net earned premiums increased by \$10.2 million to \$431.7 million as compared to 2007 reflecting the decrease in ceded written premiums discussed above. Ceded earned premiums decreased \$9.5 million to \$35.5 million for 2008 compared to 2007. Net earned premiums for contract surety business increased 2.8 percent to \$266.6 million for 2008 compared to 2007. Net earned premiums for commercial surety increased 2.4 percent to \$133.7 million for 2008 compared to 2007. Earned premium for fidelity and other premiums decreased 0.5 percent to \$31.4 million for the year 2008 compared to 2007.

For 2007, net earned premiums increased by \$27.9 million to \$421.5 million as compared to 2006 reflecting the increase in gross written premiums discussed above. Ceded earned premiums remained at \$45.0 million for 2007 compared to 2006. Net earned premiums for contract surety business increased 12.3 percent to \$259.4 million for 2007 compared to 2006. Net earned premiums for commercial surety increased 1.0 percent to \$130.5 million for 2007 compared to 2006. Earned premium for fidelity and other products decreased 5.9 percent to \$31.6 million for the year 2007 compared to 2006.

## Net Loss Ratio

The loss ratios for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 were 18.7%, 24.5% and 24.3%, respectively. The loss ratios reflect \$45.5 million, \$5.1 million and \$5.3 million of net favorable loss reserve development on prior accident years for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The favorable development in 2008 primarily resulted from several significant case reserve reductions, favorable indemnity recoveries and a low level of new loss activity for accident years 2006 and prior. These favorable developments were somewhat offset by adverse development related to the 2007 accident year. The Company recorded adverse development for accident year 2007 in response to current economic conditions. Also, the Company s initial estimates of losses for accident year 2008 reflect the impact of continued deterioration of these economic conditions.

The favorable development in 2007 primarily resulted from better than expected indemnification recoveries related to a large commercial claim in the 2001 accident year.

The favorable development in 2006 resulted from lower than expected emergence of additional large claims primarily in the 2005 and 2004 accident years, partially offset by adverse development primarily in the 2003 and 2002 accident years. The adverse development in the 2003 accident year was due to an increase in loss adjustment expense reserves resulting from payments in 2006 that exceeded previous expectations. The adverse development in the 2002 accident

year was primarily due to unfavorable development of a large contract claim. Establishment of the case reserve on this claim had been particularly difficult due to on-going litigation that severely hampered the Company s ability to assess the amount of work required to complete the bonded project and the availability of remaining contract funds.

## Expense Ratio

The expense ratio increased to 54.5% from 54.0% for the same period in 2007 due to the impact of an increased accrual for incentive compensation based on strong financial results, partially offset by the impact of higher earned premiums.

27

#### **Table of Contents**

The expense ratio decreased to 54.0% for 2007 as compared to 55.0% for 2006. The decrease in the expense ratio primarily reflects the earned premium growth discussed previously achieved with a minimal increase in underwriting expenses.

#### Investment Income

For 2008, net investment income was \$47.3 million compared to net investment income for 2007 and 2006 of \$44.6 million and \$39.3 million, respectively. The annualized pre-tax yield was 4.4%, 4.6% and 4.5% for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The annualized after-tax yield was 3.6%, 3.8% and 3.7% for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increase in net investment income for 2008 is primarily attributable to higher overall invested assets resulting from significant cash flow from operations, partially offset by a decline in short-term yields and the effect on the yield from the increase in short-term investments. The increase in net investment income for 2007 is primarily attributable to higher overall invested assets resulting from significant cash flow from operations and, to a lesser extent, higher yields on short-term investments.

#### Realized Investment Gains and Losses

Net realized investment losses were \$1.4 million, \$0.4 million and \$1.3 million in 2008, 2007, and 2006, respectively. The net realized investment losses in 2008 reflect recognition of impairment losses on a non-investment grade fixed income security issued by the financing subsidiary of a large domestic automaker and impairment losses on equity securities that are related to the Company s nonqualified deferred compensation plan. The net realized investment losses in both 2007 and 2006 were primarily due to the recognition of impairment losses on, and additional losses on the subsequent sale of, certain fixed income securities which are discussed below in the Financial Condition section.

The following summarizes net realized investment gains and losses for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 (in thousands):

	Years E 2008	nded Decen 2007	nber 31, 2006
Gross realized investment gains Gross realized investment losses:	\$ 13	\$ 511	\$ 265
Other-than-temporary impairment losses Realized losses from sales of securities	(1,321) (66)	(941) (15)	(903) (635)
Total gross realized investment losses	(1,387)	(956)	(1,538)
Net realized investment losses	\$ (1,374)	\$ (445)	\$ (1,273)

#### Interest Expense

Interest expense decreased \$0.8 million, or 26.4 percent for 2008 compared to 2007 due to lower interest rates. Interest expense decreased \$0.8 million, or 20.5% for 2007 compared to 2006 due to a reduction in debt outstanding. The weighted average interest rate for 2008, 2007 and 2006 was 6.4%, 8.7% and 7.3%, respectively. Average debt outstanding was \$30.9 million in both 2008 and 2007 compared to \$44.2 million in 2006.

Income Taxes

The Company s income tax expense was \$48.8 million for 2008, \$39.7 million for 2007 and \$32.8 million for 2006. The effective income tax rates were 30.7%, 30.1% and 28.4% for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The effective tax rates are lower than the statutory tax rates primarily due to the Company s ability to exclude interest income from its significant investments in tax-exempt securities. The impact of tax-exempt securities on taxable income was \$23.8 million, \$21.4 million and \$18.1 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

#### Exposure Management

The Company s business is subject to certain risks and uncertainties associated with the current economic environment and corporate credit conditions. In response to these risks and uncertainties, the Company has enacted various exposure management initiatives. With respect to risks on large commercial accounts, the Company generally limits its exposure to \$25.0 million per account, but will selectively accept higher exposures.

28

#### **Table of Contents**

With respect to contract surety, the Company s portfolio is predominantly comprised of contractors with bonded backlog of less than \$30.0 million. Bonded backlog is an estimate of the Company s exposure in the event of default before indemnification. The Company does have accounts with bonded backlogs greater than \$30.0 million.

The Company manages its exposure to any one contract credit and aggressively looks for co-surety, shared accounts and other means to support or reduce larger exposures. Reinsurance and indemnification rights, including rights to contract proceeds on construction projects in the event of default, exist that substantially reduce CNA Surety s exposure to loss.

# Excess of Loss Reinsurance

The Company s reinsurance program is predominantly comprised of excess of loss reinsurance contracts that limit the Company s retention on a per principal basis. At December 31, 2008, Munich Reinsurance America, Inc., Renaissance Reinsurance Ltd., Hannover Rückversicherungs Aktiengesellschaft and Odyssey America Reinsurance Corporation were the four unaffiliated reinsurers from which the Company had its largest reinsurance receivables. Each of these reinsurers was rated at least A by A.M. Best Company, Inc. (A.M. Best).

## 2007 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2007, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2007 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to prior treaties. Under the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal remained at \$10 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provided aggregate coverage of \$185 million and included an optional extended discovery period, which was not exercised. The contract also included a provision for additional premiums of up to \$28.6 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The actual cost for the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty was \$46.8 million, which includes the Company s estimate of additional premiums of \$8.5 million resulting from loss activity recorded in 2007 and 2008. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from prior treaties remained excluded from the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty.

## 2008 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2008, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2008 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty. Under the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal remained at \$10 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provided aggregate coverage of \$185 million and included an optional extended discovery period, which was not exercised. The contract also included a provision for additional premiums of up to \$26.1 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The actual cost for the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty was \$30.4 million. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty remained excluded from the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty. There will be no additional premiums or recoveries under the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty as no losses were discovered to this treaty in 2008.

## 2009 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2009, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2009 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty. Under the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal becomes \$15 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provides aggregate coverage of \$185 million and includes an optional extended discovery period, for an additional premium (a percentage of the

original premium based on any unexhausted aggregate limit by layer), which will provide coverage for losses discovered beyond 2009 on bonds that were in force during 2009. The contract also includes a provision for additional premiums of up to \$13.8 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The base annual premium for the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty is \$28.0 million. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty remains excluded from the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty.

29

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Related Party Reinsurance

Reinsurance agreements together with the Services and Indemnity Agreement that are described below provide for the transfer of the surety business written by CCC and CIC to Western Surety. All of these agreements originally were entered into on September 30, 1997 (the Merger Date): (i) the Surety Quota Share Treaty (the Quota Share Treaty); (ii) the Aggregate Stop Loss Reinsurance Contract (the Stop Loss Contract); and (iii) the Surety Excess of Loss Reinsurance Contract (the Excess of Loss Contract). All of these contracts have expired. Some have been renewed on different terms as described below.

The Services and Indemnity Agreement provides the Company s insurance subsidiaries with the authority to perform various administrative, management, underwriting and claim functions in order to conduct the business of CCC and CIC and to be reimbursed by CCC for services rendered. In consideration for providing the foregoing services, CCC has agreed to pay Western Surety a quarterly fee of \$50,000. This agreement was renewed on January 1, 2008 and expired on December 31, 2008. There was no amount due to the CNA Surety insurance subsidiaries as of December 31, 2008. This agreement was renewed with the same terms on January 1, 2009 and expires on December 31, 2009 and is annually renewable thereafter.

Through the Quota Share Treaty, CCC and CIC transfer to Western Surety all surety business written or renewed by CCC and CIC after the Merger Date. The Quota Share Treaty was renewed on January 1, 2008 and expired on December 31, 2008 and is annually renewable thereafter. CCC and CIC transfer the related liabilities of such business and pay to Western Surety an amount in cash equal to CCC s and CIC s net written premiums written on all such business, minus a quarterly ceding commission to be retained by CCC and CIC equal to \$50,000 plus 25% of net written premiums written on all such business. For 2008, this resulted in an override commission on their actual direct acquisition costs of 5.9% to CCC and CIC.

Under the terms of the Quota Share Treaty, CCC has guaranteed the loss and loss adjustment expense reserves transferred to Western Surety as of the Merger Date by agreeing to pay Western Surety, within 30 days following the end of each calendar quarter, the amount of any adverse development on such reserves, as re-estimated as of the end of such calendar quarter. There was no adverse reserve development for the period from the Merger Date through December 31, 2008. The Quota Share Treaty was renewed for one year on January 1, 2009 on substantially the same terms as 2008.

Through the Stop Loss Contract, the Company s insurance subsidiaries were protected from adverse loss development on certain business underwritten after the Merger Date. The Stop Loss Contract between the insurance subsidiaries and CCC limited the insurance subsidiaries prospective net loss ratios with respect to certain accounts and lines of insured business for three full accident years following the Merger Date. In the event the insurance subsidiaries accident year net loss ratio exceeds 24% in any of the accident years 1997 through 2000 on certain insured accounts (the Loss Ratio Cap ), the Stop Loss Contract requires CCC at the end of each calendar quarter following the Merger Date, to pay to the insurance subsidiaries a dollar amount equal to (i) the amount, if any, by which the Company s actual accident year net loss ratio exceeds the applicable Loss Ratio Cap, multiplied by (ii) the applicable net earned premiums. In consideration for the coverage provided by the Stop Loss Contract, the insurance subsidiaries paid to CCC an annual premium of \$20,000. The CNA Surety insurance subsidiaries have paid CCC all required annual premiums. Due to favorable development of losses subject to the Stop Loss Contract during 2007, the Company returned \$5.6 million to CCC during 2007. As of December 31, 2007, the net amount billed and received by the Company was \$42.3 million under the Stop Loss Contract. The amount received under the Stop Loss Contract included \$24.0 million held by the Company for losses covered by this contract that were incurred but not paid as of December 31, 2007. As of December 31, 2008, losses incurred under the Stop Loss Contract were \$48.9 million, which are net of \$1.4 million related to expected indemnity recoveries. As a result of favorable development during the fourth guarter of 2008, the Company will pay CCC \$0.7 million in 2009 under the Stop Loss Contract. CCC has

paid all other amounts due under the Stop Loss Contract as of December 31, 2008.

The Company and CCC previously participated in a \$40 million excess of \$60 million reinsurance contract effective from January 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005 providing coverage exclusively for the one large national contractor excluded from the Company s third party reinsurance. The premium for this contract was \$3.0 million plus an additional premium of \$6.0 million if a loss was ceded under this contract. In the second quarter of 2005, this contract was amended to provide unlimited coverage in excess of the \$60 million retention, to increase the premium

30

#### **Table of Contents**

to \$7.0 million and to eliminate the additional premium provision. This treaty provides coverage for the life of bonds either in force or written during the term of the treaty which was from January 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005. In November 2005, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2006, was for an additional minimum premium of \$0.8 million, subject to adjustment based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In January 2007, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2007, was for an additional premium of \$0.5 million, which was based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In December 2007, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2008, was for an additional premium of \$0.2 million based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In December 2008, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which will expire on December 31, 2009, is for an additional premium subject to the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. As of both December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007, the Company had ceded losses of \$50.0 million under the terms of this contract, with unpaid ceded losses of \$46.8 million.

As of December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007, CNA Surety had an insurance receivable balance from CCC and CIC of \$60.4 million, including \$46.1 million of reinsurance recoverables and \$14.3 million of premiums receivable, and \$62.9 million, including \$50.5 million of reinsurance recoverables and \$12.4 million of premiums receivable, respectively. CNA Surety had reinsurance payables to CCC and CIC of \$1.2 million and \$0.1 million as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

# **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

It is anticipated that the liquidity requirements of CNA Surety will be met primarily by funds generated from operations. The principal sources of operating cash flows are premiums, investment income, recoveries under reinsurance contracts and sales and maturities of investments. The primary cash flow uses are payments for claims, operating expenses, federal income taxes and debt service. In general, surety operations generate premium collections from customers in advance of cash outlays for claims. Premiums are invested until such time as funds are required to pay claims and claims adjusting expenses.

The Company believes that total invested assets, including cash and short-term investments, are sufficient in the aggregate and have suitably scheduled maturities to satisfy all policy claims and other operating liabilities, including dividend and income tax sharing payments of its insurance subsidiaries. If cash requirements unexpectedly exceed cash inflows, the Company may raise additional cash by liquidating fixed income securities ahead of their scheduled maturity. Depending on the interest rate environment at that time, the Company could generate realized gains or losses that would increase or decrease net income for the period. The extent of these gains or losses would depend on a number of factors such as the prevailing interest rates and credit spreads, the duration of the assets sold and the marketability of the assets. The need to liquidate fixed income securities would be expected to cause a reduction in future investment income.

As discussed below, the Company s credit facility matured in 2008. The Company chose not to seek renewal of this facility as there was not, nor is there currently, an expected need for this source of liquidity and capital. The Company continually monitors its projected liquidity and capital requirements and may pursue a new credit facility based on anticipated need, market conditions and other factors.

At December 31, 2008, the carrying value of the Company s insurance subsidiaries invested assets was comprised of \$1,034.6 million of fixed income securities, \$72.1 million of short-term investments and \$4.1 million of cash. At December 31, 2007, the carrying value of the Company s insurance subsidiaries invested assets was comprised of

\$963.4 million of fixed income securities, \$42.2 million of short-term investments and \$4.7 million of cash.

Cash flow at the parent company level is derived principally from dividend and tax sharing payments from its insurance subsidiaries, and to a lesser extent, investment income. The principal obligations at the parent company level are to service debt and pay operating expenses, including income taxes. At December 31, 2008, the parent company s invested assets consisted of \$1.2 million of equity securities, \$8.5 million of short-term investments and

31

#### **Table of Contents**

\$4.6 million of cash. At December 31, 2007, the parent company s invested assets consisted of \$1.8 million of equity securities, \$7.3 million of short-term investments and \$4.8 million of cash. As of December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007, parent company short-term investments and cash included \$11.5 million and \$9.8 million, respectively, of restricted cash and short-term investments primarily related to premium receipt collections ultimately due to the Company s insurance subsidiaries.

The Company s consolidated net cash flow provided by operating activities was \$124.2 million, \$129.2 million and \$124.2 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The decrease in net cash flow in 2008 primarily relates to the payment, net of reinsurance recoveries, of \$23.6 million in settlement of a large claim that had been fully reserved and the absence of a \$7.9 million return of collateral to a principal in 2007.

The increase in net cash flow provided by operating activities in 2007 primarily relates to lower loss payments of \$13.3 million, partially offset by higher income tax payments of \$3.9 million and \$5.3 million returned to CCC under the Stop Loss Contract discussed previously.

In May 2004, the Company, through a wholly-owned trust, privately issued \$30.0 million of preferred securities through two pooled transactions. These securities bear interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus 337.5 basis points with a 30-year term and are redeemable at par value beginning in May 2009. The securities were issued by CNA Surety Capital Trust I (the Issuer Trust). The Company s investment of \$0.9 million in the Issuer Trust is carried at cost in Other assets in the Company s Consolidated Balance Sheet. The sole asset of the Issuer Trust consists of a \$30.9 million junior subordinated debenture issued by the Company to the Issuer Trust. The Company has also guaranteed the dividend payments and redemption of the preferred securities issued by the Issuer Trust. The maximum amount of undiscounted future payments the Company could make under the guarantee is approximately \$74.3 million, consisting of annual dividend payments of \$1.7 million over 26 years and the redemption value of \$30.0 million. Because payment under the guarantee would only be required if the Company does not fulfill its obligations under the debentures held by the Issuer Trust, the Company has not recorded any additional liabilities related to this guarantee.

The junior subordinated debenture bears interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 337.5 basis points and matures in April 2034. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the interest rate on the junior subordinated debenture was 5.52% and 8.24%, respectively.

On June 30, 2008, the Company s credit facility matured. There was no outstanding balance under this facility (the 2005 Credit Facility ) during 2008. The 2005 Credit Facility was entered into on July 27, 2005, when the Company refinanced \$30.0 million in outstanding borrowings under its previous credit facility. The 2005 Credit Facility provided an aggregate of up to \$50.0 million in borrowings under a revolving credit facility. In September 2006, the Company reduced the available aggregate revolving credit facility to \$25.0 million in borrowings. The 2005 Credit Facility also contained certain conditions and limitations on the Company. The Company was in compliance with all covenants as of December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2008 when the 2005 Credit Facility matured.

The term of borrowings under the 2005 Credit Facility was fixed, at the Company s option, for a period of one, two, three, or six months. The interest rate was based on, among other rates, LIBOR plus the applicable margin. The margin, including a utilization fee, varied based on the Company s leverage ratio (debt to total capitalization) from 0.80% to 1.00%. There was no outstanding balance under the 2005 Credit Facility at December 31, 2007 and the six months ended June 30, 2008. As such, the Company incurred only the facility fee of 0.325% for 2007 and incurred only the facility fee of 0.300% through the first six months of 2008.

# **Table of Contents**

A summary of the Company s contractual obligations as of December 31, 2008 is presented in the following table:

Contractual Obligations as of December 31, 2008	2	2009	2010	2	2011	012 nillion	2013	The	ereafter	7	Γotal
Debt <sup>(a)</sup> Operating leases Loss and loss adjustment expense	\$	1.7 2.0	\$ 1.7 2.0	\$	1.7 1.8	\$ 1.7 1.0	\$ 1.7	\$	65.8	\$	74.3 6.8
reserves Other long-term liabilities(b)		141.9 1.4	102.8 1.0		83.8 0.8	39.1 0.4	17.8 0.4		43.3 8.7		428.7 12.7
Total	\$	147.0	\$ 107.5	\$	88.1	\$ 42.2	\$ 19.9	\$	117.8	\$	522.5

As an insurance holding company, CNA Surety is dependent upon dividends and other permitted payments from its insurance subsidiaries to pay operating expenses and meet debt service requirements, as well as to potentially pay cash dividends to shareholders. The payment of dividends by the insurance subsidiaries is subject to varying degrees of supervision by the insurance regulatory authorities in the insurance subsidiaries—states of domicile. Western Surety and Surety Bonding Company of America (Surety Bonding) are domiciled in South Dakota. Universal Surety of America (Universal Surety) was domiciled in Texas but as of January 1, 2008 was re-domiciled in South Dakota. In South Dakota, insurance companies may only pay dividends from earned surplus excluding surplus arising from unrealized capital gains or revaluation of assets. The insurance subsidiaries may pay dividends without obtaining prior regulatory approval only if such dividend or distribution (together with dividends or distributions made within the preceding 12-month period) is less than, as of the end of the immediately preceding year, the greater of (i) 10% of the insurer s surplus to policyholders or (ii) statutory net income. In South Dakota, net income includes net realized capital gains in an amount not to exceed 20% of net unrealized capital gains. All dividends must be reported to the South Dakota Division of Insurance prior to payment.

The dividends that may be paid without prior regulatory approval are determined by formulas established by the applicable insurance regulations, as described above. The formulas that determine dividend capacity in the current year are dependent on, among other items, the prior year s ending statutory surplus and statutory net income. Dividend capacity for 2009 is based on statutory surplus and income at and for the year ended December 31, 2008. Without prior regulatory approval in 2009, Western Surety may pay dividends of \$112.4 million to CNA Surety. CNA Surety received dividends of \$3.0 million from its insurance subsidiaries during 2008. CNA Surety received dividends of \$2.0 million from its insurance subsidiaries during 2007. CNA Surety did not receive any dividends from its non-insurance subsidiaries during 2008 or 2007.

Combined statutory surplus totaled \$554.6 million at December 31, 2008, resulting in a net written premium to statutory surplus ratio of 0.8 to 1. Insurance regulations restrict Western Surety s maximum net retention on a single surety bond to 10 percent of statutory surplus. Under the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention on new bonds would generally be \$15 million plus a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of excess reinsurance above the Company s retention. Based on statutory surplus as of December 31, 2008, this regulation would limit

<sup>(</sup>a) Reflects expected principal and interest payments.

<sup>(</sup>b) Reflects unfunded postretirement benefit plans and long term incentive plan payments to certain executives.

Western Surety s largest gross risk to \$141.0 million. This surplus requirement may limit the amount of future dividends Western Surety could otherwise pay to CNA Surety.

In accordance with the provisions of intercompany tax sharing agreements between CNA Surety and its subsidiaries, the tax of each subsidiary shall be determined based upon each subsidiary s separate return liability. Intercompany tax payments are made at such times when estimated tax payments would be required by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). CNA Surety received tax-sharing payments of \$48.6 million from its subsidiaries for 2008 and \$43.4 million for 2007.

Western Surety and Surety Bonding each qualify as an acceptable surety for federal and other public works project bonds pursuant to U.S. Department of Treasury regulations. U.S. Treasury underwriting limitations are based on an insurer statutory surplus. Effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, the underwriting limitations of

33

#### **Table of Contents**

Western Surety and Surety Bonding are \$43.5 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. Through the Quota Share Treaty previously discussed, CNA Surety has access to CCC and its affiliates U.S. Department of Treasury underwriting limitations. Effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2009, the underwriting limitations of CCC and its affiliates utilized under the Quota Share Treaty total \$783.7 million. CNA Surety management believes that the foregoing U.S. Treasury underwriting limitations are sufficient for the conduct of its business.

CNA Surety management believes that the Company has sufficient available resources, including capital protection against large losses provided by the Company s excess of loss reinsurance arrangements, to meet its present capital needs.

#### **Financial Condition**

#### Investment Portfolio

The following table summarizes the distribution of the Company s fixed income and equity portfolios at estimated fair values as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 (dollars in thousands):

	F	cember 31, 2008 Estimated air Value	% of Total	E	eember 31, 2007 stimated air Value	% of Total
Fixed income securities:						
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S.						
Government and agencies:	Φ	26.650	2.60	ф	10.075	1 007
U.S. Treasury	\$	36,659	3.6%	\$	18,275	1.9%
U.S. Agencies		37,592	3.6		53,308	5.5
Collateralized mortgage obligations		36,655	3.5		30,470	3.2
Mortgage pass-through securities		73,692	7.1		54,474	5.7
Obligations of states and political subdivisions		696,163	67.2		638,125	66.1
Corporate bonds		93,476	9.0		95,702	9.9
Non-agency collateralized mortgage obligations		29,378	2.9		34,544	3.6
Other asset-backed securities:		,			,	
Second mortgages/home equity loans		4,997	0.5		9,901	1.0
Consumer credit receivables		15,531	1.5		17,685	1.8
Other		10,503	1.0		10,870	1.1
Total fixed income securities		1,034,646	99.9%		963,354	99.8%
Equity securities		1,231	0.1		1,789	0.2
Total	\$	1,035,877	100.0%	\$	965,143	100.0%

The Company s investment portfolio generally is managed to maximize after-tax investment return, while minimizing credit risk with investments concentrated in high quality, income securities. CNA Surety s portfolio is managed to provide diversification by limiting exposures to any one industry, issue or issuer, and to provide liquidity by investing in the public securities markets. The portfolio is structured to support CNA Surety s insurance underwriting operations and to consider the expected duration of liabilities and short-term cash needs. In achieving these goals, assets may be

sold to take advantage of market conditions or other investment opportunities or regulatory, credit and tax considerations. These activities will produce realized gains and losses.

CNA Surety classifies its fixed income securities and its equity securities as available-for-sale, and as such, they are carried at fair value. The amortized cost of fixed income securities is adjusted for amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts, which is included in net investment income. Changes in fair value are reported as a component of other comprehensive income.

34

#### **Table of Contents**

The estimated fair value and amortized cost of fixed income and equity securities held by CNA Surety by investment category, were as follows (dollars in thousands):

		Amortized		Gross	Gross Unrealized Losses Less More				1	Estimated		
	1	Cost	Unrealized		Than		Than			Fair		
<b>December 31, 2008</b>		or Cost	Gains		Mont	hs	12 Months			Value		
Fixed income securities:												
U.S. Treasury securities and												
obligations of U.S. Government												
and agencies:												
U.S. Treasury	\$	33,140	\$	3,519	\$		\$		\$	36,659		
U.S. Agencies		36,476		1,116						37,592		
Collateralized mortgage												
obligations		35,671		984						36,655		
Mortgage pass-through securities		72,203		1,489						73,692		
Obligations of states and												
political subdivisions		697,305		19,730		929)		(13,943)		696,163		
Corporate bonds		96,048		1,711	(2,4)	130)		(1,853)		93,476		
Non-agency collateralized												
mortgage obligations		35,025			(2,0	)40)		(3,607)		29,378		
Other asset-backed securities:												
Second mortgages/home equity												
loans		7,956			•	779)		(2,180)		4,997		
Consumer credit receivables		17,239				708)				15,531		
Other		10,753		23	(2	273)				10,503		
Total fixed income securities		1,041,816		28,572	(14,	159)		(21,583)		1,034,646		
Equity securities		1,231								1,231		
Total	\$	1,043,047	\$	28,572	\$ (14,	159)	\$	(21,583)	\$	1,035,877		

Invested assets are exposed to various risks, such as interest rate, market and credit. Due to the level of risk associated with certain of these invested assets and the level of uncertainty related to changes in the value of these assets, it is possible that changes in risks in the near term may significantly affect the amounts reported in the Consolidated Balance Sheets and Consolidated Statements of Income. The Company s Quantitative and Qualitative Discussion about Market Risk is contained in Item 7A. of this Form 10-K.

The following table sets forth the ratings assigned by Standard & Poor s ( S&P ) or Moody s Investor Services, Inc. ( Moody s ) of the fixed income securities portfolio of the Company as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 (dollars in thousands):

 $\begin{array}{ccc} & 2008 & 2007 \\ \text{Credit Rating}^{(a)} & \text{Fair Value} \end{array}$ 

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

		% of Total	Fair Value	% of Total
AAA/Aaa	\$ 519,078	50.2%	\$ 758,825	78.8%
AA/Aa	401,147	38.8	130,850	13.6
A/Aa	101,350	9.8	62,118	6.4
BBB/Baa	10,029	0.9	7,979	0.8
Non-investment grade	3,042	0.3	3,582	0.4
Total	\$ 1,034,646	100.0%	\$ 963,354	100.0%

 $<sup>^{(</sup>a)}$  Credit rating is determined by the higher of the two ratings, S&P or Moody s, when a security has a split rating.

#### **Table of Contents**

As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, 99% of the Company s fixed income securities were considered investment grade by S&P or Moody s and 89% and 92% were rated at least AA/Aa by those agencies for 2008 and 2007, respectively. The Company s investments in fixed income securities do not contain any industry concentration of credit risk.

As of December 31, 2008, municipal securities from the State of Illinois, the State of Washington, the State of Florida, the State of Texas and the State of New York including each state s related political subdivisions represent 5.2%, 5.0%, 4.7%, 4.4% and 4.2%, respectively, of the estimated fair value of the Company s fixed income securities. Municipal securities from other states individually represent less than 3.0% of the Company s fixed income portfolio.

The following table provides the composition of fixed income securities with an unrealized loss at December 31, 2008 in relation to the total of all fixed maturity securities by contractual maturities:

Contractual Maturity	% of Fair Value	% of Unrealized Loss
Due after one year through five years	7%	6%
Due after five years through ten years	20	12
Due after ten years	56	52
Asset-backed securities	17	30
Total	100%	100%

The following table summarizes for fixed income securities in an unrealized loss position at December 31, 2008 and 2007, the aggregate fair value and gross unrealized loss by length of time those securities have been continuously in an unrealized loss position (dollars in thousands):

	<b>December 31, 2008</b>		Decem	<b>December 31, 2007</b>	
	<b>Estimated</b>	Gross	<b>Estimated</b>	Gross	
	Fair	Unrealized	Fair	Unrealized	
Unrealized Loss Aging	Value	Loss	Value	Loss	
Fixed income securities:					
Investment grade <sup>(a)</sup> :					
0-6 months	\$ 109,973	\$ 3,095	5 \$ 17,785	\$ 175	
7-12 months	121,419	11,064	112,914	2,433	
13-24 months	81,395	12,010	9,984	671	
Greater than 24 months	33,450	9,573	91,683	2,463	
Total investment grade Non-investment grade:	346,237	35,742	2 232,366	5,742	
Greater than 24 months			3,582	447	
Total	\$ 346,237	\$ 35,742	2 \$ 235,948	\$ 6,189	

(a) Investment grade is determined by the higher of the two ratings, S&P or Moody s, when the security has a split rating.

A significant judgment in the valuation of investments is the determination of when an other-than-temporary decline in value has occurred. The Company follows a consistent and systematic process for impairing securities that sustain other-than-temporary declines in value. The Company has established a watch list that is reviewed by the Chief Financial Officer and one other executive officer on at least a quarterly basis. The watch list includes individual securities that fall below certain thresholds or that exhibit evidence of impairment indicators including, but not limited to, a significant adverse change in the financial condition and near-term prospects of the investment or a significant adverse change in legal factors, the business climate or credit ratings.

36

#### **Table of Contents**

When a security is placed on the watch list, it is monitored for further fair value changes and additional news related to the issuer s financial condition. The focus is on objective evidence that may influence the evaluation of impairment factors.

The decision to record an impairment loss incorporates both quantitative criteria and qualitative information. The Company considers a number of factors including, but not limited to: (a) the length of time and the extent to which the fair value has been less than book value, (b) the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer, (c) the intent and ability of the Company to retain its investment for a period of time sufficient to allow for any anticipated recovery in value, (d) whether the debtor is current on interest and principal payments and (e) general market conditions and industry or sector specific factors.

For securities for which an other-than-temporary impairment loss has been identified, the security is written down to fair value and the resulting losses are recognized in net realized gains/losses in the Consolidated Statements of Income.

During the fourth quarter of 2008, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$1.0 million on one fixed income security. This security was issued by the financing subsidiary of a large domestic automaker and was rated below investment grade by S&P and Moody s.

During the third and fourth quarters of 2008, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$0.4 million on the equity securities that are related to the Company s nonqualified deferred compensation plan.

During the second quarter of 2007, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$0.9 million on 13 fixed income securities of various categories of investments that were in an unrealized loss position. These impairment losses were recognized as significant interest rate changes and a revised outlook on interest rates resulted in the Company s intention not to hold these securities to their anticipated recovery. These securities were sold during the third quarter of 2007.

In response to the significant change in interest rates during the third quarter of 2006, the Company recognized impairment losses on 21 municipal fixed income securities that were in an unrealized loss position at September 30, 2006. The Company did not have the intention of holding these securities to their anticipated recovery and recorded \$0.9 million other-than-temporary impairment losses on these securities. These securities were sold during the fourth quarter of 2006 resulting in an additional loss of \$0.5 million.

At December 31, 2008, the Company holds 175 securities in an unrealized gain position with a total estimated fair value of \$688.4 million and an aggregate gross unrealized gain of \$28.6 million.

The following table summarizes securities in a gross unrealized loss position by investment category and by credit rating<sup>(a)</sup>. The table also discloses the corresponding count of securities in an unrealized loss position and estimated fair value by category (in thousands of dollars):

	<b>Gross Unrealized Losses</b>												
<b>December 31, 2008</b>	AAA/Aaa	AA/Aa	A/Aa	BBB/Baa	Total	Count	Fair Value						
Fixed income securities: Obligations of states and political subdivisions Corporate bonds	\$ 3,993 135	\$ 13,886 1	\$ 2,993 2,580	\$ 1,567	\$ 20,872 4,283	51 19	\$ 235,941 50,909						

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Non-agency collateralized mortgage obligations Other asset-backed securities:	5,647				5,647	7	29,378
Second mortgages/home							
equity loans	779			2,180	2,959	2	4,997
Consumer credit receivables	573	1,135			1,708	4	15,531
Other	273				273	2	9,481
Total	\$ 11,400	\$ 15,022	\$ 5,573	\$ 3,747	\$ 35,742	85	\$ 346,237

<sup>(</sup>a) Credit rating is determined by the higher of the two ratings, S&P or Moody s, when a security has a split rating.

#### **Table of Contents**

Of the 85 securities in an unrealized loss position, eight were in a loss position that exceeded 20% of the security s amortized cost. 15 other securities were in an unrealized loss position that exceeded 10% of each security s amortized cost, and 22 securities were in an unrealized loss position that exceeded 5% of each security s amortized cost. The largest unrealized loss percentage was 51.2% (\$2.2 million) of that security s amortized cost. This security was an asset-backed security collateralized by sub-prime home loans. The security with the largest unrealized loss in dollars was issued by a governmental utility authority and was in an unrealized loss position of \$3.7 million (34.3% of its amortized cost).

The Company believes that the unrealized losses are primarily due to credit spread widening, and to a lesser extent, market illiquidity and certain asset classes being out of favor with investors. The Company intends and believes it has the ability to hold these investments until the expected recovery in value, which may be at maturity.

At December 31, 2008, the Company s exposure to sub-prime home loans is limited to two asset-backed securities rated AAA/Aaa and BB/Baa3, respectively, by S&P and Moody s that are collateralized by sub-prime home loans originated prior to 2005. One of these securities was downgraded during the first quarter of 2008 and again in the second quarter due to the downgrade of the bond insurer supporting the issue. These securities have an aggregate fair value of \$5.0 million and are in an unrealized loss position of \$3.0 million at December 31, 2008. In 2008, the Company received a total of \$2.0 million of repayments on these securities.

Municipal bonds represent approximately 67% of the Company s invested assets. Approximately 54% of these municipal bonds are insured by one of the major mono-line bond insurers. During 2008, one of these bond insurers was downgraded from AAA to BB by S&P and to Baa3 by Moody s. As a result, 23 municipal bonds owned by the Company, with a market value of approximately \$81.0 million, were downgraded to their underlying credit rating which ranged from AAA to A-, with the majority being AA. Also during 2008, two of the other major bond insurers were downgraded from AAA to AA. As a result, 42 municipal bonds, with a market value of approximately \$190.7 million, were downgraded to the higher of their underlying credit rating or that of the mono-line bond insurer, which ranged from AAA to A, with the majority being AA. The Company s remaining insured municipal bonds are insured by an AAA-rated mono-line bond insurer.

The underlying ratings of all municipal holdings remain very strong and carry an average rating of AA. There are two municipal bonds with a total fair value of \$9.7 million that have underlying ratings of BBB+. The Company views bond insurance as credit enhancement and not credit substitution and a credit review is performed on each issuer of bonds purchased. Based on the strong underlying credit quality of its insured municipal bonds, the Company believes that any impact of potential ratings downgrades or other difficulties of the mono-line bond insurers would not have a significant impact on the Company s financial position or results of operations.

At December 31, 2008, the Company s fixed income securities include seven bonds issued by the Federal National Mortgage Association (Fannie Mae) and Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation (Freddie Mac) with a total fair value of approximately \$29.0 million. None of these securities were in an unrealized loss position. At December 31, 2008, the Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac collateralized mortgage obligations held by the Company had a total fair value of \$36.7 million and a net unrealized gain of \$1.0 million. Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac mortgage pass-through securities held by the Company had a total fair value of \$58.3 million and a net unrealized gain of \$1.2 million as of December 31, 2008.

Risk Based Capital (RBC) and Other Regulatory Ratios

The National Association of Insurance Commissioners ( NAIC ) has promulgated RBC requirements for property and casualty insurance companies to evaluate the adequacy of statutory capital and surplus in relation to investment and

insurance risks such as asset quality, loss reserve adequacy and other business factors. The RBC information is used by state insurance regulators as an early warning mechanism to identify insurance companies that potentially are inadequately capitalized. In addition, the formula defines minimum capital standards that supplement the current system of fixed minimum capital and surplus requirements on a state-by-state basis. Regulatory compliance is determined by a ratio (the Ratio ) of the enterprise s regulatory total adjusted capital, as defined by the NAIC, to its authorized control level RBC, as defined by the NAIC. Generally, a Ratio in excess of

38

#### **Table of Contents**

200% of authorized control level RBC requires no corrective actions on behalf of a company or regulators. As of December 31, 2008, each of CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries had a Ratio that was in compliance with minimum RBC requirements.

CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries require capital to support premium writings. In accordance with industry and regulatory guidelines, the net written premiums to surplus ratio of a property and casualty insurer generally should not exceed 3 to 1. On December 31, 2008, Western Surety and its insurance subsidiaries had a combined statutory surplus of \$554.6 million and a net written premium to surplus ratio of 0.8 to 1. On December 31, 2007, CNA Surety had a combined statutory surplus of \$442.2 million and a net written premium to surplus ratio of 1.0 to 1. The Company believes that each insurance company s statutory surplus is sufficient to support its current and anticipated premium levels.

The NAIC has also developed a rating system, the Insurance Regulatory Information System ( IRIS ), primarily intended to assist state insurance departments in overseeing the financial condition of all insurance companies operating within their respective states. IRIS consists of thirteen financial ratios that address various aspects of each insurer s financial condition and stability. In 2008, the ratios for Western Surety, Universal Surety and Surety Bonding were within the usual ranges as defined by the NAIC. In 2007, the Change in Adjusted Policyholders Surplus for Western Surety was outside the normal range due to net income and a reduction in dividends paid to Western Surety s parent company, CNA Surety.

#### **Impact of Pending Accounting Standards**

On December 4, 2007, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 160, Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements (SFAS 160). SFAS 160 amends Accounting Research Bulletin (ARB) No. 51, Consolidated Financial Statements (ARB 51) to establish accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary and clarifies that a noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary is an ownership interest in the consolidated entity that should be reported as equity in the consolidated financial statements. SFAS 160 requires consolidated net income to be reported at amounts that include the amounts attributable to both the parent and the noncontrolling interest and requires disclosure, on the face of the consolidated statement of income, of the amounts of consolidated net income attributable to the parent and to the noncontrolling interest. SFAS 160 establishes a single method of accounting for changes in a parent s ownership interest in a subsidiary that do not result in deconsolidation and clarifies that all of those transactions are equity transactions if the parent retains its controlling financial interest in the subsidiary. SFAS 160 requires expanded disclosures in the consolidated financial statements that clearly identify and distinguish between the interests of the parent s owners and the interests of the noncontrolling owners of a subsidiary. SFAS 160 is effective as of the beginning of an entity s first fiscal year that begins after December 15, 2008. The Company plans to adopt SFAS 160 on January 1, 2009. The adoption of SFAS 160 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company s financial condition or results of operations.

In February 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position SFAS 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157 (FSP SFAS 157-2), which delays the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonrecurring fair value measurements of nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities until fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. The Company will adopt FSP SFAS 157-2 on January 1, 2009. The adoption of FSP SFAS 157-2 is not expected to have an impact on the financial condition or results of operations of the Company.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS 161), which amends SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS 133) and requires enhanced disclosures about how and why an entity uses derivative instruments, how derivative instruments and related hedged items are accounted for under SFAS 133 and its related interpretations and

how derivative instruments and related hedge items affect an entity s financial position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS 161 also requires the disclosure of the fair values of derivative instruments and their gains and losses in a tabular format and requires cross-referencing within the footnotes of important information about derivative instruments. In September 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position No. FAS 133 and FIN 45-1, Disclosures about Credit Derivatives and Certain Guarantees: An Amendment to FASB Statement

39

#### **Table of Contents**

No. 133 and FASB Interpretation No. 45; and Clarification of the Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 161 (FSP SFAS 133 and FIN 45-1). FSP SFAS 133 and FIN 45-1 amends SFAS 133 to require disclosures by sellers of credit derivatives, amends FIN 45 to require additional disclosure about the current status of the risk of a guarantee and clarifies the effective date of SFAS 161.

SFAS 161 and FSP SFAS 133 and FIN 45-1 are effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, with early application encouraged. The Company plans to adopt SFAS 161 and FSP SFAS 133 and FIN 45-1 on January 1, 2009. The adoption of SFAS 161 and FSP SFAS 133 and FIN 45-1 is not expected to have an impact on the Company s required disclosures.

In May 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 162, The Hierarchy of Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (SFAS 162), which identifies the sources of accounting principles and the framework for selecting the principles to be used in the preparation of financial statements of nongovernmental entities that are presented in conformity with GAAP in the United States (the GAAP hierarchy). The Company plans to adopt SFAS 162 on January 1, 2009. The adoption of SFAS 162 is not expected to have an impact on the financial condition or results of operations of the Company.

In December 2008, the FASB issued FSP 132(R)-1 Employers Disclosures about Postretirement Benefit Plan Assets (FSP 132(R)-1) which requires additional disclosures regarding plan assets and to provide information regarding the following: how investment allocation decisions are made, including the factors that are pertinent to an understanding of investment policies and procedures; the major categories of plan assets; the inputs and valuation techniques used to measure the fair value of plan assets; the effect of fair value measurements using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) on changes in plan assets for the period; and significant concentrations of risk within plan assets. The disclosures required by this FSP are required for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2009. The Company plans to adopt FSP 132(R)-1 in 2009. The adoption of FSP 132(R)-1 is not expected to have an impact on the Company s disclosures.

### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This report includes a number of statements, which relate to anticipated future events (forward-looking statements) rather than actual present conditions or historical events. Forward-looking statements generally include words such as believes, expects, intends, anticipates, estimates, and similar expressions. Forward-looking statements in this repinclude expected developments in the Company s insurance business, including losses and loss reserves; the impact of routine ongoing insurance reserve reviews being conducted by the Company; the routine state regulatory examinations of the Company s primary insurance company subsidiaries, and the Company s responses to the results of those reviews and examinations; the Company s expectations concerning its revenues, earnings, expenses and investment activities; expected cost savings and other results from the Company s expense reduction and restructuring activities; and the Company s proposed actions in response to trends in its business.

Forward-looking statements, by their nature, are subject to a variety of inherent risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results projected. Many of these risks and uncertainties cannot be controlled by the Company. Some examples of these risks and uncertainties are:

general economic and business conditions;

changes in financial markets such as fluctuations in interest rates, long-term periods of low interest rates, credit conditions and currency, commodity and stock prices;

the ability of the Company s contract principals to fulfill their bonded obligations;

the effects of corporate bankruptcies on surety bond claims, as well as on capital markets;

changes in foreign or domestic political, social and economic conditions;

regulatory initiatives and compliance with governmental regulations, judicial decisions, including interpretation of policy provisions, decisions regarding coverage, trends in litigation and the outcome of any litigation involving the Company, and rulings and changes in tax laws and regulations;

40

#### **Table of Contents**

regulatory limitations, impositions and restrictions upon the Company, including the effects of assessments and other surcharges for guaranty funds and other mandatory pooling arrangements;

the impact of competitive products, policies and pricing and the competitive environment in which the Company operates, including changes in the Company s books of business;

product and policy availability and demand and market responses, including the level of ability to obtain rate increases and decline or non-renew underpriced accounts, to achieve premium targets and profitability and to realize growth and retention estimates;

development of claims and the impact on loss reserves, including changes in claim settlement practices;

the performance of reinsurance companies under reinsurance contracts with the Company;

results of financing efforts, including the Company s ability to access capital markets;

changes in the Company s composition of operating segments;

the sufficiency of the Company s loss reserves and the possibility of future increases in reserves;

the risks and uncertainties associated with the Company s loss reserves; and,

the possibility of further changes in the Company s ratings by ratings agencies, including the inability to access certain markets or distribution channels and the required collateralization of future payment obligations as a result of such changes, and changes in rating agency policies and practices.

Any forward-looking statements made in this report are made by the Company as of the date of this report. The Company does not have any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement contained in this report, even if the Company s expectations or any related events, conditions or circumstances change.

### ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCUSSIONS ABOUT MARKET RISK

CNA Surety s investment portfolio is subject to economic losses due to adverse changes in the fair value of its financial instruments, or market risk. Interest rate risk represents the largest market risk factor affecting the Company s consolidated financial condition due to its significant level of investments in fixed income securities. Increases and decreases in prevailing interest rates generally translate into decreases and increases in the fair value of the Company s fixed income portfolio. The fair value of these interest rate sensitive instruments may also be affected by the credit-worthiness of the issuer, prepayment options, relative value of alternative investments, the liquidity of the instrument, income tax considerations and general market conditions. The Company manages its exposure to interest rate risk primarily through an asset/liability matching strategy. The Company s exposure to interest rate risk is mitigated by the relative short-term nature of its insurance and other liabilities. The targeted effective duration of the Company s investment portfolio is approximately 5 years, consistent with the expected duration of its insurance and other liabilities.

The tables below summarize the estimated effects of certain hypothetical increases and decreases in interest rates. It is assumed that the changes occur immediately and uniformly across each investment category. The hypothetical changes in market interest rates selected reflect the Company s expectations of the reasonably possible best or worst-case scenarios over a one-year period. The hypothetical fair values are based upon the same prepayment

assumptions that were utilized in computing fair values as of December 31, 2008. Significant variations in market interest rates could produce changes in the timing of repayments due to prepayment options available.

41

# **Table of Contents**

The fair value of such instruments could be affected and therefore actual results might differ from those reflected in the following table.

				E	stimated	Hypothetical
	Fair Value		Hypothetical		Fair alue After	Percentage Increase (Decrease)
		at cember 31, 2008	Change in Interest Rate (bp=basis points) (Dollars in th	C Int	pothetical change in erest Rate eds)	in Stockholders Equity
U.S. Government and government						
agencies and authorities	\$	184,598	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease	\$	172,966 179,485 187,485 189,197	(1.0)% (0.4) 0.2 0.4
States, municipalities and political						
subdivisions		696,163	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease		613,030 652,614 743,635 786,829	(7.0) (3.7) 4.0 7.7
Corporate bonds and all other		153,885	200 bp increase		141,512	(1.0)
			100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease		147,525 160,154 163,981	(0.5) 0.5 0.9
Total fixed income securities						
available-for-sale	\$	1,034,646	200 bp increase		927,508	(9.1)
			100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease		979,624 1,091,274 1,140,007	(4.7) 4.8 8.9
			42			

# **Table of Contents**

	Fair Value at December 31, 2007	Hypothetical  Change in Interest Rate (bp=basis points) (Dollars in t	Estimated Fair Value After  Hypothetical Change in Interest Rate thousands)	Percentage Increase (Decrease) in Stockholders Equity
U.S. Government and government agencies and authorities	\$ 156,527	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease	\$ 143,016 150,653 160,156 162,267	(1.3)% (0.6) 0.4 0.6
States, municipalities and political subdivisions	638,125	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease	561,138 598,496 680,200 725,517	(7.5) (3.9) 4.1 8.5
Corporate bonds and all other	168,702	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease	153,539 160,869 177,063 185,960	(0.8) 0.8 1.7
Total fixed income securities available-for-sale	\$ 963,354	200 bp increase 100 bp increase 100 bp decrease 200 bp decrease	857,693 910,018 1,017,419 1,073,744	(10.3) (5.3) 5.3 10.8

#### ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of CNA Surety Corporation Chicago, Illinois

We have audited the internal control over financial reporting of CNA Surety Corporation and subsidiaries (the Company ) as of December 31, 2008, based on criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company s principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company s board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedules as of and for the year ended

December 31, 2008 of the Company and our report dated February 17, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion on the consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedules.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Chicago, Illinois February 17, 2009

44

#### **Table of Contents**

#### MANAGEMENT S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

The management of CNA Surety Corporation and subsidiaries ( CNA Surety or the Company ) is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. CNA Surety s internal control system was designed to provide reasonable assurance to the Company s management, its Audit Committee and Board of Directors regarding the preparation and fair presentation of published financial statements.

There are inherent limitations to the effectiveness of any internal control or system of control, however well designed, including the possibility of human error and the possible circumvention or overriding of such controls or systems. Moreover, because of changing conditions the reliability of internal controls may vary over time. As a result, even effective internal controls can provide no more than reasonable assurance with respect to the accuracy and completeness of financial statements and their process of preparation.

CNA Surety management assessed the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008. In making this assessment, it used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in *Internal Control Integrated Framework*. Based on our assessment we believe that, as of December 31, 2008, the Company s internal control over financial reporting is effective based on those criteria.

CNA Surety s independent registered public accounting firm, Deloitte & Touche LLP, has issued an audit report covering the Company s internal control over financial reporting. This report appears on page 44.

CNA Surety Corporation Chicago, Illinois February 17, 2009

45

#### **Table of Contents**

#### REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of CNA Surety Corporation Chicago, Illinois

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of CNA Surety Corporation and subsidiaries (the Company ) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related consolidated statements of income, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008. Our audits also included the financial statement schedules listed in the Index at Item 15. These financial statements and financial statement schedules are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial statements and financial statement schedules based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also, in our opinion, such financial statement schedules, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, present fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated February 17, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion on the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Chicago, Illinois February 17, 2009

46

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

December 31,

		2000	ibei .	,
		2008	4.	2007
		(Amounts i		•
		except per	snar	e data)
Assets				
Invested assets:				
Fixed income securities, at fair value (amortized cost: \$1,041,816 and \$949,708)	\$	1,034,646	\$	963,354
Equity securities, at fair value (cost: \$1,231 and \$1,683)		1,231		1,789
Short-term investments, at cost (approximates fair value)		80,606		49,453
Track Consideration of the Con		1 116 402		1.014.506
Total invested assets		1,116,483		1,014,596
Cash		9,596		10,230
Deferred policy acquisition costs		102,092		104,280
Insurance receivables:				
Premiums, including \$14,303 and \$12,317 from affiliates, (net of allowance for		26 049		26 217
doubtful accounts: \$1,307 and \$1,145)		36,948		36,317
Reinsurance, including \$46,122 and \$50,547 from affiliates		91,452		127,119
Deposit with affiliated ceding company Intangible assets (net of accumulated amortization: \$25,523 and \$25,523)		29,693		34,644
Current income taxes receivable		138,785		138,785 1,960
Property and equipment, at cost (less accumulated depreciation and amortization:				1,900
\$33,506 and \$29,467)		24,378		24,288
Prepaid reinsurance premiums (including \$105 and \$322 from affiliates)		420		510
Accrued investment income		13,464		12,242
Other assets		2,208		2,683
Other assets		2,200		2,003
Total assets	\$	1,565,519	\$	1,507,654
Liabilities				
Reserves:				
Unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$	428,724	\$	472,842
Unearned premiums	Ψ	258,824	Ψ	258,930
Cheannea promisino		250,021		200,750
Total reserves		687,548		731,772
Debt		30,892		30,791
Deferred income taxes, net		9,647		17,756
Reinsurance and other payables to affiliates		1,680		643
Accrued expenses		20,056		18,273
Liability for postretirement benefits		9,283		10,001
Payable for securities purchased		8,398		
Federal income tax payable		1,581		

Other liabilities	29,139	30,713
Total liabilities	798,224	839,949
Commitments and contingencies (See Notes 6, 7, & 8)		
Stockholders Equity		
Preferred stock, par value \$.01 per share, 20,000 shares authorized; none issued and		
outstanding		
Common stock, par value \$.01 per share, 100,000 shares authorized; 45,544 shares		
issued and 44,168 shares outstanding at December 31, 2008 and 45,505 shares		
issued and 44,121 shares outstanding at December 31, 2007	455	455
Additional paid-in capital	276,255	274,069
Retained earnings	509,644	399,241
Accumulated other comprehensive (loss) income	(4,286)	8,800
Treasury stock, 1,376 and 1,384 shares, at cost	(14,773)	(14,860)
Total stockholders equity	767,295	667,705
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 1,565,519	\$ 1,507,654

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

47

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

		Years Ended December 31,								
		2008		2007		2006				
				ts in thousa						
	* 431,696									
Revenues:										
Net earned premium	\$	431,696	\$	421,506	\$	393,642				
Net investment income		47,302		44,636		39,324				
Net realized investment (losses)		(1,374)		(445)		(1,273)				
Total revenues		477,624		465,697		431,693				
Expenses:										
Net losses and loss adjustment expenses		80,844		103,124		95,830				
Net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses		235,420		227,412		216,560				
Interest expense		2,148		2,918		3,669				
Total expenses		318,412		333,454		316,059				
Income before income taxes		159,212		132,243		115,634				
Income tax expense		48,809		39,747		32,816				
Net income	\$	110,403	\$	92,496	\$	82,818				
Earnings per common share	\$	2.50	\$	2.10	\$	1.90				
Earnings per common share, assuming dilution	\$	2.49	\$	2.09	\$	1.89				
Weighted average shares outstanding		44,145		44,000		43,654				
Weighted average shares outstanding, assuming dilution		44,260		44,267		43,922				

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

48

**Table of Contents** 

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

	Common Stock			A	dditional						umulated Other	T	reasury		Total
	Shares	Cor	nmon	]	Paid-in	Com	prehensiv	e R	Retained	_		<u> </u>	Stock	Sto	ockholders
	Outstandin	g St	tock	(	Capital		ncome (Amounts		Carnings thousand	(	ncome Loss)	A	At Cost		Equity
Balance, January 1, 2006	43,334	\$	447	\$	259,684			\$	223,927	\$	7,546	\$	(15,029)	\$	476,575
Comprehensive income: Net income Other comprehensive income: Change in unrealized gains on securities, after income tax expense of \$57 (net of reclassification adjustment of (\$819), after income tax benefit of \$441)  Total comprehensive		\$		\$		\$	82,818 107	\$	82,818	\$	107	\$		\$	82,818 107
income						\$	82,925								
Adjustment to initially recognize accumulated postretirement benefit obligations, net of tax benefit of \$1,997 Stock-based compensation Stock options exercised and other	538		6		1,207 7,760						(2,660)		89		(2,660) 1,207 7,855
Balance, December 31, 2006	43,872	\$	453	\$	268,651			\$	306,745	\$	4,993	\$	(14,940)	\$	565,902
Comprehensive income: Net income Other comprehensive income: Change in unrealized gains on securities, after income tax expense of \$693 (net or reclassification adjustment	f	\$		\$		\$	92,496 1,286	\$	92,496	\$	1,286	\$		\$	92,496 1,286

92

of (\$120), after income tax benefit of \$64) Net change related to postretirement benefits, after income tax expense of \$1,117					2,521		2,521		2,521
Total comprehensive income					\$ 96,303				
Stock-based compensation Stock options exercised				1,892					1,892
and other	249		2	3,526				80	3,608
Balance, December 31, 2007	44,121	\$ 45	5	\$ 274,069		\$ 399,241	\$ 8,800	\$ (14,860)	\$ 667,705
Comprehensive income: Net income Other comprehensive income (loss): Change in unrealized gains (losses) on securities, after income tax benefit of \$7,323 (net of reclassification adjustment of (\$282), after income tax		\$		\$	\$ 110,403	\$ 110,403	\$	\$	\$ 110,403
benefit of \$152)  Net change related to postretirement benefits, after income tax expense of					(13,599)		(13,599)		(13,599)
\$565					513		513		513
Total comprehensive income					\$ 97,317				
Stock-based compensation				1,693					1,693
Stock options exercised and other	47			493				87	580
Balance, December 31, 2008	44,168	\$ 45	5	\$ 276,255		\$ 509,644	\$ (4,286)	\$ (14,773)	\$ 767,295

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

49

Principal payments on debt

# CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

		1, 2006				
		(Am	ount	s in thousa	nds)	
Cook Elema Error Or and the Addition						
Cash Flows From Operating Activities: Net income	¢	110 402	\$	02 406	\$	02 010
	\$	110,403	Ф	92,496	Ф	82,818
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:						
Provision for doubtful accounts		443		393		594
Depreciation and amortization		5,809		6,179		5,302
Amortization of bond premium, net		2,888		369		1,149
Loss on disposal of property and equipment		1,155		279		141
Net realized investment losses		1,374		445		1,273
Stock-based compensation		1,693		1,892		1,207
Changes in:		24.502		(0.212)		(2.102)
Insurance receivables		34,593		(8,212)		(3,182)
Reserve for unearned premiums		(106)		5,127		12,756
Reserve for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses		(44,118)		38,618		9,775
Deposit with affiliated ceding company		4,951		(1,499)		(859)
Deferred policy acquisition costs		2,188		(1,343)		(104)
Deferred income taxes, net		(1,406)		(1,523)		(1,630)
Reinsurance and other payables to affiliates		1,037		477		(8)
Prepaid reinsurance premiums		90		1,655		3,231
Accrued expenses		1,783		(1,974)		3,715
Other assets and liabilities		1,435		(4,173)		8,070
Net cash provided by operating activities		124,212		129,206		124,248
Cash Flows From Investing Activities:						
Fixed income securities:						
Purchases		(183,949)		(350,480)		(337,848)
Maturities		62,802		55,357		47,288
Sales		24,402		114,303		224,338
Purchases of equity securities		(550)		(822)		(1,193)
Proceeds from the sale of equity securities		626		844		1,041
Changes in short-term investments		(30,403)		56,897		(37,180)
Purchases of property and equipment, net		(6,952)		(5,838)		(10,475)
Changes in payables for securities purchased		8,398				
Other, net		200		(9)		767
Net cash (used in) investing activities		(125,426)		(129,748)		(113,262)
Cash Flows From Financing Activities:						(= 0 000)

Table of Contents 94

(20,000)

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Employee stock option exercises and other	580	3,608	7,855
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	580	3,608	(12,145)
(Decrease) increase in cash Cash at beginning of period	(634) 10,230	3,066 7,164	(1,159) 8,323
Cash at end of period	\$ 9,596	\$ 10,230	\$ 7,164
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information: Cash paid during the period for:			
Interest	\$ 2,154	\$ 2,837	\$ 3,628
Income taxes	\$ 46,600	\$ 42,219	\$ 38,349

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

50

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

### 1. Significant Accounting Policies

Formation of CNA Surety Corporation and Merger

In December 1996, CNA Financial Corporation ( CNAF ) and Capsure Holdings Corp. ( Capsure ) agreed to merge (the Merger ) the surety business of CNAF with Capsure s insurance subsidiaries, Western Surety Company ( Western Surety ), Surety Bonding Company of America ( Surety Bonding ) and Universal Surety of America ( Universal Surety ), into CNA Surety Corporation ( CNA Surety or the Company ). CNAF, through its operating subsidiaries, writes multiple lines of property and casualty insurance, including surety business that is reinsured by Western Surety. CNAF owns approximately 62% of the outstanding common stock of CNA Surety. Loews Corporation ( Loews ) owns approximately 90% of the outstanding common stock of CNAF. The principal operating subsidiaries of CNAF that wrote the surety line of business for their own account prior to the Merger were Continental Casualty Company and its property and casualty affiliates (collectively, CCC ) and The Continental Insurance Company and its property and casualty affiliates (collectively, CIC ).

## Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CNA Surety and all majority-owned subsidiaries.

#### **Estimates**

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### **Investments**

Management believes the Company has the ability to hold all fixed income securities to maturity. However, the Company may dispose of securities prior to their scheduled maturity due to changes in interest rates, prepayments, tax and credit considerations, liquidity or regulatory capital requirements, or other similar factors. As a result, the Company considers all of its fixed income securities (bonds) and equity securities as available-for-sale. These securities are reported at fair value, with unrealized gains and losses, net of deferred income taxes, reported as a separate component of stockholders equity.

The amortized cost of fixed income securities is determined based on cost and the cumulative effect of amortization of premiums and accretion of discounts. Such amortization and accretion are included in investment income. For mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities, the Company recognizes income using the effective-yield method based on estimated cash flows. All securities transactions are recorded on the trade date. Investment gains or losses realized on the sale of securities are determined using the specific identification method. Investments with an other-than-temporary decline in value are written down to fair value, resulting in losses that are included in net realized investment gains/losses.

Short-term investments, that generally include U.S. Treasury bills, corporate notes, money market funds and investment grade commercial paper equivalents, are carried at amortized cost which approximates fair value.

## Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs

Policy acquisition costs, consisting of commissions, premium taxes and other underwriting expenses that vary with, and are primarily related to, the production of business, net of reinsurance commissions, are deferred and amortized as the related premiums are earned. The Company periodically tests that deferred acquisition costs are recoverable based on the expected profitability embedded in the reserve for unearned premium. If the expected profitability is less than the balance of deferred acquisition costs, a charge to net income is taken and the deferred

51

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

## NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

acquisition cost balance is reduced to the amount determined to be recoverable. Anticipated investment income is considered in the determination of the recoverability of deferred acquisition costs.

#### Intangible Assets

CNA Surety s Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2008 includes intangible assets of \$138.8 million. These amounts represent goodwill and identified intangibles with indefinite useful lives arising from the acquisition of Capsure. The Company performs impairment tests of these intangible assets annually, or when certain conditions are present.

A significant amount of judgment is required in performing intangible asset impairment tests. Such tests include periodically determining or reviewing the estimated fair value of CNA Surety s reporting units. Under the relevant standard, fair value refers to the amount for which the entire reporting unit may be bought or sold. There are several methods of estimating fair value, including market quotations, asset and liability fair values and other valuation techniques, such as discounted cash flows and multiples of earnings or revenues. If the carrying amount of a reporting unit, including goodwill, exceeds the estimated fair value, then individual assets, including identifiable intangible assets, and liabilities of the reporting unit are estimated at fair value. The excess of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit over the estimated fair value of net assets would establish the implied value of intangible assets. The excess of the recorded amount of intangible assets over the implied value of intangible assets is recorded as an impairment loss.

The Company used a valuation technique based on discounted cash flows to complete its annual intangible asset impairment test as of October 1, 2008. No impairment was indicated. The Company also evaluated the indefinite-lived intangible and determined that no events or circumstances have occurred that warrant a re-categorization of this intangible to a finite-lived intangible.

#### Reserves for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

The estimated liability for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses includes, on an undiscounted basis, estimates of (a) the ultimate settlement value of reported claims, (b) incurred-but-not-reported ( IBNR ) claims, including provisions for losses in excess of the current case reserve for previously reported claims and for claims that may be reopened, as well as offsets for anticipated indemnification recoveries, (c) future expenses to be incurred in the settlement of claims, and (d) indemnity recoveries, before reinsurance recoveries, which are reported as an asset. These estimates are determined based on the facts and circumstances of each claim and the Company s loss experience as well as consideration of industry experience, current trends and conditions. The estimated liability for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses is an estimate and there is the potential that actual future loss payments will differ significantly from recorded amounts. The methods of determining such estimates and the resulting estimated liability are regularly reviewed and updated. Changes in the estimated liability are reflected in income in the period in which such changes are determined to be needed.

### Insurance Premiums

Insurance premiums are recognized as revenue ratably over the terms of the related policies in proportion to the insurance protection provided. Contract bonds provide coverage for the length of the bonded project and not a fixed

time period. As such, the Company uses estimates of the contract length as the basis for recognizing premium revenue on these bonds. Premium revenues are net of amounts ceded to reinsurers. Unearned premiums represent the portion of premiums written, before ceded reinsurance which is shown as an asset, applicable to the unexpired terms of policies in force determined on a pro rata basis.

### Reinsurance

The Company assumes and cedes insurance with other insurers and reinsurers to limit maximum loss, provide greater diversification of risk and minimize exposure on larger risks. Premiums and loss and loss adjustment expenses

52

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

that are ceded under reinsurance arrangements reduce the respective revenues and expenses. Amounts recoverable from reinsurers are estimated in a manner consistent with the claim liability associated with the reinsured policy and are reported as reinsurance receivables. The Company evaluates the financial condition of its reinsurers, monitors concentrations of credit risk and establishes allowances for uncollectible amounts when indicated.

### Stock-Based Compensation

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-based Payment (SFAS 123R) was effective for the Company on January 1, 2006. Prior to 2006, the Company applied the intrinsic value method under Accounting Principles Board (APB) Opinion No. 25 (APB 25), and related interpretations, in accounting for its stock-based compensation plan as allowed under the provisions of SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-based Compensation (SFAS 123). Under the recognition and measurement principles of APB 25, no stock-based compensation cost was recognized, as the exercise price of the granted options equaled the market price of the underlying stock at the grant date. Under SFAS 123R, entities generally are required to measure and record compensation expense using a fair-value based method. Public companies are to apply SFAS 123R using either the modified prospective method or the modified retrospective method. The Company applied the modified prospective transition method to record compensation expense. The Company accounts for graded vesting using the accelerated method. The Company applied the alternative transition method in calculating its pool of excess tax benefits available to absorb future tax deficiencies as provided by Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Staff Position (FSP) FAS 123(R)-3, Transition Election Related to Accounting for the Tax Effects of Share-Based Payment Awards.

### Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Under this method, deferred income taxes are established for the future tax effects of temporary differences between the tax and financial reporting bases of assets and liabilities using currently enacted tax rates. Such temporary differences primarily relate to unearned premium reserves and deferred policy acquisition costs. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period of enactment. Future tax benefits are recognized to the extent that realization of such benefits are more likely than not.

FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an Interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109 (FIN 48) was effective for the Company on January 1, 2007. FIN 48 prescribes a comprehensive model for how a company should recognize, measure, present, and disclose in its financial statements uncertain tax positions that the company has taken or expects to take on a tax return. The Company has elected to classify interest, if any, recognized in accordance with FIN 48 as interest expense. Likewise, penalties, if any, recognized in accordance with FIN 48 will be classified as miscellaneous expense.

### Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are carried at cost less accumulated depreciation. The Company records depreciation using the straight-line method based on the estimated useful lives of the various classes of property and equipment ranging from 3 years to 20 years. Depreciation and amortization expense for 2008, 2007 and 2006 was \$5.7 million, \$6.1 million and \$5.2 million, respectively. The cost of maintenance and repairs is expensed as incurred; major improvements are capitalized.

# Earnings Per Share

Basic earnings per common share is computed by dividing income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the period. Diluted earnings per common share is computed based on the weighted average number of shares outstanding plus the dilutive effect of common stock equivalents which is computed using the treasury stock method.

53

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The computation of earnings per share is as follows (amounts in thousands, except for per share data):

	Years Ended December 31								
		2008		2007		2006			
Net income	\$	110,403	\$	92,496	\$	82,818			
Shares: Weighted average shares outstanding Weighted average shares of options exercised and additional stock		44,121		43,872		43,334			
issuance		24		128		320			
Total weighted average shares outstanding Effect of dilutive options		44,145 115		44,000 267		43,654 268			
Total weighted average shares outstanding, assuming dilution		44,260		44,267		43,922			
Earnings per share	\$	2.50	\$	2.10	\$	1.90			
Earnings per share, assuming dilution	\$	2.49	\$	2.09	\$	1.89			

No adjustments were made to reported net income in the computation of earnings per share. Options to purchase shares of common stock of 0.6 million were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2008 because the exercise price of the options was greater than the average market price of CNA Surety s common stock. Options to purchase shares of common stock of 0.3 million were excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2007 because the exercise price of these options was greater than the average market price of CNA Surety s common stock. There were no options excluded from the calculation of diluted earnings per share for the year ended December 31, 2006.

## Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities (SFAS 159), which provides companies with an option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value, with changes in fair value recorded in earnings. SFAS 159 helps to mitigate this type of accounting-induced earnings volatility by enabling companies to report related assets and liabilities at fair value, which would likely reduce the need for companies to comply with detailed rules for hedge accounting. SFAS 159 also establishes presentation and disclosure requirements designed to facilitate comparisons between companies that choose different measurement attributes for similar types of assets and liabilities. SFAS 159 requires companies to provide additional information that will help investors and other users of financial statements to more easily understand the effect of the company s choice to use fair value on its earnings. It also requires entities to display the fair value of those assets and liabilities for which the company has chosen to use fair value on the face of the balance sheet. SFAS 159 does not eliminate disclosure requirements included in other accounting standards, including requirements for disclosures about

fair value measurements included in SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157), discussed below, or SFAS No. 107, Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments. SFAS 159 is effective for fiscal years ending after November 15, 2007. The Company adopted SFAS 159 on January 1, 2008 and did not elect the fair value option for any assets or liabilities under SFAS 159. The adoption of SFAS 159 did not and is not expected to have a material impact on the Company s financial condition or results of operations.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157). SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in accordance with GAAP and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 retains the exchange price notion in the definition of fair value and clarifies that the exchange price is the price in an orderly transaction between market participants to sell the asset or transfer the liability in the market in which the reporting entity would transact for the asset or liability. SFAS 157 emphasizes that fair value is a market-based measurement, not an entity-specific measurement and the

54

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

fair value measurement should be determined based on the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability. SFAS 157 expands disclosures surrounding the use of fair value to measure assets and liabilities and specifically focuses on the sources used to measure fair value. In instances of recurring use of fair value measures using unobservable inputs, SFAS 157 requires separate disclosure of the effect on earnings for the period. For fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, companies are required to implement the standard for financial assets and liabilities, as well as for any other assets and liabilities that are carried at fair value on a recurring basis in financial statements. In February 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position SFAS 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157 (FSP SFAS 157-2), which delays the effective date of SFAS 157 for all nonrecurring fair value measurements of nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities until fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2008. In October 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position SFAS 157-3, Determining the Fair Value of a Financial Asset When the Market for That Asset is Not Active (FSP SFAS 157-3), which clarifies the application of SFAS 157-3 was effective and provides an example to illustrate in determining fair value in that market. FSP SFAS 157-3 was effective and adopted by the Company immediately upon issuance.

The Company adopted SFAS 157 on January 1, 2008 for its financial assets and liabilities. Overall, the impact of adopting SFAS 157 and FSP SFAS 157-3 did not have a significant impact on the financial condition at the date of adoption or the results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2008. The Company will adopt FSP SFAS 157-2 on January 1, 2009. The adoption of FSP SFAS 157-2 is not expected to have an impact on the financial condition or results of operations of the Company.

#### 2. Investments

The estimated fair value and amortized cost of fixed income and equity securities held by investment category were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Amortized Cost		Gross Unrealized		Gross Unrea Less Than 12		alized Losses More Than		stimated
<b>December 31, 2008</b>		or Cost	(	Gains	Months	1	12 Months	Fa	ir Value
Fixed income securities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. Government and agencies: U.S. Treasury U.S. Agencies Collateralized mortgage obligations Mortgage pass-through securities Obligations of states and political	\$	33,140 36,476 35,671 72,203	\$	3,519 1,116 984 1,489	\$	\$	3	\$	36,659 37,592 36,655 73,692
subdivisions Corporate bonds		697,305 96,048 35,025		19,730 1,711	(6,92) (2,43) (2,04)	0)	(13,943) (1,853) (3,607)		696,163 93,476 29,378

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Non-agency collateralized mortgage					
obligations					
Other asset-backed securities:					
Second mortgages/home equity loans	7,956		(779)	(2,180)	4,997
Consumer credit receivables	17,239		(1,708)		15,531
Other	10,753	23	(273)		10,503
Total fixed income securities	1,041,816	28,572	(14,159)	(21,583)	1,034,646
Equity securities	1,231				1,231
Total	\$ 1,043,047	\$ 28,572	\$ (14,159)	\$ (21,583)	\$ 1,035,877

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

				Gross	Gross U Lo				
		Amortized Cost		realized	Less Than 12	More Than 12 Months		Estimated Fair Value	
<b>December 31, 2007</b>	or Cost		Gains		Months				
Fixed income securities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. Government and agencies:									
U.S. Treasury	\$	17,790	\$	485	\$	\$		\$	18,275
U.S. Agencies		52,617		706			(15)		53,308
Collateralized mortgage obligations		30,086		502	(11)		(107)		30,470
Mortgage pass-through securities		54,659		401			(586)		54,474
Obligations of states and political									
subdivisions		625,858		15,408	(2,500)		(641)		638,125
Corporate bonds		95,714		1,493	(97)		(1,408)		95,702
Non-agency collateralized mortgage									
obligations		35,011		232			(699)		34,544
Other asset-backed securities:									
Second mortgages/home equity loans		9,951					(50)		9,901
Consumer credit receivables		17,234		451					17,685
Other		10,788		157			(75)		10,870
Total fixed income securities		949,708		19,835	(2,608)		(3,581)		963,354
Equity securities		1,683		106	, ,		, , ,		1,789
Total	\$	951,391	\$	19,941	\$ (2,608)	\$	(3,581)	\$	965,143

The Company s insurance subsidiaries, as required by state law, deposit certain securities with state insurance regulatory authorities. At December 31, 2008, securities on deposit had an aggregate estimated fair value of \$5.7 million.

The amortized cost and estimated fair value of fixed income securities, by contractual maturity, at December 31, 2008 and 2007 are shown below. Actual maturities may differ from contractual maturities as borrowers may have the right to call or prepay obligations with or without call or prepayment penalties (dollars in thousands):

	2008	:	2007			
			<b>Estimated</b>			
Amortized	<b>Estimated Fair</b>	Amortized	Fair			

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

	Cost	Value	Cost	Value
Fixed income securities:				
Due within one year	\$ 4,535	\$ 4,590	\$ 4,133	\$ 4,164
Due after one year but within five years	216,232	222,344	189,384	193,656
Due after five years but within ten years	345,285	355,171	323,327	332,657
Due after ten years	296,917	281,785	275,135	274,933
Mortgage pass-through securities,	862,969	863,890	791,979	805,410
collateralized mortgage obligations and asset-backed securities	178,847	170,756	157,729	157,944
	\$ 1,041,816	\$ 1,034,646	\$ 949,708	\$ 963,354
	56			

## CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Major categories of net investment income were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,				
	2008	2007	2006		
Investment income: Fixed income securities Equity securities	\$ 46,134 56	\$ 39,990 72	\$ 35,648 41		
Equity securities Short-term investments Other	1,340 45	4,265	3,333		
Total investment income on available-for-sale securities Investment income on deposit with affiliated ceding company Investment expenses	47,575 912 (1,185)	44,327 1,611 (1,302)	39,026 1,513 (1,215)		
Net investment income	\$ 47,302	\$ 44,636	\$ 39,324		

Net realized investment gains and losses and the net change in unrealized gains and losses of available-for-sale securities were as follows (dollars in thousands):

		Years E	Deceml	ıber 31,		
	2008		2	2007		2006
Net realized investment gains (losses):						
Fixed income securities:						
Gross realized investment gains	\$		\$	345	\$	140
Gross realized investment losses:						
Other-than-temporary impairment losses		(978)		(941)		(903)
Realized losses from sales		(19)		(14)		(488)
Total gross realized investment losses		(997)		(955)		(1,391)
Net realized investment losses on fixed income securities		(997)		(610)		(1,251)
Equity securities:						
Gross realized investment gains		13		147		125
Gross realized investment losses:						
Other-than-temporary impairment losses		(343)				
Realized losses from sales		(46)		(1)		(8)
Total gross realized investment losses		(389)		(1)		(8)
Table of Contents						108

Net realized investment (losses) gains on equity securities	(376)	146	117
Other	(1)	19	(139)
Net realized investment losses	\$ (1,374)	\$ (445)	\$ (1,273)
Net change in unrealized gains (losses) Fixed income securities Equity securities	\$ (20,816) (106)	\$ 2,032 (53)	\$ 109 55
Total net change in unrealized (losses) gains	\$ (20,922)	\$ 1,979	\$ 164
Net realized (losses) gains and change in unrealized (losses) gains	\$ (22,296)	\$ 1,534	\$ (1,109)

57

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Gross realized investment losses were \$1.4 million for 2008 due to the recognition of an other-than-temporary impairment loss on a fixed income security and other-than-temporary impairment losses on equity securities related to the Company s nonqualified deferred compensation plan as discussed below. Gross realized investment losses were \$1.0 million for 2007 due to the recognition of impairment losses on certain fixed income securities as discussed below. Gross realized investment losses were \$1.4 million for 2006 due to the recognition of impairment losses and additional losses on the subsequent sale of certain fixed income securities as discussed below.

The following table provides the composition of fixed income securities with an unrealized loss at December 31, 2008 in relation to the total of all fixed income securities by contractual maturities:

Contractual Maturity	% of Estimated Fair Value	% of Unrealized Loss
Due after one year through five years	7%	6%
Due after five years through ten years	20	12
Due after ten years	56	52
Asset-backed securities	17	30
Total	100%	100%

The following table summarizes for fixed income securities in an unrealized loss position at December 31, 2008 and 2007, the aggregate fair value and gross unrealized loss by length of time those securities have been continuously in an unrealized loss position (dollars in thousands):

	Decembe	Decembe	er 31, 2007		
	Estimated	Estimated	Gross		
	Fair	Fair	Unrealized		
Unrealized Loss Aging	Value Loss		Value	Loss	
Fixed income securities: Investment grade <sup>(a)</sup> : 0-6 months 7-12 months 13-24 months Greater than 24 months	\$ 109,973	\$ 3,095	\$ 17,785	\$ 175	
	121,419	11,064	112,914	2,433	
	81,395	12,010	9,984	671	
	33,450	9,573	91,683	2,463	
Total investment grade Non-investment grade:	346,237	35,742	232,366	5,742	

Greater than 24 months 3,582 447

Total \$ 346,237 \$ 35,742 \$ 235,948 \$ 6,189

(a) Investment grade is determined by the higher of the two ratings, Standard & Poor s ( S&P ) or Moody s Investor Services ( Moody s ), when the security has a split rating.

During the fourth quarter of 2008, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$1.0 million on one fixed income security. The security was issued by the financing subsidiary of a large domestic automaker and was rated below investment grade by S&P and Moody s.

During the third quarter and fourth quarters of 2008, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$0.4 million on the equity securities that are related to the Company s nonqualified deferred compensation plan.

58

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

During the second quarter of 2007, the Company recorded other-than-temporary impairment losses of \$0.9 million on 13 fixed income securities of various categories of investments that were in an unrealized loss position. These impairment losses were recognized as significant interest rate changes and a revised outlook on the interest rates resulted in the Company s intention not to hold these securities to their anticipated recovery. These securities were sold during the third quarter of 2007.

In response to the significant change in interest rates during the third quarter of 2006, the Company recognized impairment losses on 21 municipal fixed income securities that were in an unrealized loss position at September 30, 2006. The Company did not have the intention of holding these securities to their anticipated recovery and recorded \$0.9 million other-than-temporary impairment losses on these securities. These securities were sold during the fourth quarter of 2006 resulting in an additional loss of \$0.5 million.

At December 31, 2008, the Company holds 175 securities in an unrealized gain position with a total estimated fair value of \$688.4 million and an aggregate gross unrealized gain of \$28.6 million.

The following table summarizes securities in a gross unrealized loss position by investment category and by credit rating<sup>(a)</sup>. The table also discloses the corresponding count of securities in an unrealized loss position and estimated fair value by category (in thousands of dollars):

				$\mathbf{G}_{1}$	ross	s Unreal	ized	Losses			Estimated Fair
<b>December 31, 2008</b>	A	AA/Aaa	1	AA/Aa		A/Aa	BI	BB/Baa	Total	Count	Value
Fixed income securities: Obligations of states and political subdivisions Corporate bonds Non-agency collateralized	\$	3,993 135	\$	13,886	\$	2,993 2,580	\$	1,567	\$ 20,872 4,283	51 19	\$ 235,941 50,909
mortgage obligations Other asset-backed securities: Second mortgages/home		5,647							5,647	7	29,378
equity loans Consumer credit		779						2,180	2,959	2	4,997
receivables Other		573 273		1,135					1,708 273	4 2	15,531 9,481
Total	\$	11,400	\$	15,022	\$	5,573	\$	3,747	\$ 35,742	85	\$ 346,237

<sup>(</sup>a) Credit rating is determined by the higher of the two ratings, S&P or Moody s, when a security has a split rating.

Of the 85 securities in an unrealized loss position, eight were in a loss position that exceeded 20% of the security s amortized cost. 15 other securities were in an unrealized loss position that exceeded 10% of each security s amortized cost, and 22 additional securities were in an unrealized loss position that exceeded 5% of each security s amortized cost. The largest unrealized loss percentage was 51.2% (\$2.2 million) of that security s amortized cost. This security was an asset-backed security collateralized by sub-prime home loans. The security with the largest unrealized loss in dollars was issued by a governmental utility authority and was in an unrealized loss position of \$3.7 million (34.3% of its amortized cost).

The Company believes that the unrealized losses are primarily due to credit spread widening, and to a lesser extent, market illiquidity and certain asset classes being out of favor with investors. The Company intends and believes it has the ability to hold these investments until the expected recovery in value, which may be at maturity.

59

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Invested assets are exposed to various risks, such as interest rate, market and credit risks. Due to the level of risk associated with certain of these invested assets and the level of uncertainty related to changes in the value of these assets, it is possible that changes in risks in the near term may significantly affect the amounts reported in the Consolidated Balance Sheets and Consolidated Statements of Income.

### 3. Debt

In May 2004, the Company, through a wholly-owned trust, privately issued \$30.0 million of preferred securities through two pooled transactions. These securities bear interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus 337.5 basis points with a 30-year term and are redeemable at par value beginning in May 2009. The securities were issued by CNA Surety Capital Trust I (the Issuer Trust). The Company's investment of \$0.9 million in the Issuer Trust is carried at cost in Other assets in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet. The sole asset of the Issuer Trust consists of a \$30.9 million junior subordinated debenture issued by the Company to the Issuer Trust. Due to the underlying characteristics of this debt, the carrying value of the debenture approximates its estimated fair value.

The Company has also guaranteed the dividend payments and redemption of the preferred securities issued by the Issuer Trust. The maximum amount of undiscounted future payments the Company could make under the guarantee is approximately \$74.3 million, consisting of annual dividend payments of \$1.7 million over 26 years and the redemption value of \$30.0 million. Because payment under the guarantee would only be required if the Company does not fulfill its obligations under the debentures held by the Issuer Trust, the Company has not recorded any additional liabilities related to this guarantee.

The junior subordinated debenture bears interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 337.5 basis points and matures in April 2034. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the interest rate on the junior subordinated debenture was 5.52% and 8.24%, respectively.

On June 30, 2008, the Company s credit facility matured. There was no outstanding balance under this facility (the 2005 Credit Facility) during 2008. The 2005 Credit Facility was entered into on July 27, 2005, when the Company refinanced \$30.0 million in outstanding borrowings under its previous credit facility. The 2005 Credit Facility provided an aggregate of up to \$50.0 million in borrowings under a revolving credit facility. In September 2006, the Company reduced the available aggregate revolving credit facility to \$25.0 million in borrowings. The 2005 Credit Facility also contained certain conditions and limitations on the Company. The Company was in compliance with all covenants as of December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2008 when the 2005 Credit Facility matured.

The term of borrowings under the 2005 Credit Facility was fixed, at the Company s option, for a period of one, two, three, or six months. The interest rate was based on, among other rates, LIBOR plus the applicable margin. The margin, including a utilization fee, varied based on the Company s leverage ratio (debt to total capitalization) from 0.80% to 1.00%. There was no outstanding balance under the 2005 Credit Facility at December 31, 2007 or the six months ended June 30, 2008. As such, the Company incurred only the facility fee of 0.325% for 2007 and incurred only the facility fee of 0.300% through the first six months of 2008.

### 4. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The Company uses the following fair value hierarchy in selecting inputs, with the highest priority given to Level 1, as these are the most transparent or reliable:

Level 1 Quoted prices for identical instruments in active markets.

60

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Level 2 Quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets; quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active; and model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable in active markets.

Level 3 Valuations derived from valuation techniques in which one or more significant inputs are unobservable.

The Company utilizes a pricing service for the valuation of the majority of securities held. This pricing service is an independent, third party vendor recognized to be an industry leader with access to market information who obtains or computes fair market values from quoted market prices, pricing for similar securities, recently executed transactions, cash flow models with yield curves and other pricing models. For valuations obtained from the pricing service, the Company performs due diligence to understand how the valuation was calculated or derived, focusing on the valuation technique used and the nature of the inputs.

The following section describes the valuation methodologies used to measure different financial instruments at fair value, including an indication of the level in the fair value hierarchy in which the instrument is generally classified.

### Fixed Income Securities

Securities valued using Level 1 inputs include highly liquid government bonds for which quoted market prices are available. Securities using Level 2 inputs are valued using pricing for similar securities, recently executed transactions, cash flow models with yield curves and other pricing models utilizing observable inputs. Most fixed income securities are valued using Level 2 inputs. Level 2 includes corporate bonds, municipal bonds, asset-backed securities and mortgage pass-through securities.

### Equity Securities

Level 1 includes publicly traded securities valued using quoted market prices.

#### Short-Term Investments

The valuation of securities that are actively traded or have quoted prices are classified as Level 1. These securities include money market funds and U.S. Treasury bills. Level 2 includes commercial paper, for which all significant inputs are observable.

Assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis are summarized below (amounts in thousands):

December 31, 2008
Fair Value Measurements Using
Level
Level 1 Level 2 3 Value

### Assets:

Fixed income securities at fair value Equity securities at fair value	\$ 36,659 1,231	\$ 997,987	\$ 1,034,646 1,231
Short term investments at fair value <sup>(a)</sup>	30,616	49,990	80,606
Total assets	\$ 68,506	\$ 1,047,977	\$ 1,116,483

The Company had no assets or liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) at either the adoption of SFAS 157 on January 1, 2008 or at December 31, 2008.

<sup>(</sup>a) Includes commercial paper and money market instruments.

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 5. Deferred Policy Acquisition Costs and Other Operating Expenses

Policy acquisition costs deferred and the related amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,						
	2008	2007	2006				
Balance at beginning of period Costs deferred Amortization	\$ 104,280 171,117 (173,305)	\$ 102,937 171,689 (170,346)	\$ 102,833 164,614 (164,510)				
Balance at end of period	\$ 102,092	\$ 104,280	\$ 102,937				

Net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses were comprised as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,					
		2008		2007		2006
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs Other operating expenses	\$	173,305 62,115	\$	170,346 57,066	\$	164,510 52,050
Net commissions, brokerage and other underwriting expenses	\$	235,420	\$	227,412	\$	216,560

### 6. Reinsurance

The Company s insurance subsidiaries, in the ordinary course of business, cede insurance to other insurance companies and affiliates. Reinsurance arrangements are used to limit maximum loss, provide greater diversification of risk and minimize exposure on larger risks. Reinsurance contracts do not relieve the Company of its primary obligations to claimants. Therefore, a contingent liability exists with respect to insurance ceded to the extent that any reinsurer is unable to meet the obligations assumed under the reinsurance contracts. The Company evaluates the financial condition of its reinsurers, assesses the need for allowances for uncollectible amounts and monitors concentrations of credit risk. CNA Surety s largest reinsurance receivable from an affiliate, CCC, an A (Excellent) rated company by A.M. Best was approximately \$46.1 million and \$50.5 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. CNA Surety s largest reinsurance receivable from a non-affiliate reinsurer, rated A+ (Superior) by A.M. Best, was approximately \$7.9 million at December 31, 2008. The largest reinsurance receivable from a non-affiliate reinsurer, rated A (Excellent) by A.M. Best, was approximately \$16.8 million at December 31, 2007.

The effect of reinsurance on premiums written and earned was as follows (dollars in thousands):

			Years Ended	December 31,				
	20	08	20	07	2006			
	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	Written	Earned		
Direct	\$ 358,625	\$ 357,771	\$ 360,877	\$ 353,594	\$ 334,020	\$ 324,831		
Assumed	108,502	109,463	110,783	112,938	117,336	113,769		
Ceded	(35,448)	(35,538)	(43,371)	(45,026)	(41,727)	(44,958)		
Net premiums	\$ 431,679	\$ 431,696	\$ 428,289	\$ 421,506	\$ 409,629	\$ 393,642		

Assumed premiums primarily includes all surety business written or renewed, net of reinsurance, by CCC and CIC, and their affiliates, after September 30, 1997 that is reinsured by Western Surety pursuant to reinsurance and related agreements. Because of certain regulatory restrictions that limit the Company s ability to write business on a direct basis, the Company continues to utilize the underwriting capacity available through these agreements. The

62

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Company is in full control of all aspects of the underwriting and claim management of the business assumed from these affiliates.

Assumed premium also includes surety business written by another affiliate, First Insurance Company of Hawaii, Ltd. and its subsidiaries First Indemnity Insurance of Hawaii, Inc., First Fire and Casualty Insurance of Hawaii, Inc., and First Security Insurance of Hawaii, Inc. (collectively, FICOH). CNAF owns approximately 50% of the outstanding common stock of First Insurance Company of Hawaii, Ltd. Under the terms of this excess of loss agreement that covers certain contract business, FICOH retains losses of \$2 million per principal and Western Surety assumes 80% of \$5 million per principal subject to an aggregate annual limit of \$8 million. Premiums assumed by Western Surety under this agreement were \$0.2 million in 2008 and \$0.1 million in 2007 and 2006. As of December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007, CNA Surety had unpaid losses and loss adjustment expense reserves assumed from FICOH of \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

The effect of reinsurance on the Company s provision for loss and loss adjustment expenses and the corresponding ratio to earned premium was as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,								
		2008		2007			2006		
		\$	Ratio		\$	Ratio		\$	Ratio
Gross losses and loss adjustment expenses (Increase) decrease in reinsurance	\$	93,151	19.9%	\$	119,567	25.6%	\$	94,520	21.6%
recoverables		(12,307)	34.6%		(16,443)	36.5%		1,310	(2.9)%
Net losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$	80,844	18.7%	\$	103,124	24.5%	\$	95,830	24.3%

During 2006, the Company reduced certain gross reserves, with corresponding reductions in ceded reserves, reflecting changes in estimates of incurred-but-not-reported reserves for large losses and the associated estimates of reinsurance recoverables. These actions resulted in the unusual fluctuations in the gross and ceded amounts shown above.

The Company s reinsurance program is predominantly comprised of excess of loss reinsurance contracts that limit the Company s retention on a per principal basis. The Company s reinsurance coverage is provided by third party reinsurers and related parties. Due to the terms of conditions of these excess of loss treaties, reinsurers may cover some principals in one year but then exclude these same principals in subsequent years. As a result, the Company may have exposures to these principals that have limited or no reinsurance coverage.

Excess of Loss Reinsurance

2007 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2007, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2007 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to prior treaties. Under the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal remained at \$10 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provided aggregate coverage of \$185 million and included an optional extended discovery period, which was not exercised. The contract also included a provision for additional premiums of up to \$28.6 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The actual cost for the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty was \$46.8 million, which includes the Company s estimate of additional premiums of \$8.5 million resulting from loss activity recorded in 2007 and 2008. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from prior treaties remained excluded from the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty.

63

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 2008 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2008, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2008 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty. Under the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal remained at \$10 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provided aggregate coverage of \$185 million and included an optional extended discovery period, which was not exercised. The contract also included a provision for additional premiums of up to \$26.1 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The actual cost for the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty was \$30.4 million. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from the 2007 Excess of Loss Treaty remained excluded from the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty. There will be no additional premiums or recoveries under the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty as no losses were discovered to this treaty in 2008.

### 2009 Third Party Reinsurance

Effective January 1, 2009, CNA Surety entered into a new excess of loss treaty (2009 Excess of Loss Treaty) with a group of third party reinsurers on terms similar to the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty. Under the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty, the Company s net retention per principal becomes \$15 million with a 5% co-participation in the \$90 million layer of third party reinsurance coverage above the Company s retention. The contract provides aggregate coverage of \$185 million and includes an optional extended discovery period, for an additional premium (a percentage of the original premium based on any unexhausted aggregate limit by layer), which will provide coverage for losses discovered beyond 2009 on bonds that were in force during 2009. The contract also includes a provision for additional premiums of up to \$13.8 million based on losses ceded under the contract. The base annual premium for the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty is \$28.0 million. Only the large national contractor discussed below that was excluded from the 2008 Excess of Loss Treaty remains excluded from the 2009 Excess of Loss Treaty.

### Related Party Reinsurance

Reinsurance agreements together with the Services and Indemnity Agreement that are described below provide for the transfer of the surety business written by CCC and CIC to Western Surety. All of these agreements originally were entered into on September 30, 1997 (the Merger Date): (i) the Surety Quota Share Treaty (the Quota Share Treaty); (ii) the Aggregate Stop Loss Reinsurance Contract (the Stop Loss Contract); and (iii) the Surety Excess of Loss Reinsurance Contract (the Excess of Loss Contract). All of these contracts have expired. Some have been renewed on different terms as described below.

The Services and Indemnity Agreement provides the Company s insurance subsidiaries with the authority to perform various administrative, management, underwriting and claim functions in order to conduct the business of CCC and CIC and to be reimbursed by CCC for services rendered. In consideration for providing the foregoing services, CCC has agreed to pay Western Surety a quarterly fee of \$50,000. This agreement was renewed on January 1, 2008 and expired on December 31, 2008. There was no amount due to the CNA Surety insurance subsidiaries as of December 31, 2008. This agreement was renewed with the same terms on January 1, 2009 and expires on December 31, 2009 and is annually renewable thereafter.

Through the Quota Share Treaty, CCC and CIC transfer to Western Surety all surety business written or renewed by CCC and CIC after the Merger Date. The Quota Share Treaty was renewed on January 1, 2008 and expired on December 31, 2008 and is annually renewable thereafter. CCC and CIC transfer the related liabilities of such business and pay to Western Surety an amount in cash equal to CCC s and CIC s net written premiums written on all such business, minus a quarterly ceding commission to be retained by CCC and CIC equal to \$50,000 plus 25% of net written premiums written on all such business. For 2008, this resulted in an override commission on their actual direct acquisition costs of 5.9% to CCC and CIC.

64

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Under the terms of the Quota Share Treaty, CCC has guaranteed the loss and loss adjustment expense reserves transferred to Western Surety as of the Merger Date by agreeing to pay Western Surety, within 30 days following the end of each calendar quarter, the amount of any adverse development on such reserves, as re-estimated as of the end of such calendar quarter. There was no adverse reserve development for the period from the Merger Date through December 31, 2008. The Quota Share Treaty was renewed for one year on January 1, 2009 on substantially the same terms as 2008.

Through the Stop Loss Contract, the Company s insurance subsidiaries were protected from adverse loss development on certain business underwritten after the Merger Date. The Stop Loss Contract between the insurance subsidiaries and CCC limited the insurance subsidiaries prospective net loss ratios with respect to certain accounts and lines of insured business for three full accident years following the Merger Date. In the event the insurance subsidiaries accident year net loss ratio exceeds 24% in any of the accident years 1997 through 2000 on certain insured accounts (the Loss Ratio Cap ), the Stop Loss Contract requires CCC at the end of each calendar quarter following the Merger Date, to pay to the insurance subsidiaries a dollar amount equal to (i) the amount, if any, by which the Company s actual accident year net loss ratio exceeds the applicable Loss Ratio Cap, multiplied by (ii) the applicable net earned premiums. In consideration for the coverage provided by the Stop Loss Contract, the insurance subsidiaries paid to CCC an annual premium of \$20,000. The CNA Surety insurance subsidiaries have paid CCC all required annual premiums. Due to favorable development of losses subject to the Stop Loss Contract during 2007, the Company returned \$5.6 million to CCC during 2007. As of December 31, 2007, the net amount billed and received by the Company was \$42.3 million under the Stop Loss Contract. The amount received under the Stop Loss Contract included \$24.0 million held by the Company for losses covered by this contract that were incurred but not paid as of December 31, 2007. As of December 31, 2008, losses incurred under the Stop Loss Contract were \$48.9 million, which are net of \$1.4 million related to expected indemnity recoveries. As a result of favorable development during the fourth guarter of 2008, the Company will pay CCC \$0.7 million in 2009 under the Stop Loss Contract. CCC has paid all other amounts due under the Stop Loss Contract as of December 31, 2008.

The Company and CCC previously participated in a \$40 million excess of \$60 million reinsurance contract effective from January 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005 providing coverage exclusively for the one large national contractor excluded from the Company s third party reinsurance. The premium for this contract was \$3.0 million plus an additional premium of \$6.0 million if a loss was ceded under this contract. In the second quarter of 2005, this contract was amended to provide unlimited coverage in excess of the \$60 million retention, to increase the premium to \$7.0 million and to eliminate the additional premium provision. This treaty provides coverage for the life of bonds either in force or written during the term of the treaty which was from January 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005. In November 2005, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2006, was for an additional minimum premium of \$0.8 million, subject to adjustment based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In January 2007, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2007, was for an additional premium of \$0.5 million, which was based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In December 2007, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which expired on December 31, 2008, was for an additional premium of \$0.2 million based on the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. In December 2008, the Company and CCC agreed by addendum to extend this contract for another twelve months. This extension, which will expire on December 31, 2009, is for an additional premium subject to the level of actual premiums written on bonds for the large national contractor. As of both December 31, 2008 and

December 31, 2007, the Company had ceded losses of \$50.0 million under the terms of this contract, with unpaid ceded losses of \$46.8 million.

As of December 31, 2008 and December 31, 2007, CNA Surety had an insurance receivable balance from CCC and CIC of \$60.4 million, including \$46.1 million of reinsurance recoverables and \$14.3 million of premiums receivable, and \$62.9 million, including \$50.5 million of reinsurance recoverables and \$12.4 million of premiums

65

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

receivable, respectively. CNA Surety had reinsurance payables to CCC and CIC of \$1.2 million and \$0.1 million as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

The Company s Consolidated Balance Sheets also include a Deposit with affiliated ceding company of \$29.7 million and \$34.6 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. In 2005, pursuant to an agreement with the claimant on a bond regarding certain aspects of the claim resolution, the Company deposited \$32.7 million with an affiliate to enable the affiliate to establish a trust to fund future payments under the bond. The bond was written by the affiliate and assumed by one of the Company s insurance subsidiaries pursuant to the Quota Share Treaty. The Company is entitled to the interest income earned by the trust. Prior to the establishment of the trust, the Company had fully reserved its obligation under the bond and the claim remains fully reserved.

### 7. Reserves for Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

Activity in the reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses was as follows (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,					
	2008	2007	2006			
Reserves at beginning of year:						
Gross	\$ 472,842	\$ 434,224	\$ 424,449			
Ceded reinsurance	150,496	144,858	147,435			
Net reserves at beginning of year	322,346	289,366	277,014			
Net incurred loss and loss adjustment expenses:						
Provision for insured events of current year	126,345	108,178	101,140			
Decrease in provision for insured events of prior years	(45,501)	(5,054)	(5,310)			
Total net incurred	80,844	103,124	95,830			
Net payments attributable to:						
Current year events	11,954	14,265	6,855			
Prior year events	46,203	55,879	76,623			
Total net payments	58,157	70,144	83,478			
Net reserves at end of year	345,033	322,346	289,366			
Ceded reinsurance at end of year	83,691	150,496	144,858			
Gross reserves at end of year	\$ 428,724	\$ 472,842	\$ 434,224			

The Company recorded net loss reserve development for prior accident years which resulted in a decrease of the estimated liability of \$45.5 million, \$5.1 million and \$5.3 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The favorable development in 2008 primarily resulted from several significant case reserve reductions, favorable indemnity recoveries and a low level of loss activity for accident years 2006 and prior. These favorable developments were somewhat offset by adverse development related to the 2007 accident year. The Company recorded adverse development for accident year 2007 in response to current economic conditions. Also, the Company s initial estimates of losses for accident year 2008 reflect the impact of continued deterioration of these economic conditions.

The favorable development in 2007 primarily resulted from better than expected indemnification recoveries related to a large commercial claim in the 2001 accident year.

The favorable development in 2006 resulted from lower than expected emergence of additional large claims primarily in the 2005 and 2004 accident years, offset by adverse development primarily in the 2003 and 2002

66

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

accident years. The adverse development in the 2003 accident year was due to an increase in loss adjustment expense reserves resulting from payments in 2006 that exceeded previous expectations. The adverse development in the 2002 accident year was primarily due to unfavorable development of a large contract claim. Establishment of the case reserve on this claim had been particularly difficult due to on-going litigation that severely hampered the Company s ability to assess the amount of work required to complete the bonded project and the availability of remaining contract funds.

### 8. Commitments and Contingencies

At December 31, 2008 the future minimum commitments under operating leases are as follows: 2009 \$2.0 million; 2010 \$2.0 million; 2011 \$1.8 million; 2012 \$1.0 million. Total rental expense for 2008, 2007 and 2006 was \$5.2 million, \$5.2 million and \$5.1 million, respectively.

The Company is party to various lawsuits arising in the normal course of business. The Company believes the resolution of these lawsuits will not have a material adverse effect on its financial condition or its results of operations.

### 9. Income Taxes

The components of deferred income taxes as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	2008	2007
Deferred tax assets related to:		
Unearned premium reserve	\$ 18,286	\$ 18,361
Loss and loss adjustment expense reserve	4,249	3,946
Accrued expenses	2,082	2,253
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligation	3,826	4,233
Policyholder dividends	3,192	2,958
Unrealized net losses on securities	2,510	
Other	2,722	1,681
Total deferred tax assets	36,867	33,432
Deferred tax liabilities related to:		
Deferred policy acquisition costs	35,732	36,498
Intangible assets	5,650	5,650
Unrealized net gains on securities		4,813
Difference between book and tax depreciation	3,332	2,461
Other	1,800	1,766
Total deferred tax liabilities	46,514	51,188

Net deferred tax liability \$ 9,647 \$ 17,756

CNA Surety and its subsidiaries file a consolidated federal income tax return. The income tax allocation between the Company and its subsidiaries is subject to written agreement, approved by the Board of Directors. Allocation is based upon separate return calculations in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 with current credit being given to separate company net losses.

67

#### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The income tax provisions consisted of the following (dollars in thousands):

	Years Ended December 31,						
	2008	2007	2006				
Current tax expense Deferred tax benefit	\$ 50,215 (1,406)	\$ 41,270 (1,523)	\$ 34,446 (1,630)				
Total income tax expense	\$ 48,809	\$ 39,747	\$ 32,816				

A reconciliation from the federal statutory tax rate to the effective tax rate is as follows:

	Years Ended December 31,				
	2008	2007	2006		
Federal statutory rate	35.0%	35.0%	35.0%		
Tax-exempt income deduction	(5.3)	(5.7)	(5.5)		
Non-deductible expenses	0.2	0.2	0.2		
State income tax, net of federal income tax benefit	0.8	0.9	1.0		
Other		(0.3)	(2.3)		
Total income tax expense	30.7%	30.1%	28.4%		

The Company is subject to taxation in the United States and various state jurisdictions. The Company s tax years for 2005 through 2008 are subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service. The Internal Revenue Service is currently examining the Company s tax return for the year 2006. Management believes the ultimate resolution of this examination will not result in a material adverse effect to the Company s financial position or results of operations.

The Company has not recognized any liabilities for uncertain income taxes as of December 31, 2008 or 2007, respectively. Also, the Company does not anticipate any material change in the total amount of unrecognized tax benefits to occur within the next twelve months.

### 10. Employee Benefits

CNA Surety sponsors a tax deferred savings plan ( 401(k) plan ) covering substantially all of its employees. The Company matches 100% of the participating employee s contribution up to 3% of eligible compensation and 50% of the participating employee s contribution between 3% and 6% of eligible compensation (4.5% maximum matching). The Company also makes an additional basic contribution to eligible 401(k) plan participants of 3% (if under age 45) or 5% (if 45 or older) of eligible compensation. In addition, the Company may also make an annual discretionary profit sharing contribution to the 401(k) plan, subject to the approval of the Company s Board of

Directors. The profit sharing contribution may be restricted by plan and regulatory limitations. The Company contribution, including profit sharing, to the 401(k) plan was \$4.6 million, \$4.7 million and \$4.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

CNA Surety established the CNA Surety Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan (the 2000 Plan ), effective April 1, 2000. The Company established and maintains the 2000 Plan as an unfunded, nonqualified deferred compensation plan for a select group of management or highly compensated employees. The purpose of the CNA Surety Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan is to permit designated employees of the Company and participating affiliates to accumulate additional retirement income through a nonqualified deferred compensation plan that enables them to defer compensation to which they will become entitled in the future.

On April 25, 2005, the Board of Directors of CNA Surety Corporation approved the CNA Surety Corporation 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan (the 2005 Plan ) and the CNA Surety Corporation 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan Trust (the 2005 Trust ). The 2005 Plan and 2005 Trust were adopted in connection with the enactment

68

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the Code), which was implemented under the American Jobs Creation Act of 2004. The 2005 Plan and 2005 Trust will be used in lieu of the 2000 Plan and the CNA Surety Corporation Deferred Compensation Plan Trust (the 2000 Trust) for all amounts deferred on or after January 1, 2005. Amounts deferred under the 2000 Plan prior to January 1, 2005 will continue to be covered by and paid out in accordance with the terms of the 2000 Plan, the 2000 Trust and the elections made by participants under the 2000 Plan.

Western Surety sponsors two postretirement benefit plans covering certain employees. One plan provides medical benefits and the other plan provides sick leave termination payments. The medical benefit plan provides coverage only for employees, and their eligible dependents, hired by Western Surety before November 1, 1991 and who retire at age 55 or later with at least 15 years of service. Only employees hired by Western Surety prior to 1988 are eligible for the sick leave plan. Further, benefits for the sick leave plan are based on unused accrued sick leave as of December 31, 2003, the date the accruals were frozen. The postretirement medical benefit plan is contributory and the sick leave plan is non-contributory. Western Surety uses a December 31 measurement date for both of its postretirement benefit plans. There were no plan assets for either of the postretirement benefit plans.

The postretirement benefit plan that provides medical benefits has been determined to be actuarially equivalent to Medicare Part D on an estimated basis under the rules provided in final regulations issued January 21, 2005. As such, the federal subsidy to plan sponsors under the Medicare Modernization Act (MMA) has been recognized in the accounting for that plan.

The following table sets forth the plans combined accumulated postretirement benefit obligation at the beginning and end of the last two fiscal years (dollars in thousands):

	2008	2007
Reconciliation of benefit obligation:		
Benefit obligation at beginning of the year	\$ 10,001	\$ 12,466
Service cost	192	334
Interest cost	486	761
Actuarial gain	(1,240)	(3,359)
Benefits and expenses paid	(182)	(201)
Medicare subsidy received	26	
Benefit obligation at end of year	\$ 9,283	\$ 10,001

The Company s postretirement medical benefit plan s accumulated postretirement benefit obligation as of December 31, 2008 is \$8.6 million.

The Company s postretirement sick leave plan s accumulated postretirement benefit obligation as of December 31, 2008 is \$0.7 million.

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following tables set forth the combined plans pre-tax adjustment to accumulated other comprehensive income (AOCI) (dollars in thousands):

	2008	2007	2006
Amounts not yet recognized in net periodic benefit cost: Net prior service benefit Net actuarial loss	\$ (349) 288	\$ (511) 1,528	\$ (672) 5,329
Total pre-tax accumulated other comprehensive (income) loss	\$ (61)	\$ 1,017	\$ 4,657
Pre-tax accumulated other comprehensive loss beginning of year related to postretirement benefit obligation Reclassification adjustments recognized in net periodic benefit cost:	\$ 1,017	\$ 4,657	\$
Amortization of prior service cost Amortization of net actuarial loss	162	106 (387)	
Amounts recognized in AOCI arising during the year: Net actuarial gains Increase to initially recognize accumulated postretirement benefit obligations	(1,240)	(3,359)	4,657
Pre-tax accumulated other comprehensive (income) loss end of year, related to postretirement benefit obligation	\$ (61)	\$ 1,017	\$ 4,657

The net actuarial gain in 2007 resulted primarily from a change in expected cost of claims under the medical benefit plan. In the fourth quarter of 2007, the Company made a decision to change its service provider effective January 1, 2008. This was expected to cause a significant reduction in the future cost of claims. The net actuarial gain in 2008 resulted primarily from lower per capita claim costs as a result of the change in the plan provider.

The amounts recognized in the Consolidated Balance Sheets for postretirement benefit obligations at December 31, 2008 and 2007 were as follows (dollars in thousands):

	2008	2007
Liability for postretirement benefits Deferred income taxes, net	\$ 9,283 (3,826)	\$ 10,001 (4,223)
Accumulated other comprehensive (income) loss, net of tax	(375)	138

The liability for postretirement benefits at December 31, 2008 and 2007 are as follows (dollars in thousands):

					Diffe	rence Due to
	of T	ling Effects Cax-Free ubsidy	T	out Effects of ax-Free Subsidy	Ta	fects of ax-Free ubsidy
December 31, 2008	\$	9,283	\$	10,931	\$	1,648
December 31, 2007	\$	10,001	\$	11,495	\$	1,494
	7	70				

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The plans combined net periodic postretirement benefit cost for the last three fiscal years included the following components (dollars in thousands):

	2	2008	2007	2	2006
Net periodic benefit cost:					
Service cost	\$	192	\$ 333	\$	259
Interest cost		486	761		584
Amortization of prior service cost (benefit)		(162)	(106)		(162)
Net amortization of actuarial loss			387		270
Net periodic benefit cost	\$	516	\$ 1,375	\$	951

	2008	2007	2006
Key Assumptions:			
Discount rate	5.870%	5.875%	5.625%
Rate of compensation increases			
(postretirement sick leave plan only)	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%
Initial health care cost trend rate,			
pre-Medicare	9.0%	10.0%	10.0%
Initial health care cost trend rate,			
post-Medicare	9.0%	10.0%	10.0%
Ultimate health care cost trend rate	5.0%	5.0%	5.0%
Year in which ultimate trend rate is			
reached	2017	2013	2012
Mortality	RP 2000 Projected	RP 2000 Projected	RP 2000 Projected
Average remaining service life			
postretirement medical plan	12.3 Years	12.7 Years	12.7 Years
Average life expectancy			
postretirement medical plan	14.0 Years	14.3 Years	13.5 Years
Average remaining service life sick			
leave plan	12.3 Years	12.7 Years	12.6 Years

The Company selected a discount rate of 5.87% to measure the accumulated postretirement benefit obligation at December 31, 2008. This rate was selected by developing a weighted average yield on cash flows for the postretirement benefit plans. These cash flows were discounted using published spot rates corresponding to the time period that the cash flow is due. This average yield was compared to the Citibank Pension Liability Index and the resulting weighted average was nearly identical to this index and, as such, the index was used as the discount rate for development of the accumulated postretirement pension benefit obligation. At December 31, 2007, the models used by the Company to evaluate the rate included the Citgroup Pension Discount Curve and the Hewitt Bond Universe.

Due to a downward divergence of these models in 2007, the Company relied more heavily on the Hewitt Bond Universe in selecting a discount rate of 5.875%.

The health care cost trend rate assumption has a significant effect on the amounts reported. To illustrate, increasing the assumed health care cost trend rates by 1 percentage point in each year would increase the benefit obligation as of December 31, 2008 by \$1.8 million and increase the aggregate of service cost and interest cost for the year then ended by \$0.1 million. Decreasing the assumed health care cost trend rates by 1 percentage point in

71

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

each year would decrease the benefit obligation as of December 31, 2008 by \$1.4 million and decrease the aggregate of service cost and interest cost for the year then ended by \$0.1 million.

Estimated benefit expected to be recognized from AOCI into net periodic benefit cost in 2009:

Amortization of prior service cost (credit)	\$ (162)
Amortization of net actuarial loss	
Total estimated benefit to be recognized	\$ (162)

The Company expects to contribute \$0.2 million to the postretirement benefit plans to pay benefits in 2009. The following benefit payments, which reflect expected future service, as appropriate, are expected to be paid. These amounts are shown both gross and net of the federal subsidy to plan sponsors under the MMA in the following table (dollars in thousands).

	<u>-</u>	Before Impact of Federal Subsidy		
2009	\$	236	\$	207
2010		256		219
2011		274		231
2012		308		262
2013		360		310
2014-2018		2,843		2,518

### 11. Stockholders Equity

The compensation expense recorded for the Company s stock-based compensation plan in 2008, 2007 and 2006 was \$1.7 million, \$1.9 million, and \$1.2 million, respectively. The total income tax benefit recognized in the income statement for stock-based compensation arrangements was \$0.6 million in both 2008 and 2007 and \$0.4 million in 2006. The amount of cash received from the exercise of stock options was \$0.5 million, \$3.6 million and \$7.8 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Equity Compensation Plans

The Company reserved shares of its common stock for issuance to directors, officers, employees and certain advisors of the Company through incentive stock options, nonqualified stock options, restricted stock, bonus shares or stock appreciation rights (SARs) to be granted under the CNA Surety 2006 Long-Term Equity Compensation Plan (the 2006 Plan), approved by shareholders on April 25, 2006. The aggregate number of shares initially available for which options may be granted under the 2006 Plan was 3,000,000. Option exercises under the 2006 Plan are settled in newly issued common shares.

The 2006 Plan is administered by a committee (the Committee ) of the Board of Directors, consisting of two or more directors of the Company. Subject to the provisions set forth in the 2006 Plan, all of the members of the Committee shall be independent members of the Board of Directors. The Committee determines the option exercise prices. Exercise prices may not be less than the fair market value of the Company s common stock on the date of grant for incentive stock options and may not be less than the par value of the Company s common stock for nonqualified stock options.

The 2006 Plan provides for the granting of incentive stock options as defined under Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. All nonqualified stock options and incentive stock options granted under the 2006 Plan expire ten years after the date of grant and vest ratably over the four-year period following the date of grant.

72

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

On February 8, 2008, 259,380 options were granted under the 2006 Plan. The fair market value (at grant date) per option granted was \$6.32 for these options. The fair value of these options was estimated at grant date using a Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions: risk free interest rate of 2.7%; dividend yield of 0.0%; expected option life of 5.3 years; and volatility of 38.3%. The Company estimated the expected option life of the 2008 grant based on its analysis of past exercise patterns for similar options and did not use the simplified method used for estimating the expected option life of the 2007 grant described below. As of December 31, 2008, the number of shares available for granting of options under the 2006 Plan was 2,451,995.

On February 13, 2007, 334,100 options were granted under the 2006 Plan. The fair market value (at grant date) per option granted was \$9.04 for these options. The fair value of these options was estimated at grant date using a Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions: risk free interest rate of 4.8%; dividend yield of 0.0%; expected option life of 6.3 years; and volatility of 34.7%;. The Company estimated the expected option life using the simplified method allowed under the Securities and Exchange Commission s Staff Accounting Bulletin (SAB) No. 107 (SAB 107). The Company s stock options qualify for this method based on the criteria defined in SAB 107. No options were granted during 2006.

A summary of option activity for the year ended December 31, 2008 is presented below:

	Shares Subject to Option	Avera Pi	eighted age Option rice per Share
Outstanding options at January 1, 2008	1,054,588	\$	14.53
Options granted	259,380	\$	16.35
Options forfeited	(45,600)	\$	16.70
Options expired	(8,900)	\$	14.14
Options exercised	(38,350)	\$	11.77
Outstanding options at December 31, 2008	1,221,118	\$	14.93

A summary of the status of the Company s non-vested options as of December 31, 2008 and changes during the year then ended is presented below:

	Shares Subject To Option	Av Gra	ighted erage nt Date · Value
Non-vested options at January 1, 2008	554,557	\$	7.23
Options granted	259,380	\$	6.32

Options vested Options forfeited	(223,242)	\$ 6.11
	(45,600)	\$ 6.76
Non-vested options at December 31, 2008	545,095	\$ 7.29

The total fair value of stock options vested was \$1.4 million, \$0.9 million and \$1.2 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

73

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

The following table summarizes information about stock options outstanding at December 31, 2008:

		<b>Options Outstand</b>	ing					
		Weighted						
		Average			Options	tions Exercisable		
	NT 1	ъ		ighted	NT 1	Weighted		
	Number	Remaining	Average		Number	Average		
		Contractual						
<b>Range of Exercise Prices</b>	Outstanding	Life	Exercise Price		Exercisable	Exercise Price		
\$9.35 to \$11.50	221,775	3.9 years	\$	9.89	221,775	\$	9.89	
\$12.06 to \$15.875	451,338	6.1 years		12.77	378,363		12.71	
\$16.00 and above	548,005	8.6 years		18.75	75,885		20.70	

A summary of the options vested or expected to vest and options exercisable as of December 31, 2008 is presented below:

		Opt	tions Veste				
	Number	Weighted Average Exercise Price		Aggregate Intrinsic Value		Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life	
December 31, 2008	1,148,878	\$	14.71	\$	5,560,565	6.7 years	
		Options Exercisable					
		Weighted Average Exercise Number Price		Aggregate Intrinsic		Weighted Average Remaining	
	Number				Value	Contractual Life	
December 31, 2008	676,023	\$	12.68	\$	4,520,224	5.6 years	

The total intrinsic value of options exercised was \$0.2 million, \$1.9 million and \$2.6 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The tax benefits recognized by the Company for these exercises were less than \$0.1 million for 2008 and \$0.6 million and \$0.9 million for 2007 and 2006, respectively.

As of December 31, 2008, there was \$1.2 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested stock-based compensation arrangements granted under the Company s equity compensation plans. That cost is expected to be recognized as follows: 2009 \$0.8 million; 2010 \$0.3 million; 2011 \$0.1 million.

Effective January 1, 1998, the Company established the CNA Surety Corporation Non-Employee Directors Deferred Compensation Plan. Under this plan, which was terminated on December 31, 2004, each director who was not a full-time employee of the Company or any of its affiliates could defer all or a portion of the annual retainer fee that would otherwise be paid to such director. The deferral amount was credited to a deferred compensation account and deemed invested in common stock units. Each director was fully vested in his or her deferred compensation amount. Common stock units are convertible into CNA Surety common stock at the election of the director. Aggregate common stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 were 12,141 and 12,511, respectively.

### 12. Segment Information

The Company is a leading provider of surety and fidelity bonds in the United States. According to the Surety Association of America (SAA), the surety and fidelity segment of the domestic property and casualty insurance industry aggregates approximately \$6.8 billion in direct written premiums, comprised of approximately \$5.5 billion in surety premiums and \$1.3 billion in fidelity premiums.

Surety bonds are three-party agreements in which the issuer of the bond (the surety) joins with a second party (the principal) in guaranteeing to a third party (the owner/obligee) the fulfillment of some obligation on the part of the principal. The surety is the party who guarantees fulfillment of the principal s obligation to the obligee. There are two broad types of surety products contract surety and commercial surety bonds.

Contract surety bonds secure a contractor s performance and/or payment obligation generally with respect to a construction project. Contract surety bonds are generally required by federal, state, and local governments for

74

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

public works projects. Commercial surety bonds include all surety bonds other than contract and cover obligations typically required by law or regulation. Fidelity bonds cover losses arising from employee dishonesty.

Although all of its products are sold through the same independent insurance agent and broker distribution network, the Company's underwriting is organized by the two broad types of surety products—contract surety and commercial surety, which also includes fidelity bonds and other insurance products for these purposes. These two operating segments have been aggregated into one reportable business segment for financial reporting purposes because of their similar economic and operating characteristics. The following tables set forth gross and net written premiums, dollars in thousands, by product and between domestic and international risks and the respective percentage of the total for the past three years.

	Gross Written Premiums								
		• • • • •	% of		•00=	% of		•006	% of
	2	2008	Total		2007	Total		2006	Total
Contract	\$ 3	300,236	64.3%	\$	305,624	64.8%	\$	285,157	63.2%
Commercial:									
License and permit		80,291	17.2		78,875	16.7		79,144	17.5
Judicial and fiduciary		23,227	5.0		23,348	5.0		23,949	5.3
Public official		23,466	5.0		23,584	5.0		23,491	5.2
Other		9,015	1.9		9,021	1.9		8,287	1.9
Total commercial	1	135,999	29.1		134,828	28.6		134,871	29.9
Fidelity and other		30,892	6.6		31,208	6.6		31,328	6.9
	\$ 4	167,127	100.0%	\$	471,660	100.0%	\$	451,356	100.0%
Domestic	\$ 4	161,998	98.9%	\$	467,285	99.1%	\$	448,387	99.3%
International		5,129	1.1		4,375	0.9		2,969	0.7
	\$ 4	167,127	100.0%	\$	471,660	100.0%	\$	451,356	100.0%
	Net Written Premiums								
			% of			% of			% of
	2	008	Total		2007	Total		2006	Total
Contract		68,085	62.1%	\$	,	62.3%	\$	247,987	60.5%
Commercial	1	32,702	30.7		130,332	30.4		130,314	31.8
Fidelity and other		30,892	7.2		31,208	7.3		31,328	7.7
	\$ 4	31,679	100.0%	\$	428,289	100.0%	\$	409,629	100.0%

Edgar Filing: CNA SURETY CORP - Form 10-K

Domestic	\$ 426,570	98.8% \$ 423,914	99.0% \$ 406,684	99.3%
International	5,109	1.2 4,375	1.0 2,945	0.7
	\$ 431,679	100.0% \$ 428,289	100.0% \$ 409,629	100.0%

In 2008, approximately \$85.3 million, or 18.3% of gross written premiums were generated from national insurance brokers, with the single largest national broker production comprising \$14.3 million, or 3.1%, of gross written premiums. In 2007, approximately \$63.4 million, or 13.4% of gross written premiums were generated from national insurance brokers, with the single largest national broker production comprising \$14.5 million, or 3.1%, of gross written premiums. Approximately \$61.9 million, or 13.7% of gross written premiums were generated from national insurance brokers in 2006, with the single largest national broker production comprising \$14.5 million, or 3.2%, of gross written premiums.

75

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

#### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 13. Statutory Financial Data (unaudited)

CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries file financial statements prepared in accordance with statutory accounting practices prescribed or permitted by applicable insurance regulatory authorities. Prescribed statutory accounting practices include state laws, regulations and general administrative rules, as well as guidance provided in a variety of publications of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC). Permitted statutory accounting practices encompass all accounting practices that are not prescribed. The Company s insurance subsidiaries follow three permitted accounting practices which did not have a material effect on reported statutory surplus or income. The Company s insurance subsidiaries were given permission to report activity in the Small Business Administration s Surety Bond Guarantee program as a reinsurance program and to report all indemnification recoveries as recoveries of loss rather than allocating recoveries between loss and loss adjustment expenses. Also, Surety Bonding has been given permission to report ceding commissions received from Western Surety that exceed the acquisition costs related to the business ceded as a reduction to commission expense. Historically, the principal differences between statutory financial statements and financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP are that statutory financial statements do not reflect deferred policy acquisition costs or intangible assets, deferred income taxes are recorded but there are limitations as to the amount of deferred tax assets that may be reported as admitted assets and fixed income securities are generally carried at amortized cost in statutory financial statements.

The following table reconciles consolidated stockholders—equity at December 31, 2008 and 2007 as reported herein in conformity with GAAP with total statutory capital and surplus of CNA Surety—s insurance subsidiaries, determined in accordance with statutory accounting practices prescribed or permitted by insurance regulatory authorities (dollars in thousands):

	2008	2007
Consolidated equity per GAAP	\$ 767,295	\$ 667,705
Impact of non-insurance companies and eliminations	18,809	18,063
Insurance company equity per GAAP	786,104	685,768
Intangible assets	(133,361)	(133,361)
Net unrealized loss (gain) on fixed income securities	4,991	(14,092)
Deferred policy acquisition costs	(102,092)	(104,280)
Deferred income taxes, net	30,205	34,134
Accumulated postretirement benefit obligations	(61)	1,017
Non-admitted assets and other	(31,149)	(26,961)
Total statutory capital and surplus per statutory accounting practices	\$ 554,637	\$ 442,225

The NAIC has promulgated Risk Based Capital (RBC) requirements for property and casualty insurance companies to evaluate the adequacy of statutory capital and surplus in relation to investment and insurance risks such as asset quality, loss reserve adequacy and other business factors. The RBC information is used by state insurance regulators as an early warning mechanism to identify insurance companies that potentially are inadequately capitalized. In

addition, the formula defines minimum capital standards that supplement the system of fixed minimum capital and surplus requirements on a state-by-state basis. Regulatory compliance is determined by a ratio (the Ratio ) of the enterprise s regulatory total adjusted capital, as defined by the NAIC, to its authorized control level RBC, as defined by the NAIC. Generally, a Ratio in excess of 200% of authorized control level RBC requires no corrective actions by a company or regulators. As of December 31, 2008 each of CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries had a Ratio that was in compliance with the minimum RBC requirements.

CNA Surety s insurance subsidiaries are subject to regulation and supervision by the various state insurance regulatory authorities in which they conduct business. Such regulation is generally designed to protect

76

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

policyholders and includes such matters as maintenance of minimum statutory surplus and restrictions on the payment of dividends. Generally, statutory surplus of each insurance subsidiary in excess of a statutorily prescribed minimum is available for payment of dividends to the parent company. However, such distributions as dividends may be subject to prior regulatory approval. Without prior regulatory approval in 2009, Western Surety may pay dividends of \$112.4 million to CNA Surety. Combined statutory surplus for the insurance subsidiaries at December 31, 2008 was \$554.6 million.

### 14. Related Party Transactions

In addition to those described in Note 6. Reinsurance, the Company has the following related party transactions.

Effective July 1, 2004, CNA Surety entered into an Administrative Services Agreement ( ASA ) with CCC. This agreement, that replaced an agreement originally effective January 1, 2001, allows the Company to purchase and/or have access to certain services provided by CNAF. CNA Surety leases its executive offices and 35 shared branch locations with CCC under this agreement. The Company will also pay CNAF a management fee for its proportionate share of administrative and overhead costs incurred in supporting the services provided pursuant to this agreement. The management fee that shall be paid by CNA Surety to CNAF for the year 2009 is \$2.1 million. The amounts paid were \$2.1 million, \$2.1 million and \$2.0 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The agreement also allows CCC to purchase services from the Company. In 2008, 2007 and 2006, CCC paid the Company \$1.3 million, \$1.3 million and \$1.1 million, respectively, for services in connection with licensing and appointing CCC s insurance producers as required by state insurance laws. This agreement shall be effective so long as CNAF or their affiliates or shareholders shall continue to own a majority interest in CNA Surety. This agreement may be terminated by either party upon the provision of 30 days prior notice of such termination to the other party.

The Company was charged \$6.9 million, \$7.3 million and \$7.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively, for leased space and services, including the management fee, provided under the ASA. The Company was charged \$0.2 million, \$0.4 million and \$0.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively for direct costs incurred by CCC on the Company s behalf. The Company had a \$0.3 million net payable balance to CCC related to the ASA as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

From time to time, Western Surety provided surety bonds guaranteeing insurance payments of certain companies to CCC and its affiliates under retrospectively rated insurance policies underwritten by CCC and its affiliates. Under the terms of these bonds, referred to as insurance program bonds, if the principal, the insured company, failed to make a required premium payment, CCC and its affiliates would have a claim against the Company under the bond. The Company now has a policy not to issue such bonds to companies insured by CCC and its affiliates. The last such bond was written in 2001 and currently one bond with less than \$0.1 million of total penal sum remains as of December 31, 2008.

Western Surety from time to time provides license and permit bonds and appeal bonds to CCC and its affiliates and to clients of CCC and its affiliates. Under procedures established by the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors (Audit Committee), the Company may issue appeal bonds for CCC and its affiliates and their clients with penal sums of \$10.0 million or less without prior Audit Committee approval as long as those bonds meet the Company's normal underwriting standards, the rates charged are market rates and that the Company has received the indemnity of CCC. Bonds greater than \$10.0 million require the prior approval of the Audit Committee. As of December 31, 2008, the

total amount of the outstanding appeal and license and permit bonds written on behalf of CCC and its affiliates was approximately \$82.4 million. Of that amount, the majority consisted of 37 appeal bonds with a penal sum of about \$78.8 million. Western Surety has entered into indemnity agreements with CCC and its affiliates indemnifying Western Surety for any loss arising from the issuance of bonds for CCC and its affiliates. The premium for all bonds written on behalf of CCC and its affiliates was approximately \$0.6 million in 2008, \$0.6 million in 2007 and \$0.6 million in 2006.

77

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

In 2006, the Company, through the Quota Share Treaty, assumed three bonds issued by an affiliate for Mexdrill Offshore, S. DE R.L. DE C. V. (Mexdrill Offshore), a subsidiary of Diamond Offshore Drilling, Inc. (Diamond Offshore). Loews owns 50.4% of Diamond Offshore s shares. Prior to the Company s issuance of these bonds with penal sums of \$24.9 million, \$32.0 million and \$16.1 million, respectively, the Company s Audit Committee approved issuance of the bonds on behalf of Diamond Offshore for up to \$150.0 million in total bond exposure provided that the bonds meet the Company s normal underwriting standards, the rates charged are market rates and the Company receives the indemnity of Diamond Offshore. The premium for these bonds was \$0.9 million.

In 2007, the Company, through the Quota Share Treaty, assumed one bond issued by an affiliate for Mexdrill Offshore and one bond issued by an affiliate for Diamond Offshore. The penal sums of these bonds were \$0.7 million and \$7.3 million, respectively. The premium for these two bonds was less than \$0.1 million.

Also, in 2007, the Company, through the Quota Share Treaty, assumed two bonds issued by an affiliate for Gulf South Pipeline Company, LP, a subsidiary of Boardwalk Pipeline Partners, LP (Boardwalk Pipeline). Loews owns 74% of Boardwalk Pipeline shares. Prior to the Company s issuance of these bonds with penal sums of \$1.2 million and \$0.4 million, respectively, the Company s Audit Committee approved issuance of the bonds on behalf of Boardwalk Pipeline. The premium for these two bonds was less than \$0.1 million.

In 2008, with approval of the Audit Committee, Western Surety wrote two bonds for Diamond Offshore and two bonds for Boardwalk Pipeline. The penal sums for these bonds were \$3.4 million, \$7.3 million, \$1.2 million and \$0.4 million, respectively. The premium for these bonds was less than \$0.1 million.

Also, in 2008, the Company, through the Quota Share Treaty, assumed one bond issued by an affiliate for Mexdrill Offshore. The penal sum of this bond was \$4.7 million and the premium for this bond was less than \$0.1 million. This bond was also issued with Audit Committee approval.

78

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### 15. Selected Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

The following is a summary of the quarterly results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006 (dollars in thousands, except per share amounts):

	(	First Quarter	Second Quarter	(	Third Quarter	Fourth Quarter
2008 Revenues	\$	114,397	\$ 120,202	\$	121,300	\$ 121,725
Income before income taxes Income tax expense	\$	32,523 9,621	\$ 34,455 10,405	\$	50,353 16,020	\$ 41,881 12,763
Net income	\$	22,902	\$ 24,050	\$	34,333	\$ 29,118
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.52	\$ 0.54	\$	0.78	\$ 0.66
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.52	\$ 0.54	\$	0.78	\$ 0.66
2007 Revenues	\$	109,283	\$ 115,620	\$	125,010	\$ 115,784
Income before income taxes Income tax expense	\$	29,721 8,972	\$ 31,018 9,124	\$	40,478 12,481	\$ 31,026 9,170
Net income	\$	20,749	\$ 21,894	\$	27,997	\$ 21,856
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.47	\$ 0.50	\$	0.64	\$ 0.50
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.47	\$ 0.50	\$	0.63	\$ 0.49
2006 Revenues	\$	101,060	\$ 107,145	\$	111,649	\$ 111,839
Income before income taxes Income tax expense	\$	25,599 7,598	\$ 27,674 8,185	\$	33,022 9,402	\$ 29,339 7,631
Net income	\$	18,001	\$ 19,489	\$	23,620	\$ 21,708
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.41	\$ 0.45	\$	0.54	\$ 0.50
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.41	\$ 0.45	\$	0.54	\$ 0.49

# ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

### ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

As of December 31, 2008, the Company s management, including the Company s Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Chief Financial Officer (CFO) have conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act)). Based on their evaluation, the CEO and CFO concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures are effective in ensuring that all material information required to be filed in this Annual Report has been made known to them in a timely manner.

Pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the Company included a report of management s assessment of the design and effectiveness of its internal controls as part of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. Management s report and the independent registered public accounting firm s attestation report are included in the Company s 2008 Financial Statements under the captions entitled Management s Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm and are incorporated herein by reference.

There were no changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act) during the quarter ended December 31, 2008 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

### ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

### PART III.

ITEMS 10, 11, 12, 13, and 14.

DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT, EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION, SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS, CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The Company will file a definitive proxy statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Proxy Statement ) relating to the Company s Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held not later than 120 days after the end of the fiscal year covered by this Form 10-K. Information required by Items 10 through 14 will appear in the Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

80

### PART IV.

## ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

	Page
Financial Statement Schedules:	
Schedule I Summary of Investments	82
Schedule II Condensed Financial Information of Registrant	83
Schedule III Supplementary Insurance Information	87
Schedule IV Reinsurance	88
Schedule V Valuation and Qualifying Accounts	89
Schedule VI Supplemental Information Concerning Property Casualty Insurance Operations	90
(a)(3) Exhibits	91
81	

### **SCHEDULE I**

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# SUMMARY OF INVESTMENTS OTHER THAN INVESTMENTS IN RELATED PARTIES As of December 31, 2008 and 2007

	As of December 31, 2008						
	Cost or Amortized Cost (An		Fair Value mounts in thousa			Carrying Value	
Fixed Income Securities: U.S. Government and government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions	\$	177,490 697,305	\$	184,598 696,163	\$	184,598 696,163	
All other bonds, including corporate bonds and other asset-backed securities		167,021		153,885		153,885	
Total fixed income securities		1,041,816		1,034,646		1,034,646	
Equity securities Short-term investments		1,231 80,606		1,231		1,231 80,606	
Total investments	\$	1,123,653			\$	1,116,483	

	As of December 31, 2007					
	Amo		ost or ortized Fair Cost Value (Amounts in thous		Carrying Value sands)	
Fixed Income Securities: U.S. Government and government agencies and authorities States, municipalities and political subdivisions All other bonds, including corporate bonds and other asset-backed securities	\$	155,152 625,858 168,698	\$	156,527 638,125 168,702	\$	156,527 638,125 168,702
Total fixed income securities		949,708		963,354		963,354
Equity securities Short-term investments		1,683 49,453		1,789		1,789 49,453

Total investments \$ 1,000,844 \$ 1,014,596

82

**SCHEDULE II** 

### **CNA SURETY CORPORATION**

# CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT (PARENT COMPANY) BALANCE SHEETS

	December 31,		
	2008	2007	
	(Amounts in thousan		
Assets			
Investments in and advances to subsidiaries	\$ 779,743	\$ 680,923	
Equity investments (cost: \$1,231 and \$1,683)	1,231	1,789	
Short-term investments, at cost (which approximates fair value)	8,533	7,294	
Cash (restricted: \$4,190 and \$4,765)	4,605	4,767	
Other assets	6,386	6,384	
Total assets	\$ 800,498	\$ 701,157	
Liabilities			
Debt	\$ 30,892	\$ 30,791	
Other liabilities	2,311	2,661	
Total liabilities	33,203	33,452	
Stockholders Equity			
Common stock	455	455	
Additional paid-in capital	276,255	274,069	
Retained earnings	509,644	399,241	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	(4,286)	8,800	
Treasury stock, at cost	(14,773)	(14,860)	
Total stockholders equity	767,295	667,705	
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 800,498	\$ 701,157	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.

83

**SCHEDULE II** 

### **CNA SURETY CORPORATION**

# CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT (PARENT COMPANY) (Continued) STATEMENTS OF INCOME

	Years Ended December 31,					31,	
		2008	4	2007		2006	
	(Amounts in the				iousands)		
Revenues:							
Net investment income	\$	347	\$	677	\$	854	
Net realized investment (losses) gains		(376)		146		117	
Total revenues		(29)		823		971	
Expenses:							
Interest expense		2,148		2,918		3,669	
Corporate expense		6,968		7,193		7,672	
Total expenses		9,116		10,111		11,341	
Loss from operations before income taxes and equity in net income of							
subsidiaries		(9,145)		(9,288)		(10,370)	
Income tax benefit		(3,161)		(3,367)		(5,235)	
Net loss before equity in net income of subsidiaries		(5,984)		(5,921)		(5,135)	
Equity in net income of subsidiaries		116,387		98,417		87,953	
Net income	\$	110,403	\$	92,496	\$	82,818	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.

84

**Table of Contents** 

### **SCHEDULE II**

159

### **CNA SURETY CORPORATION**

# CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT (PARENT COMPANY) (Continued) STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Years Ended December 31 2008 2007				31, 2006	
	(	Amou	ınts i	n thousa	nds)	
Operating Activities:						
Net income	\$ 110,4	03	\$	92,496	\$	82,818
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used in) provided by						
operating activities:	(116.2	07)	(	00 417)		(07.052)
Equity in net income of subsidiaries	(116,3		(	98,417)		(87,953)
Depreciation and amortization		01		101		101
Net realized investment losses (gains)		76		(146)		(117)
Stock-based compensation Cash dividends from subsidiaries	1,6 3,0			1,892 2,000		1,207 11,513
Tax payments received from subsidiaries	48,5			43,385		42,449
_ ·				41,000)		(37,250)
Federal income tax payments Changes in:	(45,2	40)	(.	41,000)		(37,230)
Deferred income taxes, net	(1	90)		(483)		(653)
Accrued expenses	,	01)		(747)		642
Change in other assets and liabilities	(2,0			(3,380)		(5,358)
Change in other assets and naomities	(2,0	<del>1</del> 0)		(3,300)		(3,330)
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(7	31)		(4,299)		7,399
Investing Activities:						
Net advances from (to) subsidiaries	1,1	52		232		(2,032)
Net sales of fixed income securities				200		200
Net sales (purchases) of equity securities		76		(29)		(190)
Changes in short-term investments	(1,2	39)		2,158		7,099
Net cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(	11)		2,561		5,077
Financing Activities:						
Principal payments on debt						(20,000)
Employee stock option exercises and other	5	80		3,608		7,855
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	5	80		3,608		(12,145)
(Decrease) increase in cash	(1	62)		1,870		331
Cash at beginning of period	4,7	-		2,897		2,566
Cash at organisming of period	4,7	07		2,091		2,300
Cash at end of period	\$ 4,6	05	\$	4,767	\$	2,897

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed financial statements.

85

**SCHEDULE II** 

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION

# CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF REGISTRANT (PARENT COMPANY) (Continued) NOTES TO CONDENSED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

### 1. Restricted Cash and Short-Term Investments

As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, short-term investments and cash included \$11.5 and \$9.8 million, respectively, of restricted cash and short-term investments primarily related to premium receipt collections ultimately due to the Company s insurance subsidiaries.

### 2. Debt

In May 2004, the Company, through a wholly-owned trust, privately issued \$30.0 million of preferred securities through two pooled transactions. These securities bear interest at the London Interbank Offered Rate (LIBOR) plus 337.5 basis points with a 30-year term and are redeemable at par value beginning in May 2009. The securities were issued by CNA Surety Capital Trust I (the Issuer Trust). The Company s investment of \$0.9 million in the Issuer Trust is carried at cost in Other assets in the Company s Condensed Balance Sheet. The sole asset of the Issuer Trust consists of a \$30.9 million junior subordinated debenture issued by the Company to the Issuer Trust. Due to the underlying characteristics of this debt, the carrying value of the debenture approximates fair value.

The Company has also guaranteed the dividend payments and redemption of the preferred securities issued by the Issuer Trust. The maximum amount of undiscounted future payments the Company could make under the guarantee is approximately \$74.3 million, consisting of annual dividend payments of \$1.7 million over 26 years and the redemption value of \$30.0 million. Because payment under the guarantee would only be required if the Company does not fulfill its obligations under the debentures held by the Issuer Trust, the Company has not recorded any additional liabilities related to this guarantee.

The junior subordinated debenture bears interest at a rate of LIBOR plus 337.5 basis points and matures in April 2034. As of December 31, 2008 and 2007, the interest rate on the junior subordinated debenture was 5.52% and 8.24%, respectively.

On June 30, 2008, the Company s credit facility matured. There was no outstanding balance under this facility (the 2005 Credit Facility ) during 2008. The 2005 Credit Facility was entered into on July 27, 2005, when the Company refinanced \$30.0 million in outstanding borrowings under its previous credit facility. The 2005 Credit Facility provided an aggregate of up to \$50.0 million in borrowings under a revolving credit facility. In September 2006, the Company reduced the available aggregate revolving credit facility to \$25.0 million in borrowings. The 2005 Credit Facility also contained certain conditions and limitations on the Company. The Company was in compliance with all covenants as of December 31, 2007 and for the six months ended June 30, 2008 when the 2005 Credit Facility matured.

The term of borrowings under the 2005 Credit Facility was fixed, at the Company s option, for a period of one, two, three, or six months. The interest rate was based on, among other rates, LIBOR plus the applicable margin. The margin, including a utilization fee, varied based on the Company s leverage ratio (debt to total capitalization) from 0.80% to 1.00%. There was no outstanding balance under the 2005 Credit Facility at December 31, 2007 or the six months ended June 30, 2008. As such, the Company incurred only the facility fee of 0.325% for 2007 and incurred

only the facility fee of 0.300% through the first six months of 2008.

86

### **SCHEDULE III**

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# SUPPLEMENTARY INSURANCE INFORMATION As of and for the Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

	Years Ended December 31, 2008 2007 2006 (Amounts in thousands)
Deferred policy acquisition costs	\$ 102,092 \$ 104,280
Unpaid losses and loss adjustment expense reserves	\$ 428,724 \$ 472,842
Unearned premiums	\$ 258,824 \$ 258,930
Net premium revenue	\$ 431,696 \$ 421,506 \$ 393,642
Net investment income	\$ 47,302 \$ 44,636 \$ 39,324
Benefits, claims, losses and settlement expenses	\$ 80,844 \$ 103,124 \$ 95,830
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	\$ 173,305  \$ 170,346  \$ 164,510
Other operating expenses	\$ 62,115 \$ 57,066 \$ 52,050
Net premiums written	\$ 431,679 \$ 428,289 \$ 409,629
87	

**Table of Contents** 

### **SCHEDULE IV**

164

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### REINSURANCE For the Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

	Gross Amount	Ceded to Other Companies (A	Assumed from Other Companies <sup>(1)</sup> mounts in thousar	Net Amount nds)	Percentage of Amount Assumed to Net
Year Ended December 31, 2008 Premiums written:	¢ 250 (25	Ф 25.449	¢ 100 502	¢ 421.670	25.10
Property and casualty insurance	\$ 358,625	\$ 35,448	\$ 108,502	\$ 431,679	25.1%
Total premiums written	\$ 358,625	\$ 35,448	\$ 108,502	\$ 431,679	25.1%
Premiums earned: Property and casualty insurance	\$ 357,771	\$ 35,538	\$ 109,463	\$ 431,696	25.4%
Total premiums earned	\$ 357,771	\$ 35,538	\$ 109,463	\$ 431,696	25.4%
Year Ended December 31, 2007 Premiums written: Property and casualty insurance	\$ 360,877	\$ 43,371	\$ 110,783	\$ 428,289	25.9%
Total premiums written	\$ 360,877	\$ 43,371	\$ 110,783	\$ 428,289	25.9%
Premiums earned: Property and casualty insurance	\$ 353,594	\$ 45,026	\$ 112,938	\$ 421,506	26.8%
Total premiums earned	\$ 353,594	\$ 45,026	\$ 112,938	\$ 421,506	26.8%
Year Ended December 31, 2006 Premiums written: Property and casualty insurance	\$ 334,020	\$ 41,727	\$ 117,336	\$ 409,629	28.6%
Total premiums written	\$ 334,020	\$ 41,727	\$ 117,336	\$ 409,629	28.6%
Premiums earned: Property and casualty insurance Total premiums earned	\$ 324,831 \$ 324,831	\$ 44,958 \$ 44,958		\$ 393,642 \$ 393,642	28.9% 28.9%

(1) Primarily from affiliates.

88

**SCHEDULE V** 

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

### VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS As of and for the Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

	Balance at	Add Charged to Costs	itions Charged to		Bal	lance at
	Beginning of	and	Other		E	and of
	Period	Expenses (A	Accounts Amounts in the	Deductions <sup>(</sup> ousands)	1) P	eriod
Year Ended December 31, 2008 Allowance for doubtful accounts on premiums receivable	\$ 1,145	\$ 443	\$	\$ 281	1 \$	1,307
Allowance for doubtful accounts on reinsurance receivable	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Year Ended December 31, 2007 Allowance for doubtful accounts on premiums receivable	\$ 1,369	\$ 393	\$	\$ 617	7 \$	1,145
Allowance for doubtful accounts on reinsurance receivable	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Year Ended December 31, 2006 Allowance for doubtful accounts on premiums receivable	\$ 1,490	\$ 594	\$	\$ 715	5 \$	1,369
Allowance for doubtful accounts on reinsurance receivable	\$	\$	\$	\$	\$	
(1) Write-offs charged against allowance.						

Write-offs charged against allowance.

89

**SCHEDULE VI** 

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

# SUPPLEMENTAL INFORMATION CONCERNING PROPERTY-CASUALTY INSURANCE OPERATIONS

As of and for the Years Ended December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006

	Years Ended December 31, 2008 2007 2006 (Amounts in thousands)			
Deferred policy acquisition costs	\$	102,092	\$ 104,280	
Reserves for unpaid claims and claim adjustment expenses	\$	428,724	\$ 472,842	
Discount (if any) deducted	\$		\$	
Unearned premiums	\$	258,824	\$ 258,930	
Net premium revenue	\$	431,696	\$ 421,506	\$ 393,642
Net investment income	\$	47,302	\$ 44,636	\$ 39,324
Net claims and claim expenses incurred related to: Current year	\$	126,345	\$ 108,178	\$ 101,140
Prior years	\$	(45,501)	\$ (5,054)	\$ (5,310)
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	\$	173,305	\$ 170,346	\$ 164,510
Net paid claims and claim adjustment expenses	\$	58,157	\$ 70,144	\$ 83,478
Net premiums written	\$	431,679	\$ 428,289	\$ 409,629
90				

### (a)(3) Exhibits

**Exhibit** 

Number	Description
9	Not applicable.
10(1)	Form of The CNA Surety Corporation Replacement Stock Option Plan (filed on August 15, 1997 as Exhibit 10(12) to CNA Surety Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-33753), and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(2)	Form of CNA Surety Corporation 1997 Long-Term Equity Compensation Plan (filed on August 15, 1997 as Exhibit 10(13) to CNA Surety Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-33753), and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(3)	Form of Aggregate Stop Loss Reinsurance Contract by and between Western Surety Company, Universal Surety of America, Surety Bonding Company of America and Continental Casualty Company (filed on December 27, 1996 as Exhibit 2 to Capsure Holdings Corp. s Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(13)	Form of Surety Excess of Loss Reinsurance Contract by and between Western Surety Company, Universal Surety of America, Surety Bonding Company of America and Continental Casualty Company (filed on March 15, 2004 as Exhibit 10(13) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(15)	Credit Agreement between CNA Surety Corporation and LaSalle Bank National Association (filed on November 14, 2002 as Exhibit 10(3) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(16)	Amendment to Credit Agreement between CNA Surety Corporation and LaSalle Bank National Association (filed on March 26, 2003 as Exhibit 10(9) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(17)	Second Amendment to Credit Agreement between CNA Surety Corporation and LaSalle Bank National Association (filed on November 13, 2003 as Exhibit 10(2) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(18)	Third Amendment to Credit Agreement between CNA Surety Corporation and LaSalle Bank National Association (filed on November 13, 2003 as Exhibit 10(2) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(19)	Form of Services and Indemnity Agreement by and between Western Surety Company and Continental Casualty Company (filed on November 14, 2002 as Exhibit 10(5) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(23)	Form of CNA Surety Corporation 2000 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (filed on January 26, 2001 (incorporated by reference) to CNA Surety Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-54440), and incorporated herein by reference.)
10(27)	Form of CNA Surety Corporation 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan (filed on May 2, 2005 as Exhibit 10(27) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference).
10(28)	Form of CNA Surety Corporation 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan Trust (filed on May 2, 2005 as Exhibit 10(28) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference).
10(29)	Form of Third Amendment to CNA Surety Corporation 2005 Deferred Compensation Plan (filed on May 2, 2005 as Exhibit 10(29) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference).
10(30)	

- Form of Employment Agreement dated as of January 1, 2006 by and between CNA Surety Corporation and John F. Welch (filed on December 14, 2005 as Exhibit 10(30) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)
- 10(32) Amendment to Form of Surety Excess of Loss Reinsurance Contract by and between Western Surety Company, Universal Surety of America, Surety Bonding Company of America and Continental Casualty Company (filed on August 2, 2005 as Exhibit 10(31) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference).
- 10(33) Amendment to Form of Surety Quota Share Reinsurance Contract by and between Western Surety Company and Continental Casualty Company (filed on August 2, 2005 as Exhibit 10(32) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 10-Q, and incorporated herein by reference).

91

### **Table of Contents**

Exhibit Number	Description					
10(34)	Form of CNA Surety Corporation 2006 Long-Term Equity Compensation Plan (filed on February 16, 2006 as Exhibit 10(34) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference).					
10(35)	Refinancing of Credit Agreement between CNA Surety Corporation and LaSalle Bank National Association (filed on July 28, 2005 as CNA Surety Corporation s Form 8-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)					
10(36)	CNA Surety Corporation 2006 Long-Term Equity Compensation Plan (filed on December 21, 2006 as Exhibit 10(36) to CNA Surety Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-139551), and incorporated herein by reference.)					
10(37)	Post-Effective Amendment to CNA Surety Corporation 1997 Long-Term Equity Compensation Plan (filed on December 21, 2006 as Exhibit 10(37) to CNA Surety Corporation s Registration Statement on Form S-8 POS (Registration No. 333-37207), and incorporated herein by reference.)					
10(38)	Form of Surety Quota Share Reinsurance Contract by and between Western Surety Company and Continental Casualty Company (filed on February 19, 2008 as Exhibit 10(38) to CNA Surety					
10(39)	Corporation s Form 10-K, and incorporated herein by reference.)  Form of Employment Agreement dated as of January 1, 2009 by and between CNA Surety Corporation and John F. Welch (filed on October 28, 2008 as Exhibit 10(39) to CNA Surety Corporation s Form 8-K,					
11	and incorporated herein by reference.) Not Applicable.					
12	Not Applicable.					
13	Not Applicable.					
16	Not Applicable.					
18	Not Applicable.					
21	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.					
22	Not Applicable.					
23	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP dated February 17, 2009.					
24	Not Applicable.					
31(1)	Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002-Chief Executive Officer.					
31(2)	Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002-Chief Financial Officer.					
32(1)	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.					
32(2)	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.					
92						

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

### CNA SURETY CORPORATION

/s/ John F. Welch John F. Welch President and Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

/s/ John F. Corcoran
John F. Corcoran
Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Dated February 17, 2009

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Date	Title	Signature
February 17, 2009	Chairman of the Board and Director	/s/ David B. Edelson
	and Bricetor	David B. Edelson
February 17, 2009	Director	/s/ Philip H. Britt
		Philip H. Britt
February 17, 2009	Director	/s/ Anthony S. Cleberg
		Anthony S. Cleberg
February 17, 2009	Director	/s/ D. Craig Mense
		D. Craig Mense
February 17, 2009	Director	/s/ Robert A. Tinstman
		Robert A. Tinstman
February 17, 2009	Director	/s/ John F. Welch
		John F. Welch

February 17, 2009 Director /s/ Peter W. Wilson

Peter W. Wilson

93